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P R O C E E D I N G S

(9:34 a.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Good morning.  Today's hearing has been scheduled to receive testimony of witnesses presenting surrebuttal testimony in response to American Workers Union AFL-CIO Witness Riley.  Six pieces of testimony will be presented today by Witnesses Moeller, Gillotte, Crider, Bentley and Clifton.



I have two procedural matters to discuss.  Yesterday, I issued Presiding Officer's Ruling 52 permitting supplemental designations of Major Mailers Association and KeySpan Energy.  Extra copies of that ruling are on the table at the front of the entrance to the hearing room.



Currently pending are five motions from the American Postal Workers Union AFL-CIO to strike portions of surrebuttal testimony as presenting arguments that are not proper rebuttal to Witness Riley.  I am certifying all five motions to the full Commission pursuant to Rule 23(a)(8).



Would the reporter please index this ruling at the front of today's transcript?



This morning Mr. Hart brought with him replies to those motions.  Mr. Hart, the Commission greatly appreciates the diligence of such prompt reply.  We thank you very much.



Mr. Hall, have you also anything to file with us this morning?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hart?



MR. HART:  If I may, Mr. Chairman, Henry Hart representing the National Association of Presort Mailers.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Here he is.



MR. HART:  Here is Mr. Hall.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hall?



MR. HALL:  Thank you very much.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I was just inquiring if you had anything to file with us this morning?



MR. HALL:  Indeed I do.  I haven't had the chance to go to the file room, but I will do so immediately and then provide counsel for APWU a copy.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Well, I'd like to thank you very much for your diligence, as well as Mr. Hart's diligence.  The Commission appreciates that.



Do any other participants wish to submit a pleading concerning APWU's motions?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I'd like to advise that the Commission will rule promptly on these motions.



Today, I intend to receive all pre-filed surrebuttal testimony into evidence subject to the pending motion to strike.  The surrebuttal witnesses are available this morning for cross-examination on all of their pre-filed testimony.  I will expect counsel to engage in whatever oral cross-examination may be necessary to protect their interest.



If there is cross-examination on pre-filed testimony that is subsequently stricken as a result of the APWU motion, the associated cross-examination will be stricken from the record.



Does anyone have any procedural matters to raise this morning?  Ms. Catler?



MS. CATLER:  This morning, we've also filed an additional motion.  This one is in response to the Presiding Officer's Ruling No. 52, --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Right.



MS. CATLER:  -- which permitted the designation of certain additional interrogatory responses of Witness Miller to interrogatories of KeySpan Energy and the Major Mailers Association over the opposition of the American Postal Workers Union.



What we are seeking in this motion is additional responses of Witness Miller to be added to the record as a result of the designations that were authorized yesterday by the Presiding Officer's Ruling 52.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  I will rule on that motion promptly as necessary.



MS. CATLER:  Thank you, Your Honor.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Tidwell, would you introduce your first witness?



MR. TIDWELL:  The Postal Service calls to the stand Joseph Moeller.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Moeller, you may be seated.  You are already under oath in this case.



Whereupon,


JOSEPH MOELLER



having been previously duly sworn, was recalled as a witness herein and was examined and testified further as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Tidwell, you may proceed to enter the testimony into evidence.



MR. TIDWELL:  Good morning, Mr. Chairman.


DIRECT EXAMINATION




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-SRT-1.)



BY MR. TIDWELL:


Q
Mr. Moeller, on the table before you are two copies of a document entitled the Surrebuttal Testimony of Joseph Moeller on behalf of the United States Postal Service.  It's been designated for purposes of this proceeding as USPS-SRT-1.



Was that document prepared by you or under your supervision?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
Does that document contain the corrections that were filed with the Commission on yesterday?


A
Yes, it does.


Q
And it corrects the date on the top right-hand corner of the first four pages of the testimony to reflect that it actually was filed in the year 2002?


A
Yes, it does.


Q
That's what happens when you have attorneys at the keyboard.



If you were to provide this testimony orally today, would your testimony be the same as contained in that document?


A
Yes, it would.



MR. TIDWELL:  Your Honor, the Postal Service, therefore, then moves that the surrebuttal testimony of Witness Moeller be entered into evidence.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected surrebuttal testimony of Joseph D. Moeller.  That testimony is received into evidence and will be transcribed into the record at this point.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-SRT-1, was received in evidence.)
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CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This brings us to oral cross-examination.  Only one party has requested oral cross-examination, the American Postal Workers Union.



Is there any others who would wish to cross-examine this witness?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, Ms. Catler, would you please begin?



MS. CATLER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
Mr. Moeller, is this the first time you have testified concerning first class mail?


A
Well, my testimony in this case, T-28, involved all the classes of mail with regard to rate levels.


Q
Is that the only other testimony you filed concerning first class mail?


A
I believe so, yes.


Q
Have you ever worked on first class rates or rate design prior to preparing this testimony?


A
I guess by saying worked on, you're distinguishing that from filing testimony regarding the first class rate design?


Q
Yes.


A
It depends on how you define worked on.  Certainly I've had interaction with people who were preparing the testimony for first class mail.


Q
Okay.  On your testimony at page 1, line 18, you state that you presented testimony on rate policy USPS-T-29.  Do you mean T-28 there?


A
Yes.


Q
I'm sure that your counsel will make the appropriate thing to say to go and get that corrected.



MR. TIDWELL:  I think you just did.



MS. CATLER:  Okay.



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
Turning to page 5 of your testimony, and I'm having a little trouble because I prepared this off of your original one.  I want to make sure I'm still looking at the right line numbers.



At lines 4 through 6, you talk about the implementation date of no sooner than June 30, 2002.  When did the Postal Service anticipate implementation of new rates based on R-2001-1 without the proposed stipulation and agreement?


A
I believe the filing anticipated an implementation date near the beginning of the fiscal year 2003.


Q
So when would that be approximately in calendar terms?


A
October, 2003.


Q
So early October?


A
Late September/early October.


Q
Okay.  And can you tell us when the Postal Service with the proposed stipulation and agreement anticipates the implementation date?  Is the anticipation June 30, 2002?


A
No sooner than June 30, 2002.


Q
Have you or to your knowledge has anyone at the Postal Service calculated how much additional revenue will be received by the Postal Service as a result of earlier implementation?


A
Certainly part of the decision process on the various parties in order to sign onto this agreement was some kind of recognition of what it meant in terms of additional revenue.



I've heard figures of $1 billion being the incremental revenue that would be achieved through early implementation.


Q
Are you talking about $1 billion in fiscal year 2002 in that case?


A
That's covering the period of time between when the rates are implemented and when they would have potentially been implemented under circumstances if the case had run its normal course.


Q
Do you know what day fiscal year 2002 actually ends?


A
Well, are you talking government fiscal year or Postal fiscal year?


Q
The one that the rates are worked around.


A
Fiscal year 2002 ends in September.


Q
Okay.  Will the amount that you expect to be brought in by early implementation of the R-2001-1 rates be sufficient to permit the Postal Service to pay its bills through fiscal year 2002 without raising the permitted debt ceiling about $15 billion?


A
You know, I don't know the answer to those questions.  I know that obviously an early implementation will achieve the goal I think all the parties had was to help the Postal Service in these difficult situations.


Q
Well, if you don't know whether it will in fact get you through the fiscal year, how can you be their policy witness endorsing the rates?


A
Well, I think if you look at my testimony it's merely responding to Witness Riley's testimony about a couple of comments or conclusions he reaches in his testimony.



I'm not intended to be here to present the financial situation of the Postal Service and how it might be affected by an early implementation date.


Q
Well, but you do testify that these rates satisfy the statutory requirements for rate setting, don't you?


A
In my testimony I say that the settlement rates are consistent with rate making criteria.


Q
And isn't it consistent with rate making criteria to worry about whether the Postal Service can pay its bills through the end of the fiscal year?


A
Well, the stipulation and agreement I think keeps our proposal with the test year in question, 2003 being the test year.



What I mean when I say that it's consistent with the rate making criteria, that means given the facts of the case that have been agreed upon when you look at the test year finances and you incorporate what might potentially be the case with the stipulated rates or the rates that are in the stipulation and agreement, you would see that it is still consistent with the rate making criteria.


Q
Will early implementation permit the Postal Service to take the freeze off of capital expenditures?


A
Again, that's beyond the scope of my testimony.  I know obviously all else equal, having that money earlier helps.


Q
But you don't know whether it's going to be sufficient to pay the bills, let alone go and permit the Postal Service to go and take the freeze off the capital expenditures?


A
I can't speak for how the Postal Service is going to spend its money on capital projects.



(Pause.)



MS. CATLER:  With the Chairman's permission, I'd like to show the witness a portion of the annual report from 2001 of the United States Postal Service.  I have copies for the Commission and certainly for Mr. Tidwell.



I know this looks a little strange to me the way this is set up, but we took this off of the Postal Service's web page.



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
I'd like you to turn to page 2 of 5 pages here and look at the top paragraph there.  It states, for the record, "Recognizing a slowdown in our cash flow from..." --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Excuse me, Ms. Catler.



MS. CATLER:  Yes?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  We must be working off of a different set.  My page 2 at the top has a graph.



MS. CATLER:  I'm sorry.  It's the paragraph.  Yes.  It's the paragraph entitled Capital Freeze.  It's at the bottom of the page.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  At the bottom of page 2?



MS. CATLER:  Yes.  It's the first and only paragraph on the page.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.



MS. CATLER:  This is a paragraph entitled Capital Freeze in the Postal Service's annual report.  It states:



"Recognizing a slowdown in our cash flow from operations, we significantly reduced the capital commitments we had planned for 2001 in order to conserve cash and remain within our borrowing authority.  Initially, we reduced our capital commitment budget from $3.6 billion to $1.6 billion, a total of $2 billion as detailed in the table below.



"However, we ended the year with actual capital commitments of $1.2 billion as management further tightened the capital investment process.  The actual commitments were spread across the following categories:  Approximately $450 million for mail processing equipment, $370 million for facility construction and building purchases and improvements, $220 for postal support equipment, and $110 million for retail equipment and vehicles."



The second paragraph states, "We placed a temporary hold on capital contract awards, including over 800 facility projects nationwide.  In addition, we reprioritized all capital projects and issued revised 2001 capital budgets.



"We assigned the highest priority to investments related to the safety of our employees and customers, legal requirements, emergencies and investments that produce labor efficiencies.  We placed a freeze on all other facilities.  We are monitoring the effects of this freeze, and we'll make the necessary adjustments to insure we meet our priorities."



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
In your statements in your testimony where you talked about balancing the interests of the mailers and the other parties as required by the statute, did you take into account the effect on the Postal Service's capital expenditures of the rates that you are endorsing?


A
I balanced the criteria of the Act.  I looked at that and matched it up with the rates that are there and the effect of those rates.  I don't believe there's any explicit mention of capital spending in that.



(Pause.)



MS. CATLER:  With the permission of the Chairman, I'd like to give the witness a copy of 39 USC, Section 3622 and 3621.  I have copies for the Commission, as well as for Mr. Tidwell.  I've put them in reverse order.  3621 is behind 3622.



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
At the top of page 4 of the exhibit I previously gave you from the annual report, the 2001 annual report, the report goes on talking about the future capital expenditures, and it states at the end of the paragraph at the top of the page:



"While we will continue to plan for projects that will generate productivity improvements and increase revenue, for the second year in a row we will not be able to make the necessary capital investment to meet the growth demands of universal delivery."



Mr. Moeller, did you take this into account when you were endorsing the rates in light of the requirements in Section 3621, as well as 3622?


A
Okay.  The rate level witness knows what the revenue requirement is.  All that is determined by some other process.



We look at the rates proposed and the rate levels for the various subclasses that are needed to meet a revenue requirement.


Q
So the answer is no?


A
It was not the scope of my testimony to determine what the revenue requirement was supposed to be or should be.


Q
Okay.  And I take it you also didn't take into account the increase of debt of the Postal Service that would result from the adoption of the proposed stipulation and agreement, looking perhaps at the bottom of page 4 of the annual report?


A
Again, we're given the revenue requirement that incorporates a number of things, and then we come up with the rates that achieve that revenue requirement.


Q
Okay.  So the answer is no?


A
It was not part of the scope of my testimony to determine that.


Q
Okay.  On page 8 of your testimony at lines 7 through 9 you state that, "The Postal Service understands the Postal Rate Commission's general goal of promoting economic efficiency by setting discounts equal to avoided costs."  Do you see that?


A
Yes.


Q
Is this also the Postal Service's general goal?


A
Yes.


Q
Does this mean that in the long run the Postal Service should not be setting discounts for work sharing greater than the costs avoided by that work sharing?


A
I think this speaks to the widespread agreement that there is a goal of promoting economic efficiency, and that involves discounts, giving a signal to mailers to perform work in certain situations, but the sentence goes on to note that there are other factors also that need to be waived when the actual rates are proposed or recommended.


Q
Right, but if it's the general goal to go and have them set equal to avoided costs does that mean in the long run that the Postal Service should not be setting discounts for work sharing greater than costs avoided by that work sharing?


A
I think in every situation when it comes time to propose rates you look at the situation at hand and perform a weighing of the various rate design considerations, and you make a decision then.


Q
Then what is in the long run interest of the Postal Service in setting these goals with respect to cost avoided, these rates with respect to cost avoided?


A
I'm not sure there's a horizon placed on this general notion that that's one of the general goals short term, long term.  It's a goal.


Q
But why would it be in the interest of the Postal Service certainly in the long run?



I can see, you know, if there was a short term problem; for example, you didn't have any capacity to do something, that perhaps you would want to.  In that case, your cost avoided wouldn't be actually less because you couldn't avoid the cost.



Let me start over again.  Why is it in the long run interest of the Postal Service to pay more in discounts than it would cost to do something in-house?


A
You mentioned long run there again.  I think it keeps coming back to when you do rate design you're presented with a number of pieces of data, and you have rate design constraints.  You've got rate design goals.  You balance all of those inputs, and you come up with rates.  I'm not speaking to the long run implications of anything here.


Q
All right.  I'll leave the long run out of it.  I'm going to ask you the question again without long run in it.



Why is it in the interest of the Postal Service to pay more in discounts than it would cost the Postal Service to do the work in-house?


A
I'm trying to think of how to phrase this in a way that answers your question.



I think it's in the interest of the Postal Service to come up with rates that are consistent with the rate making criteria, and one of those considerations is impact on mailers, so it's in the interest of the Postal Service to present rates that meet those criteria.



If in certain situations that has by some particular measure of the cost discounts which exceed those identified costs, then that's the outcome of the situation where you weigh all these various considerations.


Q
And how does the impact on the Postal Service figure into this weighing and balancing?


A
Well, with particular regard to the pass through selection exercise, which is part of the rate design exercise --


Q
I'm sorry.  The what exercise?


A
The pass through.


Q
The pass through?  I'm sorry.


A
The pass through selection.


Q
Yes.


A
The rate design is to come back to the total revenue required for that subclass, so setting the discounts at various pass through levels.  The impact on the Postal Service in terms of total revenue is constant because you have to tie back to the total revenue that you're seeking from that class of mail.


Q
But you also said the amount of total revenue you're seeking from that class of mail.  I mean, this is a process that goes back and forth, doesn't it?



I mean, if you unrealistically set the amount of revenue expected from a class of mail to be close to nothing, I mean to be too low, then, I mean, that could justify setting rates below their institutional cost.  I mean below their attributable costs.  That can't possibly be right.



The amount of each category has to be related.  You have to adjust that based on what you find out about, you know, in this case cost avoided.


A
The only 100 percent hurdle is that the subclass itself cover its costs.  When rate design begins for a given class there's a total revenue target, and then within that discounts are calculated such that the total revenue from that subclass still comes back to that same amount.



There may be iterations within that, but generally there's a target for the subclass that meets the criterion of the subclass covering its cost.


Q
Okay.  In this case you were arguing even before the proposed stipulation and agreement added two-tenths of a cent more to two of the discounts, the three and five digit presort pre-bar coded rates, that discounts should be greater than the costs avoided by the work sharing.  Why were you arguing that?


A
Well, I wasn't arguing anything.  I think you're referring to Witness Robinson's testimony about the first class rate design where she noted and selected discounts; in particular the ones you've mentioned here, the three digit and the five digit automation discounts.  Her testimony covers the reasons behind the appropriateness of those discounts.


Q
But didn't your initial testimony also build some of that in?


A
My initial testimony assigned a cost coverage or a mark up target to first class mail.  I wasn't testifying to the various rate elements within first class mail.


Q
Okay.  Thank you.  What are the special circumstances in this case justifying setting discounts for work sharing greater than the costs avoided by that work sharing?


A
Well, in our original proposal those reasons were explained by Witness Robinson, and she was cross-examined on her testimony already.


Q
I remember that.


A
So I think that's already been covered on the record.  I'm not here to testify to the original rate design for first class mail.  It's already been entered on the record.


Q
All right.  Well, what about the initial

two-tenths of a cent?  You clearly are here to talk about that.


A
Right.


Q
She didn't go and endorse that in her testimony.


A
I think you had a discussion with her during her cross-examination.


Q
Yes, I did.  Yes.


A
But certainly I do say in my testimony that even the settlement rates are consistent with the rate making criteria.


Q
Okay.  Following up on that, what are the special circumstances in this case justifying setting the discounts for work sharing greater than the costs avoided by that work sharing?


A
First of all, the implication of going to the additional two-tenths of a cent is to add I believe three percentage points to the pass through for those two rate elements in question, the three digit and the five digit automation, so that in itself is not a major change in the pass through, the effective pass through for those two rate categories.



I think there are a lot of special circumstances of why we're at this stage in this proceeding.  I note in my testimony that the effect of those two-tenths of a cent for that mail has very little effect on the cost coverage for first class mail, which to me by extension means that it's consistent with the rate making criteria, and it doesn't change the relationship that much between the implicit coverages of the two groupings within first class mail.


Q
Are you saying that that $80 million or thereabouts, which I believe you do state somewhere in your testimony is about what this is going to cost the Postal Service in rates that might not otherwise be received, that that is a small price to pay to get the parties to sign onto the proposed stipulation and agreement?  Is that what you're trying to say?


A
I think a great majority of people involved in this case recognize the situation at hand.  The parties who have signed see that $80 million, and they see that $1 billion that is going to come in early.  The Postal Service and other parties signed onto that agreement.


Q
Let me make sure this is still in the same place.  Page 9, lines 19 to 21 of your testimony.  You state, "The impact of rate increases on mailers is a factor in postal rate design that should not be ignored.  In my opinion, the settlement rates reflect appropriate consideration of this important criterion."



How did you ascertain the impact of potential rate increases in this case on mailers?


A
Well, one of the things you do when you're assessing the impact on mailers is you calculate what the percentage change is, and I see the effect of percentage changes that were going to be implied by these settlement rates.



You look at that percentage change versus say the system average change, and you look at the dates of other

rate implementations and the rate history here of what percentage changes have been incurred for various categories, so that's how I -- those were the inputs to my consideration regarding impact.


Q
Did you analyze whether decreasing the discounts for work sharing to the actual savings of work sharing would affect mailers who presort and bar code as part of their production of mail pieces?


A
When I saw the rates Mr. Riley presented in his testimony and did a calculation of percentage change, I felt that there was a significant percentage change that would be imposed upon those particular categories of mail.



When I see an 18 or 20 percent increase when the overall is 8.7 percent, that stands out as something that might be a significant impact on that grouping of mail and mailers.


Q
But you didn't look at anything other than the percentage change in rates when you were determining what the impact of the rates would be?  Is that right?


A
No.  I also looked at the timing.  I talked about in my earlier response about the fact that there was an increase in January of 2001 and June of 2001 and now another one coming up potentially as early as June 30, 2002.


Q
Okay.  Did you analyze whether decreasing the discounts for work sharing to actual savings of work sharing would affect mailers who send their mail to presort bureaus for presorting and bar coding and how it would affect them?


A
I didn't look at individual mailers and determine what actions they may or may not take if they were faced with a particular rate change, but on its face somebody is paying those rates if there's an 18 or 20 percent increase.


Q
But people who are producing their own mail pieces as part of the production process.  It comes out pre-bar coded and presorted.



I mean, when I went to the door to get my mail handed me by the letter carrier on Saturday he handed me my gas bill, and on top of the mail for the guy next door was his gas bill, and I'm sure that everybody on the street got their gas bill.  That didn't go to some presort bureau.  They print them in that order and in that way.



Did you look to see what the effect of changing the rates to being actual savings for folks who have their systems just set up already to go and pre-bar code and presort their mail would be?


A
I didn't look at any individual customers.  Again, I'm not testifying to the original first class rate design, but the discount is there.  What people do to meet the requirements for that discount is up to them.  If they're able to do it at a much lower cost than the discount or some other amount, they'll take advantage of the discount.


Q
Well, that's an interesting question.  I mean, if they're doing it as part of their production process, and keep in mind the gas company, they have to print bills if they're going to send them in the mail, and they have to print them in some order.  They clearly have their computers programmed to print them out in at least carrier route or at least, you know, zip code.  They probably do it in walk sequence for all I know.



How is, you know, the changing of the rates going to go and affect whether they're going to continue to

pre-bar code and presort their mail?


A
Well, regardless of how they prepare it, they're going to be paying postage on that mail.  Taking a rigid approach to the rate design would put a 20 percent rate increase on them.


Q
So really when you talk about impact, all you're really talking about is the financial impact of paying the higher rates by the mailers?  Is that right?



It is not how it might change their decision making process of using discounts or anything of that sort, but it's purely these guys are going to have to pay more money?


A
In this particular circumstance, but there are certainly situations where you would not want to have the discounts going up and down and back and forth from case to case that would cause people to continually have to change the way they present the mail.  There is some benefit to a consistency in the discounts.


Q
If the cost avoided is decreasing because the cost of doing it by the Postal Service is decreasing, don't the discounts need to be going in the same direction, as in decreasing?


A
I think every time we make a rate proposal there's a cost study done, and that cost study should incorporate the phenomenon you're speaking of.  Then that information goes to the rate design witness, along with all of the other considerations that he or she has, and some rates are proposed.


Q
And you're the rate design witness?


A
For standard mail regular I was the rate design witness.


Q
Okay.  At pages 9 through 10 of your testimony, lines 28 and 29 of page 9 and 1 and 2 of page 10, you state:



"Although consideration of cost is obviously an important aspect of rate making and should be accorded significant weight, one should not be blind to the other relevant considerations embodied in the rate making criteria set forth in the Postal Reorganization Act."



What are the other relevant criteria that you considered, and what weight did you give each?


A
I think in my testimony I particularly speak of the impact on mailers again, which we have been discussing, and earlier in my testimony I cite some PRC decisions.



Again, I think I'm working from a different copy with line numbers here also, but in the middle of page 6 of my testimony --


Q
Do you think you're working on the old one or the new one?


A
I think it's the older one.  It's probably towards the -- I don't know.  It's the paragraph that is single spaced.  The second paragraph there is what I'm looking at right now.


Q
Okay.


A
"The task of developing a single set of rates which all meet the test of being consistent with the numerous policies set out in the Postal Reorganization Act requires enumerable value judgements," so that gets to my point about, for instance, the phrase numerous policies means you can't just look at one aspect, in this situation 100 percent pass through, and just ignore the other policies.



Again, I was reading from the Commission's decision in R-87.


Q
Fine, but what are the other relevant criteria that you considered, and what weight did you give each?  You clearly took into consideration the percentage change that would be faced by particular mailers.


A
Right.


Q
What other relevant criteria did you consider, and what weights did you give each?


A
All right.  Personally, when I came up with the cost coverage for first class mail I went through the criteria as explained in my T-28 testimony.



Within first class mail, when Witness Robinson did the rate design she considered a number of factors, and that's in her testimony.


Q
Right.


A
My testimony here is just to say that you can't ignore those many factors and go with just one.


Q
But you're really going with only one, and that's percentage change, isn't it?


A
I don't think so because my task isn't to develop the rates for first class where I would consider more of those things.  I'm merely explaining why.



That's just the one I mentioned that you should do in addition to the 100 percent pass through guideline that's been espoused.


Q
I'm asking is there anything else that you believe that you did take into consideration or that you believe you should take into consideration?


A
My testimony speaks to the (b)(4) criterion, which talks about impact on mailers.  I also mention (b)(9), which is --


Q
Actually, I gave you a copy of 3622, and my next question was going to be about 3622(b)(4), which when I read it says, the part from (b) that starts, "Upon receiving a request, the Commission shall make a recommended decision on a request for changes in rates or fees in each class of mail or type of service in accordance with the policies of this title and the following factors."



Factor 4 is, "The effect of rate increases upon the general public, business mail users and enterprises in the private sector of the economy engaged in the delivery of mail matter other than letters."



I don't see anywhere in there that it says that percentage change calculations are a key consideration when evaluating Criteria 4 of Section 3622(b), which is what you've said at now it's lines 6 and 7 of page 10 of your testimony.


A
You're correct.  The words percent change do not show up in that paragraph.  However, it seems obvious to me that when you look at the effect of a rate increase one way to measure the rate increase itself and what effect it might have would be a calculation of percentage change.


Q
But that's only one way.  You're telling me that you don't think you need to look at anything else besides percentage change?


A
Well, in particular I did mention earlier about the timing of the various rate increases and the magnitude of previous increases, but again we're not looking at this just in isolation.  That's one way to look at the effective rate increases.


Q
Now, on page 10 you focus on percentage change increases.  Why shouldn't lower discount rates increase a greater percentage when the costs avoided by work sharing are declining?


A
Could you ask that again?  I'm sorry.


Q
Well, the discount rates are lower than the undiscounted rates, right?


A
The rates that reflect some work share discount are lower than those rates that do not have a discount incorporated in them.


Q
Okay.  So when the costs avoided by work share are declining, shouldn't the lower work share discount rates go up at a faster percentage rate than the higher, non-discounted rate?


A
I think mathematically if the discount gets smaller that's going to be the outcome.  The percentage change for the discounted piece will be greater than the non-discounted piece.


Q
Right.  It's true that mathematically if the discount rates are lower and if the lower discount rates and the higher full first class rates are increased by the same percentage, won't the absolute difference between the rates continue to grow despite the decline in cost avoidance?


A
If the percentage changes -- are you asking me if the percentage changes are to remain exactly the same for the two groupings?


Q
If you were to go and increase both sets of rates, the lower discounted rates and the higher first class rates, by the same percentage, wouldn't the absolute difference between the rates continue to grow?


A
Mathematically, that is the outcome.


Q
Right.  So despite there being a decline in cost avoidance, you would have the rates growing absolutely at a smaller rate.



If you focus only on equal or the percentage increase when you have ones at different bases, doesn't that cause a long term -- you know, they're diverging in the wrong way.


A
Well, again my target isn't to come up with the same percentage changes.  It's to look at the percentage changes that result from the rates and assess whether there is an impact there that is inconsistent with the criteria of the Act.



In our proposal, we had proposed a larger percentage increase for work share than single piece, significantly larger, and larger than the system average.  The settlement rates still have that relationship.  There's a larger percentage increase for the work share mail than the single piece and the system average.


Q
Okay.  All right.  At page 10 of your revised testimony, lines 10 through 12, you state, "Mr. Riley states that he, 'Is not proposing that the Commission set rates by looking at the percentage change in any rate category'."



Isn't it appropriate if you're going to look at percentage changes to look at the trend in percentage changes rather than the percentage increase in a particular case?


A
When I was discussing earlier that you look at the timing of the rate increases, you can also look at the magnitude.  I think I've mentioned that earlier, too.



I think in my direct testimony there were some situations where I was describing previous percentage changes for a grouping of mail and the consideration of impact.



MS. CATLER:  Mr. Chairman, at this point I'd like to provide the Commissioners, the witness and Mr. Tidwell with copies of a portion of Library Reference J-90, which is the first class mail rate history.



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
If you would turn to page 1, which has the first tab on it?  I've circled two numbers there.  This is the first class rate history for non-presorted letters and sealed parcels, first ounce, first class, single piece mail.



From February of 1991 through July of 2001, Mr. Moeller, am I correct in calculating that the rates have increased five cents for first class, first ounce, single piece mail?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  I went and calculated that to be a 17.2 percent increase.


A
I don't know.


Q
Would you acknowledge that?  You'll trust my figures on that one?


A
I'll trust your figure on that.


Q
All right.  Let's flip to the next page of the rate history, also tabbed, which is entitled First Class Mail Rate History for Three/Five Digit Presorted Letters, Flats and Sealed Parcels, First Ounce.



I've again circled the rate for February 3, 1991, which was 23.3 cents, and July 1, 2001, which was 25.5 cents.  Mr. Moeller, will you acknowledge that that's an increase of 2.2 cents?


A
At this point I will agree that the 25.5 over the 23.3 is -- again I haven't done the calculation.  I'll accept your calculation of that figure.


Q
Of it being a 2.2 cent increase?  The subtraction?  You're going to trust my subtraction?


A
Yes.  I'm just anticipating --


Q
The percentage one?  Yes.


A
No, no, no.  I'm anticipating the fact that those numbers aren't directly comparable, so I'm just saying the math, 25.5 over 23.3, is that.



As Footnote 8 mentions, there were significant changes that happened to mail prep right there in the middle where you see the rate going from 25.8 to 23.8 with implementation of classification reform where the eligibility requirements changed significantly, so a lot of the five digit mail was pushed up to three digit because it had to have a higher minimum volume.  You couldn't achieve five digit presort.



Again, I'm not sure of the specific numbers.  I think you only needed ten pieces to get five digit rates.  Then on July 1 it changed to 150 pieces, so some mailings got pushed up to three digit.  That's why I'm hesitant to say there was a whatever percentage you said increase for that mail.


Q
All right.  Have you at some point looked at the shift both from before the MC-95 case to after MC-95 and the distribution of types of discounted mail?


A
In standard, as a matter of fact, since that's where my rate design background is here, an interesting point.  When we implemented classification reform, some mailers who were shifted from five digit to three digit saw rate increases as a result of classification reform.



That was a sticking point for some of them because classification reform was supposed to recognize automation more significantly in the rates, so in that case there was a shift because we heard about it from the people who were getting rate increases.


Q
Well, that's a complaint.  That's not necessarily a shift.



I was talking about the enormous growth of five digit pre-bar coded mail as the dominant category of discounted mail after MC-95 where prior to that it was certainly not the largest category.


A
If the minimum requirements had remained the same, that number would be even higher I would guess.


Q
All right.


A
I'm just saying that in isolation the change in the minimum volume requirements caused mail to shift from five digit to three digit.


Q
But the shift in the rates also encouraged a lot of folks to go and change their preparation so they could take advantage of the five digit rates.


A
That could be, too.  I was just speaking to the --


Q
That's the shift that I was asking about if you were familiar with, the change in the distribution of the types of or the proportion of the different types of discounted mail since MC-95.


A
I would assume that the volume history that's also in the library reference would denote whatever mail mix changes there were.  Whether it's a shift or just a growth in volume for a particular category, I don't know that.


Q
Okay.  Getting back to my percentage calculations, for those people or for that mail that was five digit

pre-bar coded in 1991 versus mail that is five digit presorted, pre-bar coded in 2001, the price has increased a grand total of 2.2 cents during that period.  Is that right?


A
If they still achieved five digit presort, that is the rate change.  Their preparation changes changed as a result of reclassification.  That doesn't just mean minimum volumes.  There are other requirements that were added to automation compatibility at that time, too.



In exchange for what would appear to be a small percentage increase for that mail that does manage to stay in the five digit tier and not get pushed up to three digit where they would be paying there 26.9 cents under today's rates, you should consider other things mailers have to do.



You can't make an apples to apples comparison there necessarily either.  Not just the minimum volumes, but other requirements were layered on automation mailers at that time.


Q
But when it comes down to it, they're paying only 2.2 cents more than they were in 1991, as opposed to you and I when we go and mail a letter.  We're paying five cents more, unless you send your mail to presort bureaus.


A
No.


Q
I don't send mine.


A
I'm paying five cents more, but I'm not doing anything differently than I did back when I was paying 29 cents.  I'm still just putting a stamp on the letter, addressing it and putting it in the mailbox.


Q
Okay.  I have calculated that the percentage increase for the five digit pre-bar coded, presorted letters from February 3, 1991, to July 1, 2001, is 9.4 percent.


A
Which category again?


Q
That's the 23.3 cents to the 25.5 cents.


A
Okay.  So we're back where we started where you're doing the 25.5 divided by 23.3, and you're getting 9.4.  I would agree.  Subject to check, I would trust your math on that.


Q
Even if they went, and I haven't done the calculation, and I'm not so good at these things quickly.  Even if they shifted to three digit, which I don't believe if you look at the volume shifts is what anybody has been doing.



I still think that the percentage change is going to be less than 17.2 percent, which has been the percentage change for single piece, first class mail during the same period, so what is so terrible about them paying a bigger percentage increase this year?


A
They are paying a bigger percentage increase under our proposed rates, and there's nothing wrong with it.  It's the outcome of the consideration of the rate making criteria that were employed by the design witness.


Q
Isn't the impact on mailers more appropriate than the percentage change in rates, something like, you know, what would cause mailers to go out of business?


A
I think the percentage change is a handy tool to sort of take into consideration a lot of things that might happen if a large increase is layered onto a business.


Q
At page 12 of your revised testimony, lines 3 through 6, you state:



"The larger resulting discounts for some categories in first class mail can be justified in light of further consideration of Section 3622(b)(4) in that the adjustments in the settlement agreement help temper the rate increases for these categories."



Why do you believe it is necessary or appropriate to temper the rate increases for those mailers who pre-bar code and presort to the three or five digit level?


A
In this section I'm simply trying to add to the record an analysis of the resulting rates from the settlement agreement, and I think the settlement agreement is very reasonable.  You can find things that attest to that reasonableness.



Again, we're asking a very large group of mailers to give us more money earlier than they otherwise would have.  That might mean you can look at (b)(4), an impact on the mailer, like I talked about earlier with the chronology of the rate increases.  This changes that, and maybe a slight deference to (b)(4) is reasonable.


Q
Now, when you're talking about tempering the rate increases, the rate increases were already going to be lower for these folks.  They were facing a 2.5 cent increase versus the single piece increase of three cents, and now you're supporting only a 2.3 cent increase.  Is that right?


A
On a per piece basis, it's a two-tenths of a cent change.  On a percentage basis, the percentage increase is still larger than the single piece increase.


Q
You go on on page 12 at line 6 to say that, "Such an accommodation is not unreasonable, especially when the Commission considers the expected advancement of the Docket No. R-2001 implementation date as part of the settlement agreement."



What does the advance of the implementation date have to do with favoring this particular group?  Everybody else, including single piece mailers, are going to pay in advance, too.


A
Right.  There was a concerted effort and a good faith effort by most of the parties to this case to come to an agreement on various modifications to the original proposal of the Postal Service.



This particular change which we're addressing here, which is the first class two-tenths of a cent change for two of the rate categories, was apparently viewed by almost all of the parties to the case to be a reasonable outcome to that good faith effort of trying to avoid an extremely long litigation of enumerable issues.



I think the fact that it was signed on by so many parties shows that that's a reasonable agreement.


Q
At Footnote 4 on page 12 you describe the $80 million the proposed settlement and agreement rates will cost the Postal Service as a "relatively small reduction in expected revenue."



Last year, the Postal Service's deficit was $1.68 billion.  $80 million is 4.8 percent of $1.68 billion.  Do you consider reducing the Postal Service's deficit five percent to be a relatively small achievement?


A
$80 million is relatively small, as I say here, a relatively small amount because when you compare it to the total revenue from this chunk of mail it's not a big number.



Now, if we could get that 80 million and implement on June 30th and have that be part of the settlement, you know, the Postal Service, of course, would have liked to have had more money, but when the parties all agreed to the stipulation and agreement once signed there was this recognition that there is going to be a lot more money coming in earlier, and the 80 million in that context means relatively small too.


Q
Isn't this $80 million money that will have to be taken out of this rate category at a later date because it's not justified by cost avoidance of these mailers?


A
When there is a subsequent case filed, there will be costs associated with that.  And once again, the rate design witness will be faced with a number of pieces of information, existing rate-making policies, and will propose rates.



I can't speak to other -- you know, what those rates are going to be. 


Q
But mathematically when the 80 million, if and when the 80 million is taken out, it will result in larger percentage changes for the three- and five-digit mailers than it would otherwise have been the case if the 80 million hadn't been in there.


A
I don't know what effect it's going to have on those particular rate categories.  But even the billion dollars earlier will help future rate increases.  


Q
Okay.


A
Help keep them lower than they otherwise would be.


Q
The APWU has proposed rates that are between 80 percent and 100 percent of the amount the Postal Service calculated working sharing would save the Postal Service.  



Have you or to your knowledge has anyone at the Postal Service calculated what effect implementing the rates proposed by the APWU would have on postal revenue?


A
I don't know of a calculation of that figure.


Q
You haven't done it? 


A
No.  


Q
And you don't know that anyone else has?


A
I don't know.  If we were going to have a percentage increase larger, there would be effects on volume and things that would be costs that would impact that number, and I haven't made that calculation.


Q
Okay.  At page 12 in your testimony, lines -- it's eight through 10, you seem to be saying that the "recency" of the two document number R2000-1 rate increases experienced by work-shared First Class mail in calendar year 2001 justified something in this case.  



In R2000-1, the test year was fiscal year 2001; isn't that right?


A
R2000-1?



Q
Yes, R2000-1.  


A
I'm not real sure what that -- I can't remember.  All these cases run together.  Now, I'm not sure what the test year was.  2001 sounds right.


Q
Well, in the test year for R2000-1 wasn't the Postal Service supposed to break even or come real close to breaking even in that year?


A
In the test year of any rate case the idea is to propose rates that will meet the revenue requirement and therefore be close to the break even requirement in that particular case.


Q
Okay.  And you expect that was true in R2000-1?  


A
That's the goal of the rate level witness in his or her testimony to propose rates that generate revenue that meet the revenue requirement.  


Q
So this is what your predecessor did in the R2000-1?


A
Yes.


Q
And what you did for this case?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  But you don't know what your predecessor was shooting for in R2000-1, whether it would actually break even or just about?  


A
Regardless of who is doing the testimony, the goal was to meet --


Q
Okay.


A
-- the break even requirement.


Q
And didn't the Postal Service instead have a $1.68 billion loss in fiscal year 2001?


A
I'm not sure of the precise number, but the test year is a test year in the future, and the situation you have noted that there was a loss in that year.


Q
A big loss.


A
In the fiscal year.


Q
A big loss on the order of $1.7 billion?


A
There was a loss, yes, big loss.  However you want to quantify it, it was a loss, yes.  


Q
Do you think the governors of the Postal Service were too harsh on work-share mailers when they increased their rates two-tenths of a cent in July of 2001?


A
Well, you are talking about the modification that happened in July, and it's certainly beyond the scope of my testimony, but back then the issue was that revenue requirement, and I wasn't involved in the decision-making, but I know that there was a discrepancy between what we thought the revenue requirement was and the governors acted to modify the rates, and to meet what we thought the revenue requirement was.  We chose some rate categories where we could adjust those rates to get the revenue, the incremental revenue.  


Q
Did that two-tenths of a cent that was added by the governors in July 2001 enter into your opinion that the proposed stipulation and agreement rates were appropriate?


A
Well, by the way "recency" is a word, you know.  When I talked earlier about the chronology, I mentioned July 2001 as a date when the rates were increased for that grouping of mail.



So yes, when I am looking at the settlement rates and saying that they are reasonable and consistent with the rate-making criteria, I note the timing of the previous rate increases.


Q
Okay, where is this now?  Okay.



At page 13 of your revised testimony, lines two through four, you state, "Under the Postal Services's original Docket No. R2001-1 request, the test year after rates," is that what TYAR stands for?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  "...contribution per piece for single piece First Class Mail is 20.18 cents where work-shared First Class Mail is 20.56 cents."  



Do these figures compare identical pieces of mail one that goes single piece, the other part of a work-shared mailing?


A
Well, if one is going single piece is one going part of a work-share mailing, they are not identical pieces of mail.


Q
Well, a letter that looked exactly the same, that had the same characteristics with the same size, had the same typing on the front, had the same -- I guess it would have to have a -- what do you call those?  Not a stamp, the other thing.  Meters, metered mail -- at the same weight, the same shape, all those things, letters that look the same, feel the same, weigh the same.


A
Right.


Q
Not a, you know, valentine on red with handwriting, but two pieces of business mail that are identical, one gets dropped into the single piece mailstream, the other gets put into a work-shared mailing.  Is that what these two figures are comparing?


A
I should have just explained what those figures are.  They are the mail and work share in the CRA, and the mail and single piece.  Whatever makes up that grouping of mail, work sharing, whatever makes up the grouping of single piece is reflected in these figures here.  


Q
Okay.  So these figures are average contributions per piece of mail in the single piece mailstream versus the average contribution of a piece of mail in the work-shared First Class Mailsteam; is that right?


A
It's the contribution per piece, which implies an average I guess, of those two groupings of mail.


Q
All right, now, so this also includes not only letters but flats and sealed parcels; is that right?


A
It's everything that's in that category of single piece and everything in the category of work shared.


Q
Okay.  And so that the distribution of types of weights of mail, of size of mail, whether there are in fact flats and sealed parcels in the stream of either First Class single piece or work-shared mail, and their proportion in there would affect this average calculation; isn't that right?


A
It reflects the characteristics of the mail that are in there.


Q
Okay.  When Mr. Riley was talking about identical pieces of mail, such as an identical one-ounce machinable letter, one that goes single piece and the other that goes as part of a work-shared mailing, both contributing the same amount to institutional costs as the Postal Service, your figures do not measure that, do they?  


A
No.  These figures I cite here are intended to show that if one were concerned about contribution per piece of various groupings in First Class Mail, the data that are available involve these two categories, and it was merely pointing out that if you look at the data that is available -- are available -- you would see that the contribution per piece have the relationship that I talk about here.  


Q
Right.  But that's totally irrelevant to what Mr. Riley was saying, which would be comparing identical letters and one that goes one way and one that goes through the other mailstream, and say that the cost of those two pieces or the contribution of those two pieces should be identical.  


A
I know that Mr. Riley mentioned the comparable, for instance, on line 12 of his testimony, and line -- I mean page 12, line seven.  But there were times when it seemed to evolve more into this contribution per piece within a subclass and that the goal should be to have pieces within the subclass have equivalent contributions per piece.  


Q
I don't know where in Mr. Riley's testimony it says that.  I wasn't --


A
Well,


Q
-- that what he was trying to say was that identical pieces should contribute identical amounts.


A
Well, his testimony speaks for itself, I suppose, but there was the phrase that says, "So that the contribution of any piece --


Q
Wait.


A
I'm sorry.  "So that the contribution of any piece will be the same regardless of in which rate category in the subclass that piece enters the mailstream."  


Q
But doesn't that imply that if you take a single piece and you put it in either one mailstream or the other mailstream, not an average but a single piece --


A
There are a variety of pieces in First Class Mail.


Q
Right.  So if you put a letter in, whether you put it in the single piece stream or the work-shared stream, the contribution should be the same, or heaven forbid, you put a sealed parcel into the single piece stream, or the work-shared stream, that the contribution for that single parcel should be the same.  


A
I think I lost your question there in that.  


Q
The figures that you're providing are for the overall average contribution and they don't provide any information about what is the contribution of identical pieces that are placed in one mail stream or the other.  


A
It's not an identical piece comparison, but there is something about that mail in the work-shared category that is causing the cost to be very low and its contribution to be very high, especially in percentage terms.  But on a per piece basis that we are talking about here there is something about that mail that is making it much less costly.


Q
Yes, but that goes -- once you are talking about an average doesn't that then go and pick up all the differences not between the identical pieces of mail, but the fact that single piece mailstream includes the heavier pieces, the non-machineable pieces, and that those -- what is supposed to be the comparable pieces for the work-shared mail are blended in with all of the, you know, the valentines and the eight-ounce packages and things of that sort?  


A
Yeah, I'm not -- I'm not contending that these are -- well, going back.  I have already said yes, they are a mix of whatever mail is in there.  Single piece, for instance, if you want to start using an example, are heavier in general than work-shared mail, so they pay the additional more frequently.


Q
Right.  


A
That tends to -- if you were to correct for that, that particular thing, and again there is many things, if you correct for that, that would drive the contribution per piece even further apart with work share going higher relative to single piece.  


Q
All right, but work share is supposed to be compared against a benchmark rate, right?  


A
Again, I'm not citing this contribution per piece as a goal of rate design.  I mean, I explicitly say that in the beginning of that paragraph.  So if you are shifting gears and talking about how the discounts are set, then certainly there is a procedure there where you identify a benchmark and you identify the cost of that mail if it takes advantage of the working sharing, and you see the cost difference.  That's not what I am trying to do here.


Q
And this includes everything in single piece, not just the benchmark against which the work-shared mail is compared; is that right, these figures that you have got here, page 12, lines two through four?


A
In that paragraph I go -- excuse me.  In that paragraph I go on to say the Postal Service by no means believes that rate design should be driven by a desire to equalize unit contributions as measured by CRA type cost differences.  At the same time, as indicated by Witness Robinson, these data can provide me more information.


Q
And why is this information meaningful?


A
I think it shows that there is something about the work-shared mail that has its costs -- and again, Witness Robinson explains that.  I don't -- she studied this issue and reached her conclusions about the rate design.  



All I am saying here is that we are presented with information and you should look at it, and if it enlightens you in any way, then use it.  


Q
All right.  But if the information combines apples and oranges on one side and only looks at oranges on the other side, I am questioning your use of the word "meaningful."  To me, that's not a meaningful comparison.  


A
That's why you wouldn't use it for the rate design itself.  It's an indicator that it -- it's what it's worth.  It's on paper and it's the one measure we have of contribution per piece within First Class Mail for different categories, different groupings.  


Q
If you had the data, which you clearly don't, to go and calculate the contribution per piece the way Witness Riley was talking about it, identical pieces, one going in the single piece stream, the other going in the work-shared stream, would that be something that might be relevant for rate-making?


A
I think that's just another -- that would be a fallout of the decisions that are made in the rate design.  If you had that data, it would be reflective of whatever decision is made in the rate design regarding the discounts and the benchmark and the past.


Q
But there is no data in the Postal Service's -- certainly in the filing, nor does the Postal Service collect data on that basis, do they?


A
We don't have CRA type bottom up costing for rate categories below the levels that are presented in the CRA.


Q
Okay.  Okay.  



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Catler, could you give us an estimate of how much longer you will be with this witness?



MS. CATLER:  I was just checking to see if I had anything beyond this question because I don't seem to have anything written down, and I just wanted to make sure I hadn't forgotten something.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right, if you are about ready.



MS. CATLER:  I  have nothing further for this witness at this time.  



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Well, thank you.  I didn't mean to rush you.



MS. CATLER:  No.  No.  That was it.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Is there anyone else who would like to cross-examine this witness?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?



Oh, wait, excuse me.  Mr. Hart, I'm sorry.  



MR. HART:  Good morning, Mr. Moeller.  One question if I may.  Henry Hart representing the National Association of Presort Mailers.  



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. HART:


Q
I believe counsel for APWU asked you whether or not the Postal Service had done any studies to indicate the revenue and volume effects of the APWU proposal on the Postal Service revenue and volume; is that correct?


A
(Nods affirmatively.)


Q
And I believe you answered that you weren't aware of any such studies?  


A
That is correct.


Q
Are you aware of whether or not in support of its testimony APWU conducted or presented any such studies?


A
I'm not aware of any.



MR. HART:  That's all.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Hart.



Any other cross-examine?



(No response.)  



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  No.  



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Tidwell, would you like some time with your witness?



MR. TIDWELL:  I was assuming we would use the mid to late morning break to --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  That's my thought exactly, so we will take about -- do you need five minutes?  Five to 10 -- let's go 10 minutes.



(Whereupon, a recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Tidwell.



MR. TIDWELL:  Mr. Chairman, the Postal Service has no redirect.  



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Mr. Moeller, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record.  Thank you, and you are excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



(Witness excused.)  



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hart.  The National Association of Presort Mailers, would you introduce your witness, please?



MR. HART:  Thank you.  Good morning.  Henry Hart representing the National Association of Presort Mailers.  



Mr. Gillotte.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Gillotte, would you stand, please?



Whereupon,  


JAY GILLOTTE



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:  



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please be seated.  



Okay, Mr. Hart.



MR. HART:  Thank you.


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. HART:


Q
Mr. Gillotte, you have in front of you testimony dated February 20 entitled "Surrebuttal Testimony of Jay Gillotte on behalf of National Association of Presort Mailers, NAPM-SRT-1.



Do you have that in front of you?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Was that testimony prepared by you or under your supervision?


A
Yes, it was. 


Q
If you were to provide that testimony orally today, would it be the same?


A
Yes, it would.



MR. HART:  Mr. Chairman, with your permission I would move into evidence the Surrebuttal Testimony of Jay Gillotte on Behalf of National Association of Presort Mailers.  I have two copies for the court reporter.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  As I noted earlier, there is a pending motion to strike portions of this testimony filed by APWU. 



Are there any other objections?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Jay Gillotte.   That testimony is received into evidence and will be transcribed into the record at this point.  




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. NAPM-SRT-1, was received in evidence.)

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This brings us to oral cross-examination.  One party has requested oral cross-examination, the American Postal Workers Union, AFL-CIO.  Ms. Catler.



MS. CATLER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
Good morning, sir.


A
Good morning.


Q
In reading your testimony it appears to me that you are a -- that you own and operation, run a presort bureau; is that correct?


A
Yes, ma'am.


Q
Okay.  And you are very familiar with the presort bureau part of this industry; is that correct?


A
Yes.  


Q
Are you also testifying that you are familiar with the other half or the other part of the work-sharing mail, those folks who prepare their work-shared mailings without going through an outside presort bureau?


A
Most of my experience is in the -- is in the process of providing First Class Presorted Mail as a third party.  However, our membership does have -- I represent members of our association who prepare their own mail. 


Q
Okay. Could you -- do you know what proportion of the presorted mail is presorted by presort bureau as opposed to presorted by the producers of that mail as part of their production process?


A
It's a difficult number to quantify because lack of the information from the Postal Service, but we figure 50 percent, approximately, maybe a little less, maybe a little more.  


Q
And how do you come up with that number?


A
This is a rough calculation made based on the published number of pieces of mail processed by the Postal Service on the work-share program, and polls by our members who may or may not be honest about their volumes for purposes of dues paying.  So we make that calculation.   We always assume it's a little higher than what they tell us.


Q
I have heard of that kind of a job.



Now, how could -- if you wanted to determine what the proportion of presorted mail that was produced by presort -- went through a presort bureau versus presort mail that went through -- that was produced only by the producer of that mail, how would you go about doing that?


A
I don't know what you mean.  I gave you the only way that I would know how to do that.  We took the volume that was published from the Postal Service, and from that we looked at the volume of our members.  Beyond that, I don't know how I would make the calculation.


Q
Does the Postal Service get information from the mailers who tender work-sharing mailings that would allow the Postal Service were they to capture that information to do that calculation?


A
I wouldn't know the answer to that.  I'm not privy to the way they gather data.


Q
Well, when you bring a mailing to the post office, and you have to give them some paperwork, right?


A
Yes.


Q
Is the paperwork that is tendered by a presort bureau, is that distinguishable in any way from the paperwork that would be tendered by a company that produce its own mail in a fashion that would entitle it to work-shared discounts?


A
I would presume that only by knowing the different names of the companies, there is really not much on the paperwork itself other than our name --


Q
Okay.


A
-- that distinguishes us.


Q
Okay.  And do you go -- is each company that has the right to go and tender work-shared mailings assigned a number?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  And when you get assigned that number do you provide information to the Postal Service about what you are, whether you are a presort bureau or a producer of mail?


A
I don't know the answer to that, but I don't think so.  I believe we simply applied by name without regard to just indicating whether we are third party provider or doing our own mail.


Q
Perhaps you can help me.  I am obviously having difficulty describing the difference between a presort bureau and people who do their own presorting.  I am using different terms each time.


A
Okay.


Q
Within the industry --


A
Okay.


Q
-- is there -- are there terms of art to describe what you do?  You seemed to be using a third party --


A
We are a bureau.  They would be in-house mailers.


Q
And so it's presort bureaus versus in-house mailers?


A
That would be a fair way to state it.  


Q
Is there anything else out there that's some kind of in between or some other category of providers of work-shared mail?


A
In-house mailers are often defined as in-house mailers because they not only presort but they produce the letters, the mail.  Some of those are producing mail for themselves, and some of those are producing mail for their customers.  So there is a large quantity of businesses that could be considered in-house that are actually doing work for other customers.


Q
Okay, so that in the industry when you talk about an in-house mailer, that would be not only a company that produced its own mail in a prebar coded and then a presorted way, but also perhaps printed up mail for other people, and did it, but that would still qualify them as an in-house mailer rather than a presort bureau?


A
Some of those in-house mailers are, of course, members of our association.


Q
Sure.


A
For the sake of definition here, sure. 


Q
Okay.  So am I right in assuming that when you talk about what a presort bureau does, the presort bureau gets sealed envelopes already prepared and then does something more to them:  sorts them, puts bar codes on them, whatever, versus an in-house mailer that actually produces the contents of the mailing, puts it in the envelope and --


Q
I'm trying to figure out where the line is on these things or whether there are various gradations in here.


A
There are definitely gradations.  For instance, my company, we probably produce 10 to 15 percent of the mail we presort, and the rest of it we collect already produced and sealed, metered.


Q
Okay.


A
So from that standpoint, it's a -- the presorting industry is involved at different, each company is involved in different levels of preparation and there is no black and white.


Q
Okay.  Do the presort bureaus and the in-house mailers face different costs of preparing their mail for taking advantage of the work-sharing discounts?


A
Can you be more specific?


Q
Okay.  Right.



Let's take the extreme case on both ends, and talk about them.  On the extreme side for the presort bureau I presume would be when you get mainly residual mail from lots of people, and you combine it together and put the bar codes on and presort it to take advantage of rates.  



On the other extreme would be the utility that goes and prints its bills neighborhood by neighborhood in a street-run sequence and tenders them to the Postal Service in that way with the bar codes on them.  



Am I capturing the two extremes?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Can you talk to me about what the costs are first for the presort bureaus to go and satisfy the work-sharing requirements to take advantage of the discounts given what they are starting with, which is a pile of letters versus the -- and then when we get done with that we'll switch over to the utility?


A
Okay.  If you're -- I think you're driving to the fact that we have to provide transportation.  We have to provide space for this mail.  We have to provide the capital costs of the equipment that are typically MLOCRs that are rather expensive pieces of equipment, and the labor of separating mail into the different categories is probably greater than what an in-house operation would do.


Q
Let's start with transportation.  As a presort bureau, do you do -- do presort bureaus typically go and pick up the mail from their customers and bring it to the location of the presort bureau?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  So when you're talking about a cost that you have in order to take advantage of the work-sharing discounts, it's the cost of picking up the mail from the mailers.  Okay.



Then you talk about space.  You're talking about the rent on your facility?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  And by capital costs you're referring to the cost of the various pieces of equipment and maintaining, and the software, whatever, such as the multiline optical character reader?


A
Yes.  


Q
And then you are also talking about the labor cost of running the multiline optical character reader and I take it and then preparing it to be brought to the Postal Service for --


A
Yes.


Q
-- or actually some of the presort bureaus have postal acceptance units right on site, don't they?


A
Some do.


Q
So you don't have to actually bring it any place?


A
Some do.


Q
The Postal Service would then truck it from there?


A
Yes.  For the -- no, for those presorters that have a detached mail unit, yes.  There aren't that many.


Q
Do you have any idea of what proportion of either the presort volume or the presorters have -- 


A
No.


Q
-- what do you call it, detached mail unit?


A
No, I don't know that.


Q
Does your company have one?


A
My company has a detached mail unit but we provide the transportation.  


Q
From the detached mail to the Postal Service?


A
To the Postal Service.


Q
Oh, okay.  So that the -- all right.



Now, if it were -- now, because you didn't generate any of the mail that you are presorting, all of those costs are ones that are related purely to preparing this mail to take advantage of the work-sharing discounts; is that right?


A
I guess we do prepare some mail, but for the customers we pick up, yes.  


Q
Okay.  Now, turning to the in-house mailer, the utility that we're -- a theoretical utility, now they have to produce their bills anyway.


A
Yes.


Q
And they have to put them in envelopes.


A
Yes.


Q
And they have to put them in -- they have to print them in a particular order, don't they?


A
Yes.


Q
And do you know whether it costs a utility anymore to print in ZIP code order versus any other order that they could go and choose to print their bills in?


A
Yes, there is.


Q
And what is the cost of the differential and why?


A
Well, I can't quantify it exactly.  I'm not a mathematician.  But for instance, our clients would generally much prefer to print their invoices in account sequence if they could.  By printing in account sequence, it makes it no cheaper to produce but it makes it much easier to find problems, to pull bills.  It's a much, much better customer service tool for our clients if they could print their accounts in account order.  



In order to qualify for the presort discounts, of course, they simply can't just put mail in ZIP code order.  It has to be prepared according to the postal regulations using the postal-approved software that's available, and so there is a significant cost and a recurring cost to meet the requirements.


Q
Could you give us an idea of what kind of costs we are talking about there?


A
I'm not an in-house mailer, and so I don't purchase that software but I can tell you that the software can run 50 to 100 to 150 thousand dollars with annual -- with annual updates required as well, depending on what they are trying to sort.


Q
So for example, if they needed the nationwide package, they would have to pay the top price on that?


A
And based on -- yes, and based on the classes of mail they are mailing too as well.


Q
Okay.  And the postal-approved software you're talking about, what is the purpose of this software?  What does it do?


A
To comply with postal regulations so these mailers can get their discounts.  


Q
Well, I understand that, but it doesn't just stamp a seal of approval on it.  Is it designed to make sure that the letters -- that the addresses are correct and up to date?


A
Yes.


Q
How does it do that?  What are the things that it does?


A
Well, once again, I'm not a software expert, but it uses -- the manufacturers take the Postal Service's database and do whatever they do to make sure that when the customers runs his address files through their software it conforms to the requirements for addressing accuracy.  It conforms to the requirements of bar code accuracy, and is produced in such a way so that it can be physically handled and presented to the Postal Service as they require.


Q
Okay.  And now the mail that you get that you pick up in the trucks --


A
Yes, ma'am.


Q
-- now do your clients have to run their mail through this kind of software before you pick it up?


A
Absolutely not.


Q
All right.  And how do they get around that problem?


A
Well, they get around it because they use a third party, and that's use, and we provide -- we provide everything necessary for them to qualify their mail.


Q
Okay.  So that, you know, my little law firm goes and gives a bunch of mail to a presort bureau.


A
Yes, ma'am.


Q
And we haven't gone and checked it against all of these things.  What happens when it runs through your machines if it -- I mean, if it doesn't match the way the addresses are supposed to be in the software?  What does your machine do?


A
The machine kicks it out.


Q
Okay.


A
Separates it from the mail that we will be sorting, and then we -- we do what we can to figure out why that piece got kicked out and we try to put it back in the stream so that it qualifies.


Q
And how do you do that?


A
We may have to correct the bar code.  We may have to call a customer and check on address files.  Generally, we send those pieces along and the customer gets a report.  He is incentivized to make corrections because he had to pay full postage for that, so in a round robin way we improve the mail by not qualifying that piece for him, and he doesn't get a discount.  He pays full postage, and in order to save postage next time he makes those changes, whether it's in his address file or the envelope quality or the print quality, or so many things that the customer is not concerned about unless there is money involved.


Q
Okay.  At page 1 of your testimony at 25, line 25, you state that the presort industry is providing the supplies needed to process 45 billion pieces of First Class letter mail. 



How did you come up with this number of 45 billion pieces?


A
That number was provided by -- it's a Postal Service number.


Q
And what does the 45 billion pieces signify?  The amount of work-shared mail, is that where that comes from?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  You seem to make the assumption that -- well, let me go back before I go and ask that question.



When in-house mailers, presumably ones who are printing their own stuff, when they take advantage of the work-shared discounts, their bottom line reflects the total savings off of the postage.  They get the full advantage, that company gets the full advantage of the discount rates?


A
Minus their costs, of course.


Q
Of course, minus their costs.



When someone uses a presort bureau to sort their mail, how does the pricing work?


A
Okay.  We are a very competitive industry today.  Virtually every city where there is one presort bureau there is another presort bureau.  For instance, in my cities, I have competition in both cities.  



The presorting business has become very competitive and as such is driven down to a significantly lower level than it was 10 years ago the rates that we can charge to our customers.  



The lion's share of the discounts today go to the mailer, go to the owner of the mail piece, not to the bureau during it.  Our rates are competitive rates, and that's about all I can say.


Q
Well, let me see if I understand this.  That if a discount is five cents.


A
Okay.


Q
Okay, and as a result of sending his mail to your presort bureau a mailer is able to take the advantage of that five-cent discount.


A
Yes.


Q
The way the presort bureau is paid is to keep a proportion of the amount of the discount as their fee for doing the presorting; is that right?


A
We invoice our customers for a service charge for providing the service, yes.


Q
And what I am asking is, is it based on some proportion of the savings from the -- to be made eligible for the discount?


A
Our industry results are added, so we only charge our customers typically when we qualify a piece of mail for a discount.


Q
Okay.  So if the mail comes over and gets kicked out, and you are not able to qualify it for a discount, you don't get paid for that piece?


A
Correct.


Q
And so your -- and this is standard in the industry, the way that -- is it standard in the industry what you are describing to me?


A
It's common practice, but there is no required standard, so it's common practice but I know that every mailer doesn't necessarily do it the same.


Q
Okay.  But you are saying that the -- do you believe it is the predominant way that presort bureaus are paid is a proportion of the savings that they --


A
Yes.


Q
-- generate for the mailers that use them?


A
Yes.  Yes. 


Q
Okay.  And do you think it's the vast preponderance of the presort bureaus?


A
Now you're asking me to, you know.


Q
Well, preponderance got me to half.  


A
Yeah.


Q
I'm wondering if it's more. 


A
I can't take you much beyond that because our industry is a pretty well-spread industry.  It's certainly the preponderance.


Q
Okay.  What other ways of compensating a presort bureau are you familiar with? 


A
The other way that a presort bureau can be compensated is through the value-added refund of the Postal Service.


Q
Can you explain to me what the value-added refund of the Postal Service is?


A
The Postal Service has a program known as value-added refunds which allows for instance a presorter to take mail at a postage rate on the piece that it may be a lower discount level, and then qualify that mail for a higher discount level.  



And if we can qualify that mail at a higher discount level, then we have contracts in place with our customers whereby we either take a portion of that or all of that savings as our income, and then we typically wouldn't bill those customers.


Q
Okay.  Let me see if I've got this right. 



If your customer -- in your presort bureau for the most part do your customers meter the mail before they send it to you?


A
Yes.


Q
Do all of them meter the mail before they send it to you?


A
No, not all.


Q
But most do?


A
Most.


Q
Okay.  And say they meter it at the three-digit rate, but you are able to qualify it for the five-digit rate, is that a situation where the value-added refund would kick in?


A
Yes. 


Q
Okay.  And you are saying that another way of compensating presort bureaus is you keep the difference?


A
Yes.


Q
Because the Postal Service will send -- what, send you a check or how do they pay this value-added refund?


A
By check.


Q
Okay, so they send you a check for the pieces, the number of pieces that were metered at the three-digit rate that actually qualified for the five-digit rate?


A
Well, we've got to get paid somehow, I mean.


Q
I understand that.  I just want to understand how this works.


A
Yes.


Q
Because when I have been asking the Postal Service and they just sort of think of the presort industry as this, you know, one big amorphous thing, and I understand that there are distinctions, and I -- you know, I want to go and make sure that I fully understand what they are.  



Are there other ways besides keeping a proportion of the savings or billing for a proportion of the savings or keeping the value-added refund that your aware that presort bureaus are compensated for their services?


A
I'm not sure.  No.  Like what?  If you have some -- I keep -- you either get paid by the postage payer or you get paid by the postage recipient.  I don't know any other choices.


Q
Are there other ways of calculating how much the presort bureau is paid other than based on the amount of savings?


A
I -- I'm not sure -- well, we charge a service fee for a lot of -- to a large percentage of our customers and it's simply a service fee for qualifying the mail to the lowest level that it can qualify at.


Q
So that's like a flat fee?


A
Sometimes, sure.


Q
Then on top of that there is the amount of savings?


A
You mean the value added savings?


Q
Keeping the value added savings as billing for a proportion of the savings.


A
No, it's one of the other typically.



If you're billing a service fee, you're billing a service fee.  If the customer meters his mail by, due to negotiation with us at the lowest level, which many do, then we simply get our service fee and get nothing more.  That's the largest percentage volume of our customers.  Small mailers.  We have a stronger ability to negotiate.  But the largest volume of our mail certainly is service fee based.


Q
And a service fee is based on number of pieces of mail?


A
Number of pieces that are qualified.


Q
Number of pieces qualified.  A certain dollar amount or cent amount per piece.


A
Fractions of a cent typically.


Q
Fractions of a cent per piece.



We were running over the costs that are incurred by a pre-sort bureau to go and qualify for work sharing discounts for its customers.  We started to talk about the costs that an in-house mailer goes and incurs and you told me about having to keep up to date software to manage their mailing lists.


A
Yeah.


Q
What other costs? 


A
They also have to pay for their own -- to pick up their trays.  They have to go to the post office on a periodic basis to pick up trays.  They have to purchase the same equipment we purchase in terms of strapping and banding.  They have to provide labels.  They have to have a truck capable of getting this vast amount of mail down -- if they're that large they've got a lot of volume so they have to either contract with a trucking company or own their own semi to take this mail down to the postal service.


Q
If they weren't trying to take advantage of the work sharing discounts and just you know, the gas company just decided they wanted to mail their bills in any old order and pay 34 cents apiece, how many of these things would they have to do anyway?


A
Virtually none.


Q
You mean if they had a large enough collection box outside the gas company they could just put them all in there?


A
If they had a large enough collection box they sure could.  In addition to that, they'd probably put it back into the boxes that they got their forms out of so they wouldn't have to deal with post office trays which we're paid to store.  If I was an in-house mailer I'd take those forms and I'd take those envelopes and put them right back in the box that I got it from.  That way I wouldn't have to store additional boxes on my facility.


Q
You talk about having the trouble of picking up postal trays.  Maybe not pre-sort bureaus because I don't know that you get that much mail, but I would imagine utilities get a lot of mail and they get it trayed, don't they?


A
Most likely yes.


Q
Those are the same trays, aren't they, that they would use if it was --


A
On the utilities?  Utilities represent the absolute far end of the group we're talking about.  If we're going to use utilities then we need to keep utilities where they belong which is at the far end of the scale.  I don't do utility work because they're not pre-sort customers.


Q
They're not pre-sort bureau customers.


A
They're typically not pre-sort bureau customers.  But the vast majority of mail isn't a utility mail and they don't have that many bills coming back in, so --


Q
Well, let's see.  The next large category I can think of --



When I think of large mailings that go through work sharing I think of utilities, I think of banks, I think of credit cards.  Where do the banks fall in the spectrum?


A
They're not a utility, they don't have the density of a utility.  Their mail goes to lots of different places that is not in street order.  Probably halfway across the spectrum, maybe a quarter of the spectrum.


Q
Are banks likely to be in-house mailers or pre-sort bureau customers?


A
A difficult question to answer.  They are both.


Q
Larger banks?


A
Larger banks are both as well.


Q
For the bulk of their mail or their residual mail?


A
The bulk.


Q
Okay.


A
And there's a mix.  


Q
When the mail comes to you from your customers, does it come typically on trays or in boxes or bins or bags or what?


A
We take in trays so they'll give it to us in trays.


Q
Okay.  



As long as we're talking about trays, when mail is entered in trays, especially properly labeled trays, don't they move much more quickly through the Postal Service?


A
Yes.


Q
So mail that's not trays, if not trayed, wouldn't the mailing be in danger of avoiding fewer operations like the opening unit?


A
Can you repeat that?  I'm not sure --


Q
No, I can't.



(Laughter)


A
Come to a pre-sort bureau one day.  We'll show you how to do this.


Q
But trayed mail avoids operations, doesn't it?  If it's metered mail.


A
Yes.  I mean it avoids the traying operation, but the only operation --


Q
What does it avoid?  The canceling?


A
Oh, yes.


Q
And so that would speed it through the Postal Service and get people better service.  Whether or not they got discounts.


A
Assuming that all of the ways of processing mail in that environment would be the same as they are in today's environment I suppose you're right. 


Q
I was talking about today.


A
Today, okay.  Yeah.


Q
You list what you characterize as unrecognized cost savings of work sharing first class letter mail at pages two through nine of your testimony.  Of the, I want to go through the different items that you have listed and I'm going to ask you about each one of them whether the Commission has ever recognized any of those as legitimate additions to the cost avoided calculations.



Has the, starting at page two, at line 14 and going on for a few pages, you talk about capital costs and reversions. 



Has the Commission ever recognized the capital costs of the pre-sort industry as being a reason to, as being part of the costs avoided by the Postal Service?


A
I'm not on the Commission.


Q
In looking at your history you have been around in these things.  A Director of the National Association of Pre-Sort Mailers since '97, but have been involved with the industry since 1981.



MR. HART:  Mr. Chairman, I'm going to object to the question.  The witness is not purporting to be an expert on Commission precedent.  This issue can be addressed and I'm sure will be addressed in briefs as to what the Commission has or hasn't done in the past on this.  



The sole point for which this testimony was offered was to demonstrate that there are costs that are not being recognized in the measurement of cost avoidance by Mr. Miller.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Would you proceed?



MS. CATLER:  Sure.



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
Let me ask you a different question about your testimony on capital costs and reversion which goes from page two, line 14 or so, to line three, page three, line 13.5.



What you're talking about here is costs of pre-sort bureaus, is that right?


A
Yes. 


Q
These are not costs that are of the Postal Service or costs saved of the Postal Service.


A
No.


Q
Let's talk about the next one, the avoided maintenance costs.  What you're talking about here is you're talking about the maintenance cost, this is page three, lines 14 through 17.  You're talking here about the maintenance costs that pre-sort bureaus incur, not the maintenance costs the Postal Service incurs, right?


A
Once again, I think I should probably correct myself.  As we talk about the costs of the pre-sort bureaus I'm not talking about the avoided costs but by implication our expenses and expenditures represent a corresponding decrease in need of capital costs and maintenance costs by the Postal Service.  So there is a balance between the fact that these are our capital expenses.  And while I certainly didn't refer directly to what the Postal Service's costs are, there's some sense that a piece of mail acquired and fully utilized by a pre-sort bureau to process mail is a piece of equipment the Postal Service doesn't need to own to process that same piece of mail.


Q
Doesn't that make an assumption about the capacity of the Postal Service to handle additional mail?


A
As far as I know the entire purpose of work share from the very beginning has been based on an opportunity for the Postal Service to reduce its costs and shift responsibility for mail processing away from itself.



I would assume they would do it for good reasons.  I would assume those discounts wouldn't be there unless the Postal Service already understood what its capacity issues were.  Capacity over a 24 hours period of time with an MLOCR is irrelevant to capacity in the four to five hour window that the Postal Service has on a nightly basis in order to meet its service standards.  So it becomes a difficult calculation.  I have to rely on the Postal Service.


Q
Let's talk about your pre-sort bureau, though.  If another customer comes to you and wants to be running, I don't know, a couple thousand pieces of mail through your pre-sort bureau each night, you're not probably going to have to go buy another MLOCR to go and handle that are you?


A
Not for a couple of thousand pieces, no.


Q
So for you, given what you've already got there -- your machinery, your labor, whatever -- there isn't an additional capital expenditure within certain ranges for increased volume, is there?


A
We are business -- You can't describe it as just a moment of running it through the machine.  There are so many other things involved.  That customer who has a couple of thousand pieces, I may require his mail be brought in earlier.  I may not have a truck available to pick that mail up.  There may be incremental costs in dealing with kind of the ancillary services we provide that do make it difficult for me to pick up a couple of thousand pieces.  There are issues that go beyond the capacity of that machine, and there are windows.  If that same customer comes to me at 7:00 o'clock in the evening and says I want to give you my mail at seven, the answer is no.  If he wants to give it to me at three and he's doing it because he recognizes he's going to save money by doing that then the answer could be yes.  But sometimes we have to say no.  Sometimes we don't have capacity.


Q
On maintenance costs isn't the calculus also the same?  You're going to be going and maintaining your equipment.  Obviously if it gets a whole lot more use you may have to do additional maintenance but if there's a marginal increase in usage your maintenance costs shouldn't increase, is that right?


A
Maybe marginally.


Q
Okay.


A
Maybe I can answer that, too.  Periodic maintenance is based on volume and I think I should be fair to this statement, I don't want to be flip.  Periodic maintenance is typically based on volume and if you increase volume then you're going to increase the periods of maintenance.  You're going to decrease the period between maintenance times.


Q
You seem to make the assumption that to lower the discount will result in all the work shared mail flowing back to the Postal Service.  Is that really your belief as to what will happen?


A
I don't think I make the assumption at all that mail would flow back to the Postal Service.  I think it's a statement that there is a portion of mail, a significant portion.  I don't think I say all, do I?


Q
For instance at the bottom of page two when you talk about five million square feet of work space used to process automation mail you say at line 23, "This is space the Postal Service does not currently have but would have to have to process the 45 billion pieces of work shared mail presented to it annually."



That sounds to me like you're thinking about having it all revert.


A
Well, that's kind of a theoretical statement.  If it all went back this is what it would cost the Postal Service.


Q
Okay.  Well, what is your belief?  Would lower discounts result in an all work shared mail flowing back to the Postal Service?  Or what proportion?


A
That's such a tough question because I don't know what's in the minds of each of my customers because they make the individual decision as to what to do with their mail.  Lower discounts could also result in the removal of this mail from the first class mail stream entirely.


Q
Where would it go?


A
The banks are using statements by line; insurance companies would certainly love to send stuff to their customers and have them print it in their own house.  Yet one reason that we think, we keep the mailers - We're still cheaper than first class.  So -- Significantly cheaper than first class, the service we provide.



I think if the discounts were to disappear, we'd lose some volume and I think the Postal Service would lose some volume as well.


Q
To electronic --


A
Some.


Q
To where else would it go?


A
Well, based on the laws of the Private Express statutes there really isn't any place else for it to go other than out of your system completely or into the unit postal stream.


Q
So you're saying that banks would stop mailing statements?


A
I'm saying that if they thought they could, if they could poll their customers and establish a large enough percentage of customers who didn't want to get it in the mail that that would -- the higher the price to mail the greater the incentive to find another solution.  That's all I'm saying.


Q
But I was saying not just electronic diversion, but that they would just stop mailing, stop sending them.


A
They can't stop communicating with their customers. 


Q
So their choices at this point are mail --


A
Yes.


Q
-- and electronics. 


A
I think those are the two choices.


Q
And is the pre-sort industry working on electronic options to provide its customers?


A
We're a paper paste business.  I don't think we're really going in that direction.  We work as a partner with the Postal Service processing paper and moving envelopes.


Q
Have you looked at the rates that the APWU have proposed?


A
I can say that I've glanced at them but I've not studied them.


Q
If the Postal Service were sorting and bar coding the mail itself, would it be necessary to prepare it like pre-sort mail is prepared?  That is sleeves, draft and labeled?


A
I don't understand that question.


Q
On page three of your testimony at lines one through three, you make the assumption the Postal Service would require 1,000 more multi-line optical character readers than it right now has to process mail that returns to the single piece mail stream after discounts were reduced by one to two cents.



On what basis do you make that assumption?



MR. HART:  Could you give us a line number, counsel?



MS. CATLER:  Lines one through three.



MR. HART:  On page?



MS. CATLER:  Three.



MR. HART:  Thank you.



THE WITNESS:  I apologize, but could you ask me that question one more time?  I'm not exactly sure where you're going.



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
On page three of your testimony lines one through three, you appear to be assuming that the Postal Service would require a thousand more multi-line optical character readers than it has right now to process mail that returns to the single piece mail stream if discounts were reduced by one to two cents.  On what basis do you make this assumption?


A
We make this assumption based on the necessary MLOCR capacity to process the mail we process in the windows that the mail is available. Once again it comes down to availability and windows of when the mail is available.



The assumption that all 1,000 mass certified MLOCRs would be required by the Postal Service is an assumption.  But we know as an industry that our capacity is in a very short period every day and it's the same as the Postal Service.  So a significant number of MLOCRs  would have to be installed to process the mail we currently process.  A significant percentage of that thousand.


Q
At page four of your testimony, line nine, you state that without the incentives provided from work shared mail there would be no reason for mailers to submit mail in the form that would permit mail to be automated.



Do you anticipate that large mailers would start oh, illegibly handwriting all their mail pieces if there were no discounts for work shared mail?


A
No, but what I do believe is that the overriding issues of presentability of the mail piece, marketing opportunities, and just flat, the creative design efforts of people in departments that aren't concerned about postage would carry the day with many of these customers and I believe deeply in my hear that things like bar code clear zones would not be respected, that issues of the quality of the font, the readability of a font would not be considered, that concerns about the undeliverables addressed issues and whether the mail is going to the right place the first time would be of a lower concern.  That in fact without a discount these customers, other issues with regard to a letter would become more important.


Q
Wait a second.  If somebody is sending a bill, they're going to want to make sure that bill gets there quickly and gets to the right place so they get paid promptly.  Right?


A
And yet that assumes that they're not balancing that against their own individual production costs, their own scheduling issues.  When it comes to moving paper and putting it in envelopes there are a lot of variables.  And one of those is the cost to do it.  If you can build in another couple of days of service and reduce your costs to produce it, it might be worth a tradeoff.


Q
So are there other reasons such as their own cash flow and response rates that encourage large mailers to produce automation compatible mail and keep their mailing lists up to date, other than work sharing discounts?


A
Those become part of the mix at that point for that customer.  That becomes part of his number of different choices of how he chooses to put his mail together.


Q
Wait a second.  You're telling me that if somebody is sending me a bill.  I owe my mortgage.  I owe -- Let's not talk about my mortgage.  I owe somebody a couple of thousand dollars, and I presume that getting that couple of thousand dollars earlier rather than later is of interest and generates interest to the recipient of that couple of thousand dollars, is that right?


A
The very nature of these customers you're talking about, these are very large corporations that you'd be talking about.  And I don't mean to be argumentative, but I just don't believe that.  Because frankly you have different departments doing different things in every large corporation, and frankly the people at the end of the line, the ones controlling the mail, are not necessarily the ones that are worried about cash flow.  They're the ones worried about getting the paper out the door.


Q
When I talk to the guy from Sprint he's not going to be as concerned -- You think he's going to be more concerned only about the postage savings, not about the speed of the --


A
I didn't say that.


Q
-- coming back.


A
These large corporations have different departments and each department has its own reason for doing things.  Assuming they've got a monolithic purpose that they follow, it doesn't seem to work very well in corporations I deal with, so --


Q
So you're saying that the Postal Service standard for mailability of work shared mail are, think that it will be good business practice anyway but only because of the discounts do mailers actually do that stuff.


A
If the Postal Service had no -- You're going places I wasn't expecting to go.  But if the Postal Service had no delivery standards of its own for first class mail then there would probably be a much greater push, but --


Q
I'm not talking about delivery standards.  I'm talking about the standards for the production of the piece of mail.  Delivery standard is something else.


A
I'm no --


Q
Is there no standard saying that you must have the letter looking like this in order to take advantage of the work sharing discount?  Those standards.  That's what I'm talking about.


A
Boy, I am just totally confused.  I'm sorry.


Q
All right.



You seem to be saying that the mail pieces that go through work shared mail have to comply with certain standards in order to take advantage of the discounts provided to work shared mail.


A
Yes.


Q
And that complying with those standards also, those automation standards, also goes and makes the mail easier and faster to process for the Postal Service.


A
Correct.


Q
And what I was asking you had to do with whether people in companies would do that in order to speed their mail without the work shared discounts.  And you seem to be saying that in the fight between the mail room people to get it automation compatible and the creative folks who want to put everything in blue envelopes or something, put advertising slogans down on the bottom where the bar code space should be, that without the discounts the folks who are arguing for the mail to be produced in a way that's automation compatible would lose out.


A
Marginal decreases in the readability of mail would clearly happen.  How large a decrease in readability and over what period of time we simply don't know.  And the reason I referred to Postal Service's delivery standards is because these customers can simply rely on the fact that they paid full 32 cents or 37 cents for the mail and they are counting on the Postal Service to deliver as the Postal Service has promised, according to its first class delivery standards.  Irregardless of whether there's a clear zone, irregardless of what the font is, irregardless of what the print quality is, irregardless of their reflectivity.  



Those issues would simply become the post office's concern.  They promised me they'd get this here tomorrow and they didn't.  

Now it's not me, it's the post office, because geez, I'm doing everything that I have to do.  I've addressed it, its in a nice pretty font that I like, it's appealing to my customers, our marketing department says we get a better response rate, and it's the Postal Service -- At that point they can simply rely on the Postal Service to "do their job".  And I think you get a significant number of mailers who do that over time.  



This is not a light switch that would happen overnight, this is a change that over a period of time -- We worked very hard to adjust the behavior of these mailers in the last 10-15 years.  I've spent thousands and thousands and thousands of dollars on customer service reps to go to my customers.  I have four of them on staff.  And they spend most of their time dealing with readability issues with our clients.  



Even we in our industry have a constant battle in getting our customers to recognize you have to change print ribbons, that they can't stick as much stuff into an envelope, that they have to make sure that the envelopes don't stick together.  All these things that we deal with on a daily basis.


Q
Has the Postal Service ever said to mailers, to your knowledge, in prior rate cases that mailers cannot expect the work share discounts to continue to increase because costs avoided have been going down?


A
Okay.  Has the Postal Service to my knowledge ever told my customers this?


Q
Well, actually I'm more concerned whether you've noticed it as someone in the mailing industry.


A
We haven't noticed that the costs avoided are going down.  They're increasing.  The costs avoided for our industry are increasing, not deceasing.


Q
And that costs avoided in the way you're calculating it --


A
As we calculate --


Q
But as the -- Have you ever been made aware that in prior postal rate cases the Postal Service has said to mailers that mailers cannot expect the work shared discounts to continue to increase because cost avoided has been going down as they calculate it?


A
Yes, but we believe those calculations have been wrong.  So while they've said that we believe the assumptions an the methodologies that the Postal Service has used have been wrong and that ultimately our reason will avail and they will understand that there really are different cost numbers.


Q
Have you ever taken those warnings from the Postal Service seriously in making the investment plans for your business?


A
We believe the Postal Service is a reasonable and logical institution and as we continue to present our point that they will see that there are areas of cost avoidance that they have not measured and are not measuring properly.



I believe that our industry will always provide benefit to the Postal Service.


Q
I take it that the answer then to my question is no.


A
Yeah.


Q
Okay.



In your testimony at page nine, lines 21.5 to 25, you state that following that August 2, 2001 meeting the USPS recognized that Merlin had been programmed to "fail mail" that can be and is processed every day on the Postal Service's automation equipment and has reprogrammed Merlin several times since then.



What do you base this statement on that the Postal Service has recognized this?


A
My personal experience.  I was in the meeting.


Q
You say you were at the August 2nd meeting, but it says following that August 2nd meeting the Postal Service recognized these things and I'm wondering what's the basis for that statement?


A
As a result of the meeting we were informed, the industry was informed that the Postal Service had taken specifications used in Merlin to measure bar codes and change those specifications to more accurately reflect the readability of those bar codes on its own machines and to make suer those specifications were consistent with the other measuring device they used which was called Abe.  Abe was a very effective device in measuring bar code readability.


Q
And how were you informed of this after the August 2, 1001 meeting?


A
Frankly, direct comments from Michelle Benning who's a Postal Service representative who basically came right out and said we're going to look at this and we're going to make sure that Merlin reads like Abe.  It was said, according to comments made to me, when Merlin originally came out the specifications were exactly as they are in the printer's guide which are lithographers standards, and I would challenge you that no MLOCR, whether they're owned by a pre-sort bureau or the Postal Service is capable of meeting that standard.  Nor do the bar code readers require that standard.



So in recognition of that the Postal Service adjusted the way Merlin was functioning.


Q
Have you seen anything in writing that goes and supports the statement that you've made on page nine concerning lines 21.5 to 25?


A
I believe our executive director has in his possession a letter that confirms this.



Beyond that it's very difficult to get a letter out of the Postal Service sometimes.


Q
As the attorney for the American Postal Workers Union, I certainly do understand that.  But I also understand hearsay and I have a little trouble with statements that are based on what someone told me, so if there is any documentation to support this statement I think that it should be provided.


A
The statement was made by the director of that department and the person who has overall oversight for that piece of equipment, and it was made in front of a number of mailers. I have a hard time believing that this person would compromise their integrity in front of this group of mailers.


Q
I'm just pointing out rules of hearsay which I understand that the rules of evidence do not govern this proceeding but there are some rules and I think that statements should be supported.


A
The idea that a machine is not being -- One of two things happened.  Either the standards, either the specifications on the machine were adjusted or the mailers responded extremely quickly to this change.  One of the other happened because when Merlin first came out everybody's bar codes failed.  Everybody's bar codes failed on mail that was being run through machines that had already read the bar code once.  A typical MLOCR user produces a bar code then uses the bar code to sort the mail. 



What we found was that Merlin was failing our mailings at between a zero and ten percent rate on mailing that we had already run through our bar code sorters and sorted at least once again.  So we know the bar codes are very readable, and yet Merlin said they were not readable at all.  So there had to be something there.


Q
Okay.  Moving on.  



At the bottom of page nine, line 27.5 and continuing on page 10 through line 2, you say that according to Tom Day, USPS Vice President for Engineering, the USPS' automation equipment currently reads and processes more than 98 percent of the bar codes applied by work sharing mailers.



In what context did Mr. Day provide you with that information?


A
Those numbers have been given at MTAC, Mailers Technical Advisory Committee, and basically talking about the productivity of his equipment.  And I'm pretty sure it refers to letter sized mail.


Q
Any information provided you in writing to go and support the statements that you have in your testimony?


A
I do not have a document from Mr. Day that states that.


Q
On page ten of your testimony, lines 7 through 10.  You state, "The good bar codes are the ones supplied by work sharing mailers.  Since some of the equipment I use to bar code first class letter mail is the same as the equipment used by the United States Postal Service to bar code first class letter mail, I know that my equipment can produce bar codes as good as those applied by the United States Postal Service."



Do you have any reports, studies or other documents to support your statement?


A
This is something we've wanted for years.  Frankly, we have asked the Postal Service to allow us to compare the quality of our bar codes against the quality of theirs and have never been permitted to.  Nor has the Postal Service ever agreed to run its mail against the Abe machine or the Merlin machine so that the industry has a sense that one, these machines are working properly; or two, that the Postal Service is living up to the same standard it requires from us.



So while I do not have any documentation, I would bet my bottom dollar based on the fact that they will not allow us to compare and I will compare from my shop on any given day of the week at any time the Postal Service would like.  We would be more than happy to compare bar codes.



Once again, my operation sorts an up-mail that's local mail.  First off, we've sorted it at least twice, then we take it to our post office.  They then are sorting it locally and delivering it locally in our areas, and if we were producing bad bar codes, we would have heard about it.  I have a very good relationship with my Postal Service.  They cannot afford to have me -- I deliver -- Twenty-five percent of the first class metered mail every day comes through my shop into that area, into that district, that post office area, that PMDC.  If my bar codes were not as good as theirs I would have heard about it because they couldn't afford to re-run all that mail that they couldn't read in the bar codes.


Q
You state that pre-sort bureaus check their bar codes.  Is this true of all pre-sort bureaus?


A
The machines themselves check the bar codes.  Each MLOCR has a bar code verifier on it which does check the bar code.  IN addition to that, the act of running the mail a second time to achieve a lower discount by sorting the mail to a finer level and using that bar code is a check in and of itself.


Q
So you're saying that pre-sort bureaus clearly do this because they use the MLOCRs.  What about in-house mailers?


A
In-house mailers that are using MLOCRs check the bar codes.  In-house mailers that have bar codes applied in a window don't check the bar codes.


Q
Okay.



The purpose of -- When you put on bar codes and pre-sort mail, you and your costumers pay a lot less money for each letter as a result of having done that, isn't that right?


A
My customers do.  Remember, I'm just paid for my service.


Q
But that letter pays a lot less to go traveling through the postal system than if you hadn't done those things, isn't that right?


A
Pre-bar coded and sorted, yes.


Q
The purpose of Merlin is to make sure that pieces that are not entitled to get that discount don't get the discount, isn't that right?


A
That would be the purpose of Merlin.  We have an issue about how Merlin functions, of course, but --


Q
I appreciate that, but we're just talking about the purpose.  The purpose is to make sure that if you're getting the discount you deserve to get the discount.


A
Yes.


Q
And in other words, so the Postal Service makes sure that they get what they pay for.


A
Absolutely.


Q
And any good business would want to make sure that when they're paying for something they're getting it, right?


A
And when -- Yeah.


Q
These are big bucks for the Postal Service, right?


A
It is.


Q
When the Postal Service puts a bar code on, nobody, no money changes hands on that one, does it?


A
No.


Q
So the consequence of the Postal Service  bar code being not, not working or not being the correct one, there would be no financial consequences in the sense that the Postal Service had paid somebody to put that on and didn't get what they paid for.  Is that right?


A
If you're limiting the consequence that narrowly, yeah, but the consequence of the Postal Service in bad bar code is reworked mail.  Higher labor costs, lower delivery, slower deliveries.  There are a lot of reasons why bad bar codes produced by the Postal Service are as bad for them as they are when they're produced for us.



Are you saying the Postal Service has a lot of bad bar codes?


Q
No, of course not.


A
Sorry.


Q
What I'm saying is that no one has been paid to put on a bar code that the Postal Service puts on, paid money to provide a service to the Postal Service.


A
That's true.



MS. CATLER:  I have no further questions for this witness at this time.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hart, would you like some time with your witness?



MR. HART:  As I suspect others, I would dearly like to conclude this by lunch.  I think three or four minutes --



MR. TIDWELL:  Mr. Chairman, I just have one brief question.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I'm sorry.  I apologize.



MR. TIDWELL:  I would have said good morning awhile ago, but it's good afternoon, Mr. Gillotte.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. TIDWELL:


Q
If I can direct your attention to page four of your testimony.  Down toward the bottom of the page, lines 23 through 26.  There's a sentence that reads that "The Postal Service asks this Commission to indulge in the fantasy that all or the vast majority of the mail processed by work sharing mailers of first class letter mail would arrive at the USPS fully automatable without any incentive."



I'll not indulge any cross-examination about the fantasy portion of the statement but would like to focus your attention towards the end of the sentence and ask you what you mean by fully automatable.


A
An automatable piece of mail is defined by certain characteristics of that piece of mail.  The thickness, its aspect ratios, the readability of the fonts, the opportunity of the piece to have a bar code clear zone where the Postal Service could put a bar code,.  There are a lot of aspects to a piece of mail that make it fully automatable. And any number of which if it's not done can make a piece of mail totally non-automatable.  If it's too thick, if it's the wrong shape, if it's, and aspect ratio is a terribly important part.



If the printer is using a font that's very pretty  but not very readable.  All of those come together to form a piece of mail that works in the Postal Service's automation program.  A number of those different aspects of that piece, if they're not done properly the piece wouldn't be automatable.


Q
When you say the Postal Service is asking the Commission to indulge in this fantasy, are you referencing some testimony in this proceeding?


A
This has been a recurring theme that we in our industry have seen the position of the Postal Service in the past, so whether it's this case or the last case is more of a sense of our belief that the Postal Service assumes things would be done for no reason and we don't believe that.


Q
But you're not certain whether the Postal Service is saying that in this case.


A
I don't think -- I think especially in light of the issues of the fact that we're dealing with these settlement issues that we haven't really experienced the Postal Service's position exactly that way.


Q
So there's nothing in the record, in the Postal Service's testimony in this case that would support this --


A
Fantasy?


Q
-- this statement that it's indulging in a fantasy.


A
 No, sir.



MR. TIDWELL:  That's all we have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional follow-up?



(No response)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hart?



MR. HART:  If any, I would not expect our Redirect to be more than five minutes.  If I could haven three or four minutes with the witness.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Why don't we take a couple of minutes and we'll be back.



Ms. Catler, could I ask you, do you have any idea how much time you'll require on the next, the other three witnesses?  Do you have any guesstimate at all?



MS. CATLER:  There are four.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Four, excuse me.  Wishful thinking.



MS. CATLER:  It's hard to figure out with Mr. Bentley whether he's accountable for two people -- two witnesses or one person.  But no, I have no idea.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Why don't we take five and come back and we'll make some determination about this afternoon.



Thank you.



(Recess taken)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hart?



MR. HART:  Thank you.


REDIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. HART:


Q
Mr. Gillotte, the counsel for APWU asked you several questions about possible differences or distinctions between mail delivered by pre-sort bureaus and then mail delivered by internal mailers, in-house mailers.


A
Yes, sir.


Q
Which was the term you used?  Internal or in-house?  I'm sorry.


A
In-house.


Q
In-house mailers.



My question is, regardless of whether mail is delivered to the Postal Service by pre-sort bureau or to the Postal Service by an in-house mailer, the requirements for qualification for the automated discount are the same, are they not?


A
Yes, they are.


Q
You also had a question from counsel for APWU  concerning whether or not on the Merlin issue, whether or not an in-house mailer that didn't have an MLOCR might engage in any other functions that would cause it to recheck the bar.  The point being that an in-house mailer with MLOCR or a pre-sort bureau with MLOCR as a result of the need to do further sorting places the letter with the bar on the MLOCR and that tells it whether or not the bar code works.



But if you have an in-house mailer without an MLOCR the question was would that mailer perform any functions that would require it to retest the accuracy of the bar code, and I believe your statement was you thought not.  My question is, you are not an in-house mailer, are you?


A
No, I'm not.


Q
Is it possible that someone such as Mr. Crider who will testify later today, who is an in-house mailer might be able to shed additional light on that issue?


A
Absolutely.



MR. HART:  That's all I have.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Hart.



Mr. Gillotte, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record.  Thank you and you are now excused.



Ladies and gentlemen, it is now five minutes of one.  I think we will take a 35 minute lunch break.  We will be back here at 1:30.  Thank you.



(Whereupon at 12:55 p.m. the hearing was recessed, to reconvene at 12:33 p.m. this same day, Tuesday, February 26, 2002.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//


A F T E R N O O N   S E S S I O N

(12:33 p.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hall?



MR. HALL:  Thank you, Chairman Omas.



Major Mailers Association would like to call John D. Crider to the stand.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Crider, would you raise your right hand?

Whereupon,


JOHN D. CRIDER

having been first duly sworn, was called as a witness herein, and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please be seated.



Mr. Hall?



MR. HALL:  Thank you.


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. HALL:


Q
Mr. Crider, do you have before you a document entitled surrebuttal testimony of John D. Crider, CM/DSM on behalf of Major Mailers Association?


A
Yes, sir.


Q
And that is identified as exhibit MMA-SRT-2, is it not?

//

//




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. MMA-SRT-2.)


A
Yes, it is.


Q
Was that testimony prepared by you or under your direction and supervision?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
And you adopt it as your sworn testimony in this proceeding?


A
Yes, I do.



MR. HALL:  Chairman Omas, at this point I would like to move the testimony of Mr. Crider into evidence.  I have provided two copies to the Reporter.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  As I noted earlier, there is a pending motion to strike portions of this testimony by APWU.



Are there any additional objections?



(No audible response)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I will direct counsel to provide the Reporter with two copies of the corrected Direct testimony of John D. Crider.  That testimony is received into evidence and will be transcribed in the record at this point.

//

//

//




(The document referred to was marked for identification as MMA-SRT-2 and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This now brings us to oral cross-examination.  One party has requested oral cross-examination, the American Postal Workers Union, AFL-CIO.



Ms. Catler?



MS. CATLER:  And Mr. Chairman, I presume that again if the motion to strike the portions of this testimony is granted that --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes.  



MS. CATLER:  Okay, thank you very much.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I'm sorry.  I didn't mean to interrupt you.  I didn't give you a chance to finish.  But yes, it holds true with all the witnesses.



MS. CATLER:  Okay.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
Good afternoon, Mr. Crider.


A
Good afternoon.


Q
Mr. Crider, what is the corporate relationship between Sprint Mailing SErvcies and Sprint?


A
Sprint Mailing Services is a division under the umbrella of Sprint and we are responsible for mailing the invoices out for all of our departments.  We also mail out paychecks, accounts payable, we process W-2 forms, et cetera.


Q
Just so I'm not off-base here, Sprint is a communications or telephone company?


A
Yes, ma'am, telecommunications.


Q
Is it part of a larger company or is that, is Sprint the parent company?


A
Sprint is the parent company.


Q
And Sprint Mailing Services is a division that handles all the mailing for Sprint throughout the country?


A
No, it does not handle all of the mail.


Q
What portion of the mailing does it handle?


A
We do almost everything except marketing.  Different, there's different marketing organizations throughout the United States and we have not yet had the space or the equipment to do the marketing part of the mailing, but almost everything else as far as anything major, we do the rest of it.


Q
What about when individual corporate executives write letters?  Does that go through your system?


A
If it is going to the whole company and they want to mail out a letter like an HR or if Mr. Ezri has something to say we have printed letters and mailed those out, yes, ma'am.


Q
but individual letters, single piece letters that are addressed from one person in your company to somebody outside do not go through your system?


A
No, ma'am.  They sure don't.


Q
So this is really how they mail large groups of --


A
We strictly deal with large volumes, yes, ma'am.


Q
Okay.  What about those single piece letters?  Do they get pre-sorted, pre-bar coded anywhere?


A
I would say most of those letters, and this is not in my department, but most of those letters are gathered up throughout the different buildings in Kansas City and are taken to the campus and there the post office picks them up.  I do not believe they go to any pre-sort bureau whatsoever.  Most of them, I would say the largest part of them are all full rate mail.


Q
What do you mean by campus?


A
Sprint has their world and also their corporate headquarters in Kansas City.  It's a huge, sits on almost a section of land, of buildings.  We also have about a total of almost 50 other buildings throughout Kansas City that generate mail.  Single piece mail.


Q
Then you have big facilities at least in two other places?


A
Yes, we do, ma'am.


Q
Where are they?


A
One is in Apopka, Florida and one is in Rancho Cordova, California which is a suburb of Sacramento.  Apopka is kind of a suburb of Orlando.


Q
Okay.



And I understand you have Sprint Mailing Services facilities in those places. Are there also other Sprint facilities in Apopka, Florida or Rancho Cordova, California?


A
Yes, ma'am.  There is -- you mean other Sprint buildings?


Q
Yes.


A
Definitely yes, ma'am.


Q
Are there Sprint buildings in other places in the United States where you don't have facilities for Sprint Mailing Services?


A
Many, many of them.  Yes, ma'am.


Q
Does Sprint Mailing Services do any mailings for anyone other than Sprint?


A
In our Rancho Cordoba operation for year we have done the Golden One credit union, invoices or statements for them.  And we are continuing until our contract runs out.  I believe we've got another year and a half to two years on that contract.  But that's it.  That's the only one we do.


Q
Is the Golden One credit union in any way related to Sprint or its employees?


A
No, ma'am.


Q
So is Sprint Mailing Services a pre-sort bureau?


A
No, ma'am.


Q
What would you call it?


A
All of our mail is in-house prepared.  One hundred percent.


Q
So this is an in-house operation.


A
Yes, ma'am.


Q
And it is a wholly owned division of Sprint.  It's not a separate company is it?


A
No it's not, it's part of Sprint.


Q
So for people who have Sprint as their telephone service, are their Sprint bills mailed by Spring Mailing Services?


A
Yes, ma'am.


Q
In your testimony at page one at lines 9 through 10, you state that Sprint Mailing Services is responsible for mailing invoices, payroll checks, accounts payable checks, W-2s, 1099's and other customer mailings for Sprint.



What is my Sprint phone bill?  Is that an invoice?


A
That would be an invoice, yes ma'am.


Q
All right.



And can you give me an example of what an accounts payable check is?


A
If we buy a new inserter operator or whatever vendor would need a check, that would be accounts payable.


Q
Okay.  And can you describe what other customer mailings are included in the ones that you've mailed for Sprint?


A
Yes, we have the local telephone division, we have a long distance telephone division, we have the SPAA which is Sprint Publishing and Advertising.  Then we also have Sprint PCS.  That's the major ones.


Q
Are you talking about mailings other than the bill.  The bill is the invoice.


A
Yeah, but this is all the ones we do the invoices for.


Q
I see.  But you've got invoices here and you've also got something called other customer mailings for Sprint.  I'm trying to figure out what other customer mailings are.


A
If one of the divisions would want to send out, if we missed an insert or if there was an FCC ruling or something that we needed to get out to all the customers in a particular state we would prepare that and send it out.


Q
Does Sprint Mailing Services do the printing as well as the mailing of these things that you're sending out?


A
Yes, ma'am. We create the bill from birth all the way to the back door.


Q
Do you know what efforts Sprint is now making to avoid the use of the United States mail for sending of invoices?


A
I guess you could classify it as an effort.  The last several months we, along with other telecommunication companies, have been offering customers a discount if they would let us bill them on-line and pay on-line.


Q
Really?


A
Yes, ma'am.


Q
And how have you been informing your customers of their opportunity to have a discount if they take their bills and pay on-line?


A
Most of it is done -- This is kind of out of my realm, but from what I see on the bill itself, most of it is done through the bill, on the bill itself.  Whether it's a long distance bill, or local, or PCS or something.  It's usually some type of printing on that or in the insert that's in the envelope.


Q
Is the billing that's done on-line, the invoicing that's being done on-line, is that done through Sprint Mailing Services or through a different division of Sprint?


A
No, ma'am.  It's a completely different operation and I have very little knowledge of that.


Q
What efforts is Sprint now making -- Are there any other efforts that you're aware of that Sprint is now making to avoid the use of the United States mails for sending invoices?


A
I don't think we're trying to avoid sending it through the mail, but there's no other that I'm aware of other than what we've talked about.  There could be definitely some -- Sprint is a very large corporation and I definitely don't know all their marketing or their advertisement programs.


Q
What about efforts that Sprint is now making to avoid the use of the United States mail for the sending of payroll checks?  Are you aware of any efforts they're making?


A
Well, we have always from day one that I've been involved with it, we have always wanted the people to have their checks directly deposited.  There's always been a movement requesting that to be done, with very little success, I might add.


Q
How are they distributed?  People walk around and hand out the checks in Kansas City?


A
No.  If they're local we do it by mail stop within the company.


Q
What is a mail stop within the company?


A
A mail stop -- Pardon?


Q
What is a mail stop within the company?


A
A mail stop is an identification number and letter that identifies the building the person works in and also identifies all the way down to the cube where they're working at.  So we inter-office those to the management team and then the rest of them are all sent USPS mail.  Throughout the United States.


Q
Are all the payroll checks generated in Kansas City for the whole country?


A
Yes, ma'am.  Even the executives.  We do them all there.


Q
So the only ones who get it handed to them by their managers are in Kansas City.  Everyone else gets it in the mail, or by direct deposit.


A
To my knowledge, yes.


Q
You put them in the mail, right?


A
Well, yes ma'am, we do, but there's -- Payroll can always request us to hold a check or they come and pull the check.  That's why I say to my knowledge.


Q
I see what you're saying.



What about accounts payable checks?  What efforts is Sprint now making to avoid the use of the United States mail for sending accounts payable checks?


A
None to my knowledge.


Q
What about, what efforts is Sprint now making to avoid the use of the U.S. mails for sending W-2s?


A
To my knowledge there's only been talk about trying to get them on-line, but we've never been able to do that successfully, so there's none, really.


Q
And similarly, what efforts is Sprint now making to avoid the use of the U.S. mails for sending 1099s?


A
Again, to my knowledge there's none that we've been successful at.


Q
What about those other customer mailings?  What effort is Sprint now making to avoid the use of the U.S. mails for sending other customer mailings?


A
The only thing that I'm aware of is some marketing idea going through the media, TV, and on-line through the web.


Q
Let me ask you a little bit more about the efforts to avoid the U.S. mail for sending invoices or phone bills.



You say there's currently a program to provide discounts if you accept your bill and pay the bill on-line?


A
Yes, ma'am.


Q
Do you know how much those discounts are?


A
I believe they range anywhere from $2 up to -- Well, I'm just aware of $2.  I've been told that there's a little more incentive but I've never seen it in writing.


Q
Two dollars a month? 


A
Yes, ma'am.  Two dollars a month.


Q
How much does it cost you to send and receive a Sprint bill each month?


A
Total cost invoice, without postage, I think that's proprietary information, ma'am.  I don't know if I should -- I don't know if I should be allowed to state our financial situation there.



MR. HALL:  Can we have the question read again.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Would you repeat the question?



(Question replayed)



MR. HALL:  I'm going to agree with my witness.  These are very often sensitive operating details of corporations and as I believe anyone knows, the communications business these days is extremely competitive and people try to keep the sources of their operating cost information confidential whenever they can.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I'll agree with the witness.  Move forward, please.



MS. CATLER:  Mr. Chairman, before we get off of this issue, he's talking about if the postage rate increases a penney or two that they're going to abandon mailing things through the United States Postal Service.  Meanwhile he's said they're paying people $2 a month to not go and incur the cost of preparing a bill and sending it back.



I think he's kind of put this in the record, in play by going and saying that a penney or two more in postage is going to tip them over the edge.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I think I'll stand with my 

first --



MS. CATLER:  All right.  I'm going to keep on asking questions slightly related to this because I am interested in the cost aspect of this because he has said --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I think you can argue that in brief.



MS. CATLER:  I understand, but I still need to have an idea of what costs we're talking about.  Two dollars a month to not have to send or receive a bill it seems is pretty steep to me when the postage we're talking about --



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
What is the average postage that Sprint pays to mail a phone bill?


A
I would say the average is .269.


Q
Because your average phone bill is one ounce or less?


A
No, that's just about the average of what it all breaks down, because we have so many different categories we mail in.  It usually runs around .269.


Q
Okay.  Does Sprint Mailing Services have anything to do with the receipt of paid bills?


A
You mean the remittance that we receive?


Q
Remittance.


A
No, ma'am.  That's in another department.


Q
All right.



Are you familiar with a product called My Sprint Account Manager?


A
I've heard of it but I'm not familiar with it.


Q
What do you know about it?


A
I believe it's something you can go on-line and pay your phone bill or your PCS or pay all of them all at once or something like that.  That's what I think it is.


Q
And to your knowledge is this a way that Sprint is trying to avoid the use of the U.S. mails for sending its invoices?


A
It's a marketing tool to get them to pay on line, yes, ma'am.


Q
Has Sprint through either its discount program or through its on-line My Sprint Account Manager been successful in encouraging its customers to take their invoices on-line?


A
I don't have those figures.  I really don't know.


Q
Have you been mailing proportionally fewer bills or invoices for Sprint as a result of these programs?


A
I can't speak about the results of this program, but I can tell you we are mailing more bills.


Q
Are you familiar with any statistics that cover the proportion of Sprint customers who receive their bills on-line or pay their bills on-line versus the ones who get them through the mail?


A
No, ma'am.  I do not know the specifics of that, no.


Q
Are you aware of any additional effort to avoid the U.S. mails that Sprint could make?


A
The only other effort that I'm aware of that I'm involved in would be to our larger customers.  We are starting to put them on CD ROM.  Where different large corporations, where you used to send out boxes of mail, now we send out CD ROMs.  That's the only one that I'm aware of.


Q
So you're saying instead of sending them their phone bill which could be a huge box --


A
We sent as many as 52 boxes of mail out to them and we reduced that to like one or two CDs.


Q
Wow.  That saves you a lot of postage.


A
Uh huh.  Also paper and toner and everything else.


Q
Okay.



Has that program affected the total volumes of mailings that you have of invoices for Sprint?


A
In an overall case I'd have to honestly say no, not really.  It has to what we call our major accounts, but to our base, like our invoices to small businesses and to individuals, no, ma'am.  It has not.


Q
Turning to page three of your testimony, lines 12 through 14.  I'm referring to the APWU's proposal to destroy the mutually beneficial cooperative relationship which the USPS and large work share mailers have created and nurtured for the past quarter century.



Which proposal are you talking about where the APWU proposed to destroy this relationship?


A
In our opinion the rate structure that you submit, or whoever submitted it --


Q
I did.


A
Okay.  We thought was very much against what we had been working for.


Q
So you're saying it's the APWU's rate proposals you believe if adopted would destroy the mutually beneficial cooperative relationship which the USPS and large work share mailers have created and nurtured for the past quarter century.  Is that correct?


A
Yes, ma'am.


Q
Could you explain to me if it is a mutually beneficial cooperative relationship with the Postal Service, can you explain to me the features of this relationship that are mutually beneficial?


A
It goes back and ties into work sharing and discounts that we feel is fair for all the work sharing that we do, and the agreements that we have with the post office, whether it be verbal or in writing to venture out in new ideas and new testings that they would like to try to get off the ground and go.  With the idea of us maintaining a state of the art, high quality program that our mail is beyond reproach, where we don't have any problems with it whatsoever to speak of on a normal basis.  The idea of working together as a team.  The idea of if you give me the best mail you can we'll give you discounts that are fair.



This has been something that we've nurtured and talked about for all the years that I've been involved in it, and it's -- We can't always say we've won but it's always been a program that we've worked with the post office and they've worked with us.  Whether we agree to disagree, we always want to keep that ethical status between us, that we'll work together in these fields.


Q
And are the same things you've just talked about as mutually beneficial, also part of your definition of the cooperative relationship which the USPS and large work share mailers have created and nurtured for the past quarter century?


A
Yes, ma'am.


Q
Are you aware that the Postal Rate Commission's general goal of promoting economic efficiency by setting a discount equal to avoided costs?


A
I may not have the best knowledge, but I think I understand it, yes, ma'am.


Q
Do you understand that to mean the costs of the Postal Service that are avoided by the work share mailers?


A
Yes, ma'am.


Q
You state at the bottom of page three, lines 23 through 27 that Sprint's upper management carefully monitors developments within Sprint Mailing Services.  What aspects of Sprint Mailing Services developments does upper management monitor?


A
Our postage spending, our investment in equipment, our labor costs, all of our costs that we incur.  Mainly because we're not a core business of Sprint.  And they watch us very closely.  I have to report to them every week, every Tuesday in fact, where we're at and what we're doing and why we're doing it.  And if we're not on record or not where we're supposed to be I have to explain that, so they do keep very close tabs on what we do.


Q
Do they keep tabs on how quickly the mail gets delivered?


A
Through my presentations, yes they would.


Q
I suspect a lot of these efforts that you take to prepare your mail in a way that is compatible with the Postal Service's automation goes, has the effect of speeding your mail through the system, isn't that right?


A
That is one of the main goals.  Now whether we've reached that or not I don't know.  But that is the post office's main goal and our main goal.  Is that we try to produce the bill at the lowest cost possible and get it there the fastest way with the least cost.  That should be a partnership between both of us for a goal.


Q
And while they're monitoring the speed of delivery are they also monitoring the speed of response?


A
I know we are monitoring the speed of delivery.  The remittance centers, they are trying to, but we are working with a program to introduce to our remittance centers a confirm program possibly that could help them do that.  But they're not really doing that as well as we are right now as far as the outgoing mail is concerned.


Q
How do you monitor the speed of delivery?  You put it in the mail and it comes to me in Washington.  How do you know how long it took to get there?


A
We feed the mail.  We basically, we'll put mail in a particular area that's going somewhere and we mail it to our own people, to our own offices, to designated people.  That's how we track our mail.


Q
And you do that every day?


A
No, ma'am.  We don't do that every day.  We might do it every other week.  We try to do it every other week.  There's times I've failed, but it's pretty close to every other week.  And we don't do it at the same location.  We may do it one part of the country.  If we're finding we're having a situation in a particular zip code area, then we'll seed the mail there also.


Q
Does Sprint monitor customer service calls that say I just got my bill and it's due tomorrow, what's going on?


A
We get those calls.


Q
Do those get referred to you to try to solve?


A
Sooner or later they get to my desk and I'm held responsible for why the bill was late.  Or if it was late.  There's times we find the customer is not always, you know, on the up and up with us.


Q
To your knowledge does Sprint go and see how quickly they get paid for invoices that are delivered over the internet?


A
I have no idea, ma'am.



MR. HALL:  I was going to say, this is beyond the scope of his testimony.  He's already indicated he doesn't have knowledge there.



MS. CATLER:  I asked if to his knowledge he knew that.  For all I know on Tuesday mornings they all go there and make their reports about how well they're doing, and maybe the internet guy got there and said you know, what we're discovering is that people go and program this to pay it on the last possible day every time.  And maybe the folks who mail bills come in earlier.  That's the question I was asking.  If Mr. Crider was familiar with any of that, I would hope that he would answer it.



THE WITNESS:  If I was I'd tell you, but I honestly don't know, ma'am.



MS. CATLER:  Thank you, sir.



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
Other than seeding the mail is there any other way that you monitor the speed of delivery?


A
Another way is by customer response.


Q
Could you explain that?


A
If we have trouble areas we get phone calls, because a lot of retirees, that's one thing they go to is that mail box every day.  They expect that mail to be there.


Q
And they know which day their Sprint bill should be there.


A
That's right.  And they also know when their retirement check is supposed to be there.



(Laughter)


Q
That's a different story.


A
Believe me, I really catch it when those checks aren't there.  But that's another way --


Q
Oh, you're talking about your Sprint retirees.


A
Yes.



(Laughter)


Q
Okay.


A
And there is a program that we're looking at that I mentioned earlier that we're looking at and we're starting to look more serious at it which is a postal program called Confirm, where we'd add a planet code.  But we're not doing that at the particular time.



Now we have done it through our local post office just to track mail to see we've got some trouble spots.  They've been nice enough to use their planet codes for testing for us, and we have used that a few times.


Q
Thank you.



On page four of your testimony you talk about the why question.  This is down at lines 17 through 24.  I asked you earlier if you were familiar with the Postal Rate Commission's goal of setting discounted rates to be equal to the costs of the Postal Service that are avoided by the work sharing activity that is the reason for the discount and you said that you were generally aware of that.


A
Yes, ma'am.


Q
So you realize, of course, that it's not based on the costs you spend to go and comply with the work sharing requirements, but the costs that the Postal Services saves, correct?


A
But there is a correlation or a tie-in there.


Q
Oh?


A
If we didn't spend the money for the right equipment to be able to do what we need to do to be able to save the post office money for them not to have to invest that type of money, well we're meeting what rules we need to meet to get our mail through, at the same time we're saving the post office from having to invest that kind of money also.



So it's a win/win situation.


Q
But aren't the rates set in such a way that if -- I'm sure there are lots of people who want to sell you some really fancy machinery.


A
Sure.


Q
That would be real expensive.  And it's just not worth it because you're not going to be able to save enough to justify buying that equipment, right?


A
We evaluate all, everything that we purchase, in the long run what's the payback and the pay out and whatever.


Q
Right.  and so there are some things that it's more efficient for the Postal Service to do them, to buy the equipment, because they're doing it for everybody and you're just doing it for Sprint's communications.



MR. HALL:  Is that a question?



THE WITNESS:  I wouldn't say that.



MS. CATLER:  Yeah, it is.



THE WITNESS:  I wouldn't say that.  What are you asking me?



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
There are -- I'm asking you whether when you're evaluating possible purchases of equipment whether you, there are times that because of, whether it's economies of scale, that you're just not going to use it enough to, and save enough by using it, to justify the purchase of that equipment, isn't that right?


A
Well there is equipment out there that you could go overboard, yes.  But we at the same time analyze all that and it goes through several committees before we purchase a thing, whatever piece of equipment it is, and we have to do business cases on top of business cases and justification and justification.  And we also tie in there what we think or what we hope the next rate case would benefit us.  and I don't know what company that I know of, the large mailers in first class, we all work on that assumption that we will be able to get some type of a discount out of the next rate case other than what they propose.


Q
Excuse me.  You all think that you're going to get more in discounts than what the Postal Service will propose?


A
We -- Yes.  We would like to, let me put it that way.



(Laughter)


Q
Okay.  That's nice.


A
We don't always do it, but --


Q
No, I guess not.



When you're talking about here on page four in the why questions, the people who are asking this, Sprint management, do they understand that the Postal Service, the costs avoided by the Postal Service is what forms the basis for discounted rates?


A
On a very high level basis possibly, but not to a real working knowledge.  They go strictly by dollars and bottom line.


Q
So they don't understand that as the Postal Service has gotten more efficient and stopped, for example, manually sorting the mail and mechanically sorting the mail and is instead using automation to sort virtually all the mail, that the costs avoided by mailer work sharing has been decreasing.  They don't understand that.



MR. HALL:  I think that assumes something that isn't in evidence.  Do you want to put a foundation question in?  Could we ask her to do that please?



MS. CATLER:  Okay.



I was looking back at Mr. Crider's, when he started doing this, and I realize that he started in 1990 so that by the time that, his experience really comes in after the Postal Service really had instituted these discounts and has really moved away from manual sortation and the mechanical sortation which formed so much of the argument in the early cases about the discounts.  So I really can't go and talk about his experience with these things.



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
You state at line 25 of page four of your testimony that you know that Sprint management will be looking for alternative methods of delivering its bills to its customers and receiving payments from them. What do you know that they will be doing?


A
Could you ask me that again?  I think there's two questions there.


Q
You say I know that Sprint's management will be looking for alternative methods of delivering bills to its customers and receiving payments from them.



How do you know that Sprint's management will be looking for alternative methods of delivering bills to its customers and receiving payments from them?


A
We have discussed it in several different managers' meetings.  We're always looking at process improvement, best in class, et cetera, and how to cut costs.


Q
At the top of page five, lines 1 through 2 when you talk about how Sprint is already offering as an option to some of its customers substantial financial incentives to pay their bills on-line via the internet.



Is that the $2 a month off the bills that you were talking about?


A
Yes, ma'am.


Q
Is that a short term thing?  For the next six months we'll give you two months [sic] off your bill?


A
I have no idea.


Q
Excuse me.  Six months we'll give you $2 off your bill, not two months off your bill.



You don't know?


A
No, ma'am.  I do not.


Q
The next part of your testimony talks about things that Sprint does that have not been considered for work sharing discounts.  To your knowledge has the Major Mailers Association on whose behalf you are testifying thought that any of these things should be considered for work share discounts in prior cases?


A
The answer to that is yes.


Q
Do you know what the Commission decided about those?



(Pause)


Q
Well which ones do you know that they have sought to --


A
I misunderstood.  You said sought to?


Q
Yes.  Put in testimony --


A
I do not have any personal knowledge of any that we have actually put in and asked for.  I do not know that.



MR. HALL:  I believe counsel could direct those questions to Mr. Bentley who will be appearing next.



MS. CATLER:  Thank you.



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
The first one that you talk about here is something called move update.  What is the purpose of move update?


A
Move update was instigated by -- I shouldn't say instigated.  Instituted by the post office for mailers like Sprint or any other large mailers to make sure that their addresses are kept current.  It's a good program.



We endorsed it, we thought it was the way to go.  It started expensive and it still is to some extent, but we felt like we thought that the post office would be able to cut considerable costs by using move update.  I know that it has helped us.


Q
What costs of the Postal Service do you think are cut by using move update?


A
Well they won't be forwarding bills constantly.  They won't be getting in a loop and them handling them several times would be the major costs that I would think would be.


Q
Similarly, there are advantages to you, aren't there?  To Spring?


A
Yes, ma'am.


Q
Could you tell us what those are?


A
We want our customers to get their bill on time.  this is a tool that we thought would double check us and help us.  We feel we have one of the cleanest databases there is out there and we've proven that time and time again because we score in the way high 99s every time we're audited.  So we have a very good database, very good addresses.  But if something slips through the crack, and it does, move update normally will catch it and we'll be able to automatically, by means of their fast forward box, automatically update our address that following month and the customer would get the correct address on his bill.


Q
If you don't update an address what are the consequences to Sprint of that?


A
The major consequence would be simply that the bill would not get to a destination on time or not even get there.  There's always that possibility.


Q
What are the consequences of the bill not getting there or getting there late?


A
A customer could get a notification in the mail that he hasn't paid his bill and he could get a surcharge for not paying his bill on time.  Plus the fact that we didn't receive that revenue back on time.


Q
I bet that also generates a lot of customer service calls, too.


A
Yes, it would.  But again I would say that we are very proud of our database and we are very lucky that we don't have that many.


Q
Moving on to page six of your testimony where you talk about Postal One.  Could you explain to me what is Postal One?


A
Postal One is a program that the post office has introduced that is going to be part of their infrastructure.  It has several different aspects to it.  We're in phase one right now which is transportation.  The next phase would be phase two which would be getting into the E part of it as far as filing our 3600s, well, our postage statements, et cetera, on line and paying on line.  It would do away with a lot of paperwork for us and the post office.  We would also get into a program where we would verify through Postal One which means we wouldn't need a verification clerk at all three of the sites on a full time basis.



But we're only in phase one, Sprint is, at this time, and that's the transportation part.


Q
I take it you have, what do they call it, a detached postal unit at each of your three facilities?


A
Yes, we do -- Well, no.  At two of our facilities. Our Apopka site we are getting ready to go 7x24 and we have signed plant load agreements and we will be going to that within the next 60 days or less.  The other two we are fully plant loaded and have been for years.


Q
What is the purpose for Postal One?


A
For the transportation part, it is to be able to move mail out of our facility faster.  It is also a way of having dock-to-dock transfers for the post office.  It's a way where you have ground transportation separated and tagged completely different than your air transportation.   All this stuff is palletized in particular situations or however the post office wants you to palletize it to.  They don't have to handle it.  All they've got to do is come pick up a pallet of mail, take it to the airport, or put it on a truck that's going to wherever.  This saves them a tremendous amount of handling the mail and also we do all the work.  We basically sort it to wherever they want it to go.


Q
I take it though, actually, you don't bring the mail now to the postal facility -- Do you do that in California?


A
No, we used to, but we don't anymore.


Q
In California?


A
No, we have a plant load agreement there.  They come and pick up the mail at California.


Q
Okay.



The third item you have on here is called, you say at the bottom of page six.  You say Sprint Mailing Services sorts, bands, palletizes, shrink wraps its mail and loads mail trucks at the USPS' request.



These are jobs the USPS personnel would normally do if Sprint's mail were delivered to USPS facilities.



You produce a lot of mail --


A
We produce a huge amount of mail.


Q
If you had to deliver it to USPS facilities you couldn't like just sort of throw it in a truck.  You would have to some way go and put it into containers to get it from your facility to the Postal Service's facility, wouldn't you?


A
I can tell you at one time that's basically what we did just to get it there on time was throw it in the truck and get it to the post office.  But most of the time we --


Q
You put it in bags at least, didn't you?


A
We put it in what we call rolling stock is what we used to use and delivered it that way to the post office.


Q
You mean those rolling like bins?


A
No, it's an APC unit that stands about six feet tall.  The front of it opens up and you put trays of mail in it and then close it. You roll it onto the truck.


Q
Okay.  



But I take it that by banding, palletizing, shrink wrapping, et cetera, that you can fit a whole lot more mail on a truck than you could when you put it in those trays on rolling stock.


A
Now that we are doing palletizing mail and we stack the pallets, yes, ma'am.


Q
And if you were having to deliver it to the post office you could have a lot fewer runs to the post office if you palletized it rather than going and putting it on trays and rolling stock, couldn't you?


A
True, but the post office has requested that we do palletize it an not use the AP stock.


Q
But it's to your advantage too, isn't it?


A
There's some cases where APs were nice.  It's a flip-up.  We have some companies that that's all they do, that's all they use.  So it's really kind of, you work it out with the post office.


Q
When you say we have some companies, you're talking about the major mailers?


A
Yes, ma'am.


Q
Moving on to -- is it Whittier?


A
Yes, ma'am, Whittier.


Q
Whittier taggers on page seven.  Now, can you explain a little bit to me what exactly the Whittier taggers do or what they are for?


A
I'll give you some background.  We used to use the tags that the post office supplies, and they still would.


Q
What kind of tags are these?


A
These are tray tags that identify where the tray of mail is going.  It will have information on it, whether it's working mail or it's five-digit, three-digit sort, whatever, and it will have the zip code destination on it also.


Q
Are these different colored tags for different reasons?


A
No, ma'am.  They are white with black letters.


Q
Okay.  So they are cardboard.


A
Yeah.  I don't know the exact size.  They are about like that that fit into the tray, a tray tag.


Q
Okay.


A
But we used to use what the post office gave us, but that turned into a nightmare many, many times because a lot of times we couldn't get the tags we needed and/or the tags were incorrect.


Q
What do you mean by "incorrect"?


A
Well, they had changed -- there's numerous reasons.  They changed a zip code, or they changed how they wanted it sorted to a zip code or how you scheme sort mail or whatever  the case may be.  There's different times that they would change it, and by the time we would get the new tags in we were getting trouble with our verifiers saying this is an incorrect tag, and we didn't have any tags to put in there.  And sometimes the tags would not agree with the software that we sort the mail by.



So to keep down the confusion and stay ahead of the game, we went to an outside vendor.  We looked at a lot of them, and we chose Whittier.  And actually what Whittier does is it makes the tag as we produce the mail.  As our manifest comes out, it talks with our mainframe, and it will produce the tag that that particular tray needs.


Q
Okay.  Now, I take it that Whittier eliminates the manual preparation of labels.


A
Definitely.


Q
And I take it, in the past --


A
You're talking about the post office manual.  We never manually made tags.


Q
Well, what did you do when you had a tray of mail, and you didn't have a tag?  Did you hand write a tag?


A
Yes.  There was times I'm sure we did hand write tags, but not very often.  We would tell them that they will take the tag that's on there because that's what the USPS gave us.


Q
Okay.  But you did say a little bit earlier that there were times you didn't have any tags.


A
That's a true statement.


Q
So then what did you do?


A
They took it as is.


Q
Okay.


A
Which isn't good for either one of us.


Q
No, no.  I could see that.  I take it that when the decision was made to buy the Whittier tagging system, that the Sprint did an analysis to determine whether there would be a return on this investment to Sprint.


A
Yes, and it was not very good.  This is mostly cash outlay for us because we could continue getting the tags from the post office.


Q
But if you get the tags from the post office, and they are not correct, doesn't that mean that that whole tray of mail might go to the wrong place?


A
That's very possible.


Q
That's not very good for you.


A
That's not good for nobody.


Q
Okay.  So isn't this another one of these times when you're balancing speed against cost?


A
Accuracy against cost.


Q
And accuracy leads to speed, doesn't it?


A
Yes.


Q
Now, the next one here.  On page seven, starting at line 18, you're talking about Sprint has invested in state-of-the-art inserters.  Now, forgive me, but aren't inserters the things that put the stuff inside the envelope?


A
Yes, ma'am.  They insert the invoice and the return and also -- anything that goes in that bill is usually inserted from an inserter.


Q
All right.  What benefit is it to the Postal Service that you have purchased state-of-the-art inserters?


A
We have a very short window that the post office gives us to make our mail acceptable to them.  They also have very stringent guidelines as far as what that envelope has to look like finished once we insert an invoice in there.  You can buy cheap equipment, and you can get it halfway done, and there is no telling what you're going to have, what problems you're going to have.



To be able to do it the way the post office wants it done right the first time, you should try to invest in the best piece of equipment that will do that at the best speed possible to meet the windows that we have to get our mail to the post office.  Our mail has to go out -- we have mail dates on telephone and telecommunication bills.  Each state has a different -- well, a lot of states are kind of the same, but different states have different rulings.


Q
How long you have to give between the time you bill them and the time the bill is due.


A
Right.  Yeah.  That's right.  And we are governed by those windows also.  So we have a certain time to produce the bill, get it in the mail, and at the same time the post office has given us certain windows that we have to get the bills there for them to pick up.  And those sometimes are very, very small windows to work in with the volumes that we're doing now.


Q
Okay.  On page eight of your testimony, line 26, you state that if the USPS should for any reason significantly reduce discounts for first-class, work share mail, it could put the USPS into a virtual death spiral.  What do you consider a significant reduction in discounts that could put the USPS into a virtual death spiral?


A
I'm talking about first-class mail only.  I'm talking about tenths of a cent because a tenth of a cent can mean millions of dollars to Sprint in savings.  If those discounts are taken away from us, there is no need for us to continually 100 percent try to do hard copy.  We want to do hard copy.  I want to keep 218 people employed.  I really do.  I want to do that, and I want to see the post office grow and be successful.  At the same time, there is a bottom line that corporations can or can't do, and once we cross that line and we start seeing that we're not getting any discounts continually in our mail, I feel very strongly that our higher management will say that's enough of it.



Now this isn't going to happen, like, tomorrow or anything like that, but this is something that could start meaning less mail that goes to the post office, and basically that would mean less jobs, that would mean less print senders, and I, for one, don't want to see that.


Q
Okay.  Now, you go on to say that such a move would inevitably result in the first-class mailing industry being forced to seek alternative means of communicating with their customers and to eliminate delivery of hard copy through the postal system.  It sounds to me like Sprint is already doing everything it can think of to try to seek alternative means of communicating with their customers and to eliminate delivery of hard copy through the postal system.  What additional efforts are you talking about here?


A
I'm talking about anything we dream up between now and then, and believe me, there's people working on it.  One thing that you might not understand is that most of the major mailers want to keep hard-copy mail.


Q
And why is that?


A
We don't want to see our jobs go away.  We don't want to see our people not have jobs.  We feel that it's a good way to get the invoices to the customer.  There's a lot of studies out that show that mail is an excellent way for advertising and stuff.



We are for this.  We are not against this, but at the same time we feel that we should have our discounts because of the investments that we have, because of the amount of time we spend preparing the mail.  We go to the razor's edge.  We have laserjet printers.  We have eliminated problems with the post office -- I'm taking Sprint now -- because we try to stay that one step ahead, and we try to work with the post office on anything that we possibly can that's coming down the pike that will benefit us both.



So we don't want to say to our higher management, okay, let's take all of our energy and turn it around, and let's go to the Internet.  Let's go another way.  We personally don't want to do that, but there is going to be a time that if we can't go to our higher management and say, we're not getting anymore discounts reduction because of our work sharing that we believe is more and more worth it, I honestly feel, and so do many, many people in major mailers, and there is going to come a time that they are going to say, enough is enough.  We're not going to renew that $36 million contract.  We're not going to buy these laserjet printers.  We're not going to buy the state-of-the-art stuff.  It's going to come to that, ma'am, and we don't want it to.


Q
What about all of the people who don't want to take their bills on the Internet?  Are you going to drop them as telephone customers?


A
Of course, not.  That would be committing suicide.  But like I said, this isn't going to happen overnight, but if you start taking the energy that major mailers such as myself put into keeping hard-copy mail and to working long range down the road, it's going to happen.  It's just something that's going to happen, especially when you get rid of my generation and maybe a half a generation behind me.  There is a place for hard-copy mail, but I'd hate to see it forced out long before it should be.  That's only my personal opinion.



MS. CATLER:  I have no further questions at this point.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any followup questions?  Mr. Tidwell?



MR. TIDWELL:  Just a few questions, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. TIDWELL:  


Q
Good afternoon, Mr. Crider.  I would like to direct your attention back to page six of your testimony, particularly around lines 20 and 21 where you describe Sprint mailing services as sorting, banding, palletizing, and shrink wrapping mail and loading it onto trucks at the Postal Service's request.  Are any of these activities related solely to your participation in the Postal One program?


A
Yes, sir.


Q
So which of these activities would you be doing regardless of whether you were involved in Postal One?  And I'm trying to sort out which ones you would be doing anyway and which ones you're doing because you are involved in Postal One.


A
Well, the ones because of what we're doing in Postal One is how we're tagging them.  We're tagging them completely different than we used to.  We are tagging and sorting nine different ways than what we used to.  We have added nine sorts to our mail because of Postal One for ground transportation and air transportation, and also we've been asked to load the trucks a specific way.  On whatever trucks are heading out to whatever destinations, they have a plan that they want us to load the trucks where they can unload those specifically that way.  That's what we're doing on that part.


Q
And that relates to the palletizing and shrink wrapping.


A
Well, it definitely does to the palletizing because we've added nine more sorts, so that's nine more ways we're sorting the mail, and that means there's nine more pallets sitting on our dock sorted differently than we used to.  Now, we have been shrink wrapping about a year and a half, and we've been strapping for about three years, I think it is.


Q
The trucks that you're referring; are those your trucks or Postal Service trucks?


A
On all the scheduled pickups they are postal trucks.  The only time anymore that we take our trucks down is if we're running late or something, and the postal trucks have already picked up their normal pickup, and we need to get, you know, two, three, four, five, six pallets down, well, then we'll load them on our truck and take them to whichever place we need to take them to.


Q
So it would be fair to say that if you weren't involved in Postal One, there are some of these activities you wouldn't be doing.


A
Yes.  But we voluntarily have done that with Postal One.



MR. TIDWELL:  That's all we have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional cross-examination?  Mr. Hall, would you like some time with your witness?



MR. HALL:  I'll take just two minutes, if we may.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Why don't we break for about five minutes, and we'll come back?



(Whereupon, at 3:00 p.m., a brief recess was taken.)



MR. HALL:  I have one or two clarifications that we would like to run through if we could.


REDIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. HALL:  


Q
Mr. Crider, counsel for the Postal Service asked you certain questions about what you were doing for Postal One as compared to the items identified in Part C on page six of your testimony, namely that you sort, band, palletize, shrink wrap the mail, and load it onto trucks.  Do you recall those questions?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
And I think you may have indicated, or I guess the question was, would you be doing certain of these things anyway even if you weren't involved in Postal One?  Is that right?


A
That's true, we would.


Q
When you do these things, even though you're not part of Postal One, are you doing them just for the fun of it, or are you doing them to meet some requirements?


A
It would be to meet the postal regulations that the DMM lays out, our domestic mail manual lays out.


Q
Right.  And so that's why you engage in all of these activities.


A
Some of them, yes.


Q
Okay.


A
The Postal One is not, you know, in the DMM or anything.


Q
Right.  I understand.  And with respect to the items that you do have to do to comply with the DMM, is it your testimony  that you would like to have some recognition that you're doing those activities rather than the Postal Service doing them, some recognition in discounts?


A
Definitely, yes, we would like that.


Q
One other question.  You indicated, I think, in response to some questions by counsel for APWU that you, although I understand you're not in charge of processing customer remittances when they send the checks back to you.  Is that right?


A
No, I'm not.


Q
Okay.  Your only responsibility is for the outgoing invoice mail -- right? -- and the other items that you enumerated.


A
Well, I'm responsible for postal relations, which means that if there is a better way we can do remittance, I am to bring it to their attention and help them out, but as far as having anything to do with it or manage it or daily, no, I have absolutely nothing to do with that.


Q
The physical locations where the remittance payments come in and are processed; are they the same locations as the outgoing mail facilities for which you're responsible?


A
No.  I'm going to guess, but I would say they are about 12 miles away from us.



MR. HALL:  Those are all my questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Tidwell?



MR. TIDWELL:  Just some brief followup, Mr. Chairman.


RECROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. TIDWELL:  


Q
Mr. Crider, putting aside the Postal One program, did I hear you correctly to say that of the activities listed on page six, lines 20 to 21 -- that's the sorting, banding, palletizing, and shrink wrapping -- that some of those activities are required by the DMM and some of those are being done at the request of the Postal Service?


A
Like the palletizing --


Q
Yes.


A
-- and the strapping, yes.



MR. TIDWELL:  Okay.  Thank you.  That's all I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Crider, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record.  You did a great job for your first visit, and we thank you, and you are now excused.



(The witness was excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hall.



MR. HALL:  Yes, Chairman Omas.  At this time we would like to call Richard E. Bentley to testify on behalf of Major Mailers Association.



(Discussion off the record.)



Whereupon,


RICHARD E. BENTLEY



having been first duly sworn, was called as a witness herein, and was examined and testified as follows:


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. HALL:  


Q
Mr. Bentley, do you have before you a document labeled Exhibit MMA-SRT-1, entitled "Surrebuttal Testimony of Richard E. Bentley on Behalf of Major Mailers Association"?




(The document referred to was marked for identification as Exhibit No. MMA-SRT-1.)


A
Yes, I do, except that it was originally written down here as ST-1, so I think we've changed it to SRT-1.


Q
Okay.  do you have any corrections for that testimony?


A
Yes.  I have a couple of corrections, and if I can go through them.  They are in the tables, just a couple of numbers.  On Table 2 on page six the number in the last column to the right for five digits instead of 11.4 should be 11.1.  And in Table 3 on the following page for five digits the percentage under the MMA methodology instead of being 81 percent should be 83 percent.


Q
Are those all the corrections?


A
Yes.


Q
Now, was this testimony prepared by you or under your direction and supervision?


A
Yes.


Q
And do you adopt it as your sworn testimony in this proceeding?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Now, do you also have before you copies of documents labeled Exhibit MMA-1A, 2A, 3A, and 4A?


A
Yes.


Q
Should any corrections be made in those documents?


A
Yes.  I have a correction to the title in Exhibit MMA-1A, on pages six, seven, and eight, and on all three of those pages in the title the word "settlement" should be changed to "APWU."


Q
And were those exhibits prepared by you or under your direction and supervision?


A
Yes, they were.


Q
Are you also sponsoring library references in this proceeding?


A
Yes, I am.


Q
Are they library references MMA-LR-J-1 through 3?


A
Yes.


Q
And those were prepared by you or under your direction and supervision?


A
Yes, they were.


Q
Is it correct that you submitted but are not sponsoring Library Reference 4?


A
Yes.  I do have a correction to Library Reference 1.


Q
Thank you.


A
And that is on page one, which actually caused the changes that I made to my testimony.  In column two for five-digit, presorted letters instead of the unit cost being 2.617 it's 2.933.  In the same row on column four, instead of the unit cost being 6.850 it's 7.166.  And in column five instead of being 11.425 it should be 11.109.


Q
And thank you for that correction.



MR. HALL:  Chairman Omas, at this time I would like to move into evidence the surrebuttal testimony of Mr. Bentley that I previously identified, Exhibits MMA-1A through 4A and Library References 1 through 3.  I've given the reporter two copies of the surrebuttal testimony and the exhibits.  I would ask that we not be required to provide copies, but I could do so if you want, of the library references, and I am prepared, as soon as I can find the appropriate computer machinery, to present the minor correction to Library Reference 1 that Mr. Bentley identified.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Fine.  As I noted earlier, there is a pending motion to strike portions of this testimony filed by APWU.  Are there any other objections?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Richard E. Bentley.  That testimony is received into evidence and will be transcribed into the record at this point.




(The document referred to, previously identified as Exhibit MMA-SRT-1, was received in evidence.)
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CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This brings us to oral cross-examination.  One party has requested oral cross-examination, the American Postal Workers Union, AFL-CIO.  Is there any party who would like to cross-examine Witness Bentley?



MR. TIDWELL:  The Postal Service will follow up APWU with some cross-examination.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Ms. Catler.



MS. CATLER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
Good afternoon, Mr. Bentley.


A
Good afternoon.


Q
Mr. Bentley, you testified on page one of your testimony, in your statement of qualifications, you state that you've testified before the rate commission in four separate proceedings.  While you were at the Commission and since leaving the Commission, numerous times.



The testimony that you have presented today; have you presented any similar testimony or covering any of the same topics on prior occasions to the rate commission?


A
I'm sure I have, yes.


Q
Can you tell us some of the times that you have presented similar testimony and testimony on the same topics to the rate commission?


A
Well, the first time I ever testified on behalf of first-class mailers was Docket Number R-80-1.  Prior to that, I testified on behalf of the OOC, which is the forerunner to the OCA, and I testified to all rates and services in 1977.  So starting in R-80, again in R-84 for first class, again in R-87, R-90, R-94, MC-95-1, R-97, and R-2000.


Q
And in some or all of that prior testimony did you present some variation of the methodologies that you're presenting in this testimony?


A
Well, we sort of changed gears in R-97, but prior to R-97 there are similarities in how we measured cost savings.  So the answer is a gray area but yes.


Q
Now, in R-2000-1 you presented testimony on cost avoidance and cost savings and methodology for first-class mail.  Right?


A
Yes, and that was pretty similar to what I presented here.


Q
Right.  And you presented that as the case-in-chief for which participants?


A
Major Mailers Association.


Q
It was not rebuttal or surrebuttal testimony, was it?


A
I did file rebuttal testimony in that case.  I'm sure I filed my original case-in-chief which provided that cost savings analysis, but I think I provided it again as rebuttal testimony.


Q
Okay.  And I take it that your methodology was originally presented in R-97 in your case-in-chief.  Isn't that correct?


A
Yes.  I think that that's probably correct.


Q
And on whose behalf did you file that case-in-chief in R-97?


A
MMA.


Q
Okay.  And are you saying that prior to that, while you did provide testimony on cost-avoidance methodology, the appropriate methodology to use to calculate cost avoidance, it was some other methodology than the one you started using in R-97-1?


A
In theory, it's fairly similar, but in practice it was different.  And you might recall the Appendix F methodology used in R-90 and R-87, and that was something similar to what I had used in R-84, which I presented to the Commission at that point.


Q
Okay.  But in all of those cases when you presented your methodology, you presented it in your case-in-chief for your client.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.  I don't think I filed rebuttal testimony at all except for R-2000, the last case.


Q
Mr. Bentley, at page three of your testimony, lines three through four, you state that "the main purpose for my testimony is to show that the work share discounts proposed in the S&A --" I presume that's the stipulation and agreement "-- are, in fact, far lower than the relevant cost savings."  This is some of the language we've moved to strike obviously.  But is it your testimony that your testimony here is, the main purpose of it is to put in your alternative methodology and show that using that, that the cost saving is even greater than that that's been presented thus far in the Postal Service's methodology?


A
I don't know if I would characterize it as my methodology.  It's methodology that has been used before by the Commission.


Q
Do you mean the one you call "MMA methodology"?  You don't consider that yours?


A
No.  I'll get to that.  The methodology that was used by the Commission is certainly part of my testimony here, but I can't, in all good faith and honesty, recommend to the Commission that it accept a number or a study that has a problem with it, so I corrected the study for them, and I've just given them an alternative.  So that's why I have two methodologies here, which both, by the way, support the stipulation and agreement.


Q
On page two, at lines 10 through 12, you state that the change in the -- you state that for first-class work share mailers like MMA members the S&A also mitigated somewhat the disproportionately high rate increase, 9.3 percent, proposed in the Postal Service's initial filing.  This increase was disproportionately high compared to what?


A
To the average for all classes, which was 8.7.


Q
Okay.  And what about compared to the first-class, first- ounce rate?


A
It was high compared to that also, which was, I think, 7.4 percent.


Q
Okay.  One of these things with percentages is that a lot depends on the base, doesn't it?  The increase that's being proposed for the first-class, single-piece rate was three cents.  Right?


A
On an absolute basis, yes.


Q
And the increase originally proposed for three- and five-digit was the 2.5 cents.


A
It sounds right, but I certainly would have to check it.  But again, you're looking at the absolute basis.


Q
Right.  As a result of the stipulation and agreement, that increase has been lowered to 2.3 cents.  Is that right?


A
That sounds right.


Q
And so the first-class, single piece is going up under any of these scenarios more than, in absolute money, more than that for the work-sharing groups because the work-sharing mail is already at a lower base, the percentage increase generated by a smaller increase creates a larger percentage increase.  Is that right?


A
Well, there's a couple of things going on here.  First, you're comparing specific rate elements rather than the entire rate or the average increase for the entire category.  So I don't want to agree to something when we're really just talking about specific rate elements.  But I will say in general mathematics will for the same increase on an absolute basis, the lower base will have a higher percentage increase.


Q
So every time the Postal Service tries to raise the rates for the work-sharing groups the same amount, the same number of cents, as it does for those of us who actually use single-piece, first-class mail, the percentage increase is always going to be higher for the work-sharing group, given that they have a lower base to begin with.  Isn't that right?


A
This is an issue we used to play with a long time ago because back then the second-class mailers always had such low rates, and we used to complain that, gee whiz, their base was always so low.  The point is, yes, if you raise two categories the same amount, absolutely it will have a greater percentage.  If you take the reverse of that, and you raise the same percentage, the lower base will have a lower amount on an absolute basis for the increase.


Q
And so when you're talking about disproportionately high, you're talking obviously on a percentage basis because on an absolute basis their rate increase is lower than the rate increase that's going to be paid under any scenario by the average citizen of this country who mails single-piece, first-class mail.


A
I have to tell you, I never looked at it on an absolute basis, only a relative basis.


Q
I take it, that's what you meant by disproportionate.  I understand now.



On page three in your testimony, at lines four through seven, you discuss that you're going to focus your testimony on USPS Witness Miller's cost savings numbers and the changes he made compared to what the Commission has done in the past but that you are eliminating other elements that you would normally have addressed if MMA were filing a case-in-chief.  Now, would you agree that part of your case-in-chief in the last rate case, R-2000-1, was to take issue with where Mr. Miller had made methodological changes from the R-97 methodology that the Commission used?


A
It sure sounds right.  I'm not sure I can remember exactly what I did back then, but so far, go ahead.


Q
So in other words, this argument that you're making here today was part of your case-in-chief and would have been part of your case-in-chief this time had you made one, would it not?


A
I'm sure I would have made changes to what Mr. Miller presented to the Commission in this case as part of my case-in-chief, and it would have been different from what I've proposed here.


Q
On page four of your testimony, at lines five through 12, you claim that Mr. Reilly has ignored two other estimates of work share cost savings that were provided by the Postal Service and are included in the record.  Now, Ms. Robinson was the Postal Service's first-class-rate-design witness, wasn't she?


A
As far as I know, yes.


Q
You have read her testimony.


A
I have read her testimony.


Q
And you were here for her oral testimony.


A
I know I was here when you cross-examined her.


Q
I don't know when else she was testifying.


A
Was that the only time that she testified?  Okay.  Yes, yes.  Okay.


Q
Now, Ms. Robinson's proposed first-class rates are those that are in the stipulation and agreement, aren't they, except for the changes that were negotiated between the major mailers and the Postal Service?  Isn't that right?


A
They are very similar except for those changes, yes.


Q
Now, are these two other estimates of work share costs that you complain that Mr. Reilly has ignored; were they included in any place in Ms. Robinson's testimony?


A
They were not included in her testimony.  She is not even a cost witness, so I wouldn't expect to see it there.


Q
But when she talked about costs, she talked about Miller's costs in his Library Reference J-60.  Those are the only costs that she referred to, aren't they?


A
I'm sure she is relying on what Mr. Miller said and was not happy about the other cost figures that are in the record.  They were not proposed by the Postal Service.


Q
And so, therefore, aren't the stipulation and agreement rates that we've already agreed to; weren't they based on Mr. Miller's cost-avoidance calculations in Library Reference J-60?


A
I can't answer that question.


Q
Excuse me?


A
I can't answer the question whether those rates were based on Mr. Miller's costs the way they were negotiated in the settlement.


Q
Excuse me.  With the exception of the two changes that were made to the three-digit and the five-digit and the QBRM change, the negotiated changes, with the exception of the negotiated changes the rates in the stipulation and agreement are those that were presented in Ms. Robinson's testimony.  Right?



MR. HALL:  I think I'm going to object to the extent that counsel is trying to get behind what the settlement agreement is of the parties.  Settlement discussions are typically privileged and confidential.



MS. CATLER:  No, no, no.  I am not trying to get behind the settlement agreement of any sort.  What I'm talking about is that he is complaining that Mr. Reilly has ignored these two other cost things that are in the record, and Ms. Robinson's rate-design testimony for the first-class rates, which is the basis of the first-class rates that are in the stipulation and agreement, that her testimony only refers to the third cost, the only thing Mr. Reilly referred to, the same thing Ms. Robinson referred to, which is Mr. Miller's Library Reference J-60.  He is complaining because Reilly ignored the same two things that Robinson ignored, and I'm trying to get him to admit that, that's all.



MR. HALL:  Well, I think maybe there is a different objection here or a suggestion that counsel should probably proceed en brief to the extent that counsel may be suggesting that the four corners of what we're working with here are circumscribed by what Ms. Robinson put in her testimony or what Mr. Miller put in his.  There is nothing in the settlement that would require that.  If she thinks there is, then it's appropriate to discuss that en brief.



It's not appropriate to discuss it with this witness, who is here to talk about the record.  If she wants to talk about the record, I believe it's the case, but maybe Mr. Bentley has got a different recollection than mine about the timing of when these things got into the record.  It's my understanding that we're working with a record here, not simply what counsel would prefer to describe as the record.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Catler, I think there is no way for us to know what the settlement rates are based on.  I think Mr. Hall is correct.



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
Mr. Bentley, have you for this testimony done a complete technical analysis and study of the alternatives of the Postal Service's cost-attribution methodology that assumes less than 100 percent volume variability?


A
No, I have not.


Q
Have you for your testimony in R-2001 done a complete technical analysis and study of the alternatives of the Postal Service's cost-attribution methodology that assumes less than 100 percent volume variability?


A
If you're going to go case by case, --


Q
No.  I'm stopping after that one.  I just want to know that one.


A
Because there was a case where this all started, and the answer still is no.  It's just not something I've ever done.


Q
Okay.


A
I'll readily admit that, and I may have admitted that in my testimony.


Q
Well, if you haven't done that, then at page four, line 21, how do you know that the Postal Service's assumption has artificially reduced derived work-sharing cost savings?


A
Because you can compute the cost savings using each methodology, and one is lower than the other.


Q
And the one that's lower is obviously artificially lower.  Is that what you're saying?


A
No.  The one that's lower is the methodology that the Commission has used for 30 years.  It's the Postal Service that's trying to change the methodology.  It changes because of what the Postal Service has done.  The Commission has always assumed that costs vary 100 percent with volume, labor costs, that is, and I suspect they will continue to keep that position.


Q
On page 5 of your testimony, you state you have started with the library reference day 84, and then made some changes to that to come up with one of the alternative cost-saving estimates you have presented in your testimony.  Does Ms. Robinson use this same library reference as the basis for making her rate design decisions in USPS T-29?


A
Of course, I wasn't there when Ms. Robinson filed her testimony, but my guess is no, she didn't use that library reference, that she used library reference 60.


Q
Okay.  Has any Postal Service sponsored library reference J-84?


A
I'm not a lawyer, and that's not something I can really attest to.


Q
You say on page 5, at line 15, that you have derived work share savings yourself.  When you say you derive them, you calculated them yourself?


A
Yes.  As opposed to somebody else doing them for me?


Q
Yes.


A
Yes, I did them myself.


Q
Now to derive them, you had to understand where all of Mr. Miller's numbers came from.  Is that right?  And look at all of the Commission's old models.


A
That's not correct.


Q
No?  You didn't have to look at the Commission's old models?


A
I just had to look at what they did in the last case.


Q
Okay.  So the Commission's old model, not old models.


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  You had to determine new numbers, whatever has happened since the last case, right?


A
The numbers were provided for me.  But go ahead.


Q
Okay.  And then make changes to either Mr. Miller's or the Commission's models.


A
I made changes to follow the Commission's model.  And this case was very simple, just changes those cost pools.


Q
And then you did that to derive your changes?


A
Well, those were the Commission's changes.  I just applied them to library reference 84, and that was it.


Q
Okay.  Now how long have you been examining Mr. Miller's models in this case?


A
Off and on since the case was filed.


Q
And in fact, you have, of course, familiarity with his models from the last rate case, too, right?


A
Yes.  That seemed to make it go a little faster.


Q
How long has it taken you to determine which changes needed to be made and to derive the numbers that you have presented in your testimony?


A
Which numbers would that be?


Q
You presented a lot of numbers.  The numbers.


A
This is correct.  Are we talking about the MMA methodology or the R2000 methodology?


Q
Well, you had to do the R2000 methodology, and you had to do the MMA methodology.  So I guess both of them because you testified about both of them.


A
Well, once I decided what I was going to do, the R2000 methodology may have taken five minutes.  The MMA methodology, on the other hand, took a longer time, probably three or four weeks, not full time.  I had to get data from the Postal Service.  I had questions on methodologies.  We had to ask interrogatories.  And every time we ask a question, it takes three weeks to get an answer, or whatever it is.  And it is time consuming.


Q
So you were working on this to prepare for filing it as your case in chief.


A
Well, I fully expected to file testimony with a case in chief.  And I think towards the middle of December, I slowed down a little bit on that effort with respect to MMA.


Q
I'd like you to turn to page 10 at line 18.  Actually, it is probably 19.



MR. HALL:  I'm sorry.  Was that 9 or 10?



MS. CATTER:  Page 10, line 19.



MR. HALL:  Thank you.



BY MS. CATTER:


Q
I'm going to ask you about the word "windfall."  You say that there is simply no justification for providing the Postal Service, and indirectly the APWU members, such a windfall.  I guess what you're talking about is Mr. Riley's suggestions of cross-methodology of only passing on somewhere between 80 and 100 percent of the cost-avoided savings, that you're saying that those rates would generate what you characterize as a windfall.



MR. HALL:  Would counsel care to identify the costs avoided that she is speaking about?  In other words, whose methodology is she using?



MS. CATTER:  I think Mr. Riley is very clear that whichever methodology the Commission chooses --



MR. HALL:  I'm sorry.  I was just asking you what methodology you were referring to in your question to my witness, Mr. Bentley.



MS. CATTER:  I wasn't referring to a methodology in my question.  I'm about to ask him about what he means by the word "windfall."  I'm not talking about methodology at this point.



THE WITNESS:  You did say cost savings, and I'm going to presume you meant the Postal Service's estimate of cost savings because that's what I'm talking about here.



BY MS. CATTER:


Q
Yeah.  I mean, you're obviously saying that if Mr. Riley's rates were put into effect, that there would be more revenue to the Postal Service, and that that would be a windfall.


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  That's what we're talking about.


A
And that refers to the figure in my table showing that for the test year, the Postal Service would make as much as $1-1/2 billion profit.


Q
Now if the Postal Service runs a net loss, even with the increased revenues you're discussing, would you consider that to be a windfall?


A
If the Postal Service ‑-


Q
In fact --


A
‑- had a loss --


Q
Yeah, a net loss.


A
With these rates?


Q
Yes.


A
Would that be a windfall?


Q
Yes.


A
No.


Q
Okay.  Now I find it very interesting here, by the way, that you refer to this as indirectly a windfall to the APW members.  Is it your impression the Postal Service is paying the APW a finder's fee if as a result of its actions the first class mail discounts are lowered?  Where are the members getting this windfall from?


A
Well, the members cannot get paid any money that the Postal Service doesn't have, so indirectly the money that is paid by mailers to the Postal Service ends up in the hands of the postal workers.  So that's why indirectly this is a windfall of $1-1/2 billion to postal workers.


Q
So do you consider the Postal Service having enough cash on hand in, say, September of 2002 to pay the APW's paychecks ‑- do you consider that a windfall to the APW members?


A
I'm sure that's a question I can't answer.


Q
Now I have to admit that I certainly haven't had the time in the six days since I got your testimony to go through all of your models and work papers to begin to understand the alternative derivation of all the numbers you've generated for your two testimonies.  But we'll talk about this one today right now.  But you make some general claims on page 14 about things that Mr. Miller did that you do not agree with.



Now first, let's see, you say that Mr. Miller used the CRA costs developed under the Postal Services proposed cost attribution methodology.  Now this cost attribution methodology is not just being used by Mr. Miller, is it?  This is an assumption that is being used throughout the Postal Service case, isn't it?


A
Yes.


Q
And in fact, doesn't it appear in several different witnesses' testimony?


A
I probably does.  It has appeared in several different cases as well.


Q
And more to the point, this was the cost attribution methodology relied on by Ms. Robinson in her rate design, wasn't it?


A
She relied on the costs that were provided to her by Mr. Miller.


Q
Okay.  Now let's see.  Another thing you didn't like about Miller is you say that Mr. Miller eliminated two cost pools.  By this, do you mean he took costs and totally removed them from the costing sheets, or did he move them to another category or take them into account in some other way?


A
He just defined them as nonwork sharing, fixed, which means it's removed from the analysis, and it would have no bearing in the estimation of cost savings.


Q
So you mean he just removed them from the work sharing calculations.


A
Yes.


Q
And you stuck them back in.


A
I put them back in.


Q
All right.  Now can you try to tell me in English ‑- now there are these two cost pools.  Can you try to tell me what these first one and then the other, these cost pools, are, and why you think they belong in there?


A
I can only give you what the Postal Service told me what they were, and that's right in my testimony.  The reason why I think they belong in there is because consistently work share letters cost less in these particular cost pools than other letters.


Q
Which cost pools are we talking about here?


A
1 Supp F1 and 1 Supp F4.  That's a one, S‑u‑p‑p underlined, F1 and 1 S‑u‑p‑p underlined, F4.  And those are on page 17, line 17, of my testimony.


Q
Okay.  Now what is 1 Supp underlined F1?


A
Well, I can tell you that Mr. Miller claims that they relate to union activities, quality of work log ‑- working life programs, travel time for training, and administrative activities.  I don't know what that means myself.  But I do know that if the letters are work shared, the letter ‑- the cost in those cost pools are going to be lower than they are if they are metered.


Q
Okay.  So what is 1 Supp underlined F4?


A
I don't know anything more than what I've told you.


Q
All right.  You know ‑‑


A
No.


Q
‑- which is which, but all this stuff, union activities, quality of working life programs, travel times for training, and administrative activities, those are things that you have put into your model as things that ‑- work share mailings or saving the Postal Service?


A
Apparently they are.  And it's really not so important to know what each of the cost pools are.  It's what the impact is based on whether the letters are work shared or not.  And in my view, you should leave all the cost pools in there because if there is no impact, there won't be any differences.  So it doesn't impact on the cost savings anyway.



In this particular case, the Commission found that there were cost savings.  They left it in there, the model in the last case, and I didn't see any reason to take it out.  I asked the Postal Service, are you sure that differences are not caused by work sharing, and the answer came back and really didn't explain that the differences were not caused by work sharing.  So I've left those cost pools in.


Q
Wow.  I mean, a long, long time ago, I used to do ‑- run regressions and things, and I never thought that I could get away with going and putting in variables just because they went in the right direction when I put them in there.  That's really neat.


A
I'm not sure I said that, but --


Q
Well, I mean, you don't know what they are, and you don't know why they should be in there, but they have the right result, so you think they should be in there.


A
I don't characterize it as the right result.  If they were different and they were the other way, and there was a reason for it, I would leave them in.


Q
But they go the right way, and if --


A
That's because they all go the right way.


Q
‑- there is a good reason to put them in, you're going to keep them in.


A
Every cost pool goes the right way, if you want to put it that way.  They're all lower for work share.  And if there are one or two that aren't, then, you know, they're either in there or they're not.  I certainly didn't just look at the result.


Q
It sure sounds that way when you don't know what is in them.  All right.  Let's see.


A
I tried to find out what was in them and tried to get an explanation from the Postal Service.  You saw the explanation.  It doesn't say that work sharing is not a factor in why those costs are different.


Q
Okay.  All right.  Let me go here.  All right.  We were running through the different things you didn't like about what Mr. Miller did, and we have just talked about eliminating these two mystery cost pools.  All right.  Now the third thing you say is he rejected the Commission's use of nonautomated ‑- nonautomation presort letters as a proxy for unit bulk metered mail delivery costs in favor of using something you refer to as nonautomation mixed ‑- excuse me, nonautomation machinable mixed AADC or ‑- oh, good Lord ‑- NAMMA, N‑A‑M‑M‑A, letters.



Now I am a little confused by this point.


A
Well, this is what Mr. Miller did.


Q
Well, you're saying that he rejected doing this.


A
He rejected nonautomation and used this N‑A‑M‑M‑A as the proxy for BMM, yes.


Q
Okay.  Aren't the nonautomation, machinable mix AADC letters that he used a subset of the nonautomation presorted letters that the Commission used previously?


A
Yes.  It's a small subset.


Q
So isn't he really rejecting their use of that ‑- so he isn't really rejecting their use of that category.  He is simply refining the analysis, isn't he?


A
I certainly wouldn't categorize it as refining the analysis.  He has totally changed the analysis.  Well, I talk about a lot of different problems with his methodology, and we can go through it.  But it's all in here, and the reasons why.


Q
I mean, isn't the real reason you don't like this change shown on table 7 of your testimony ‑- isn't it really because it reduces the work share savings from unit delivery costs by almost 2 cents apiece?


A
It certainly raised a flag as to what is going on, and that certainly gave me an indication that this is something I'd better look at.


Q
Because this certainly is the largest of all the changes that you are presenting on table 7, isn't it?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.


A
This had tremendous impact on the estimation of work savings, cost savings.


Q
Well, doesn't one of the main reasons for the 2 cent difference have to do with nonmachinable mail, a much more expensive type of mail to deliver than machinable mail?  I mean, shouldn't the proxy only be machinable mail?


A
I would agree with that, and I have used the machinable mail proxy.


Q
Well, so that ‑- and therefore, to refine delivery costs, to remove nonmachinable mail from the calculations, it seems very reasonable, rather than a rejection of the entire concept by Mr. Miller.


A
No.  Mr. Miller used the work sharing category in order to measure work sharing savings.  That makes no sense at all.  He should use a nonwork sharing category in order to measure delivery savings.  That's what I've done.


Q
All right.  What did the Commission use last time?  Was it a work sharing or a nonwork sharing?


A
They used nonautomation, presorted letters, a work sharing category.


Q
Okay.  And Mr. Miller also used a work sharing category this time, right?


A
Did he use it?  Yes, he did use a work sharing category.


Q
Just as the Commission did last time.


A
The Commission used the entire sub ‑- the category of nonautomation letters, yes.  And part of the reason why I've given my alternative here is, one, I don't believe that Mr. Miller has an accurate measurement of either nonautomation letters or NAMMA letters because of a mistake in the delivery cost study, which I've uncovered.  And, two, the best recommendation is to use a nonwork sharing category, and one with machineable letters as a proxy for BMM.  And that's metered mail letters.  It makes perfect sense.



So if the Commission is going to make a change from what they did in the last case, that's what they should do.


Q
Now, of course, that is a point you would make in  your case in chief, if you were putting on a case in chief.  Is that right?


A
I'm sitting here as a witness.  I don't care about whether this is a case in chief or a rebuttal or whatever you want to call it.  So I don't know how to answer that question.


Q
Yeah, I can tell that you don't care whether this is case in chief or rebuttal or whatever you want to call it.  I understand that.


A
It's not up to me to decide.  This is the only time I get a chance to present something to the Commission.


Q
And you put it all in, right?


A
I put it everything that I had to do in order to rebut Mr. Riley.


Q
Which turns out to be basically what you would have put in to go and rebut Mr. Miller if you had put on your case in chief.


A
Mr. Riley relied on Mr. Miller.  And all I'm saying is Mr. Miller may not be correct, and here is an alternative.


Q
And so did the Postal Service, and you have all signed on to the proposed stipulation and agreement.



Moving on to page 18 ‑-


A
So we're moving backwards now.


Q
Oh, well, actually, I'm on to page 18.  I don't know.


A
I was on 19.


Q
I was actually looking at seven, which is on 15.  On page 18 you're talking about whether these cost pools you mentioned earlier on page 14 should be included or not.  You make the statement, "Cost causation within the Postal Service is very complex ‑- "  I certainly would grant you that " ‑- and not always obvious or consistent with one's expectations."  Again, I agree with that.  "Without a reasonable explanation that the differences are not caused by work sharing, the cost pool should be included as part of the work share cost saving analysis."  Why?


A
Because there are differences in the cost between work share and nonwork share letters.  And because there are differences, you need to know what those differences are.  And if you can't explain that it is not because of the two things that we know are happening here, you leave them in the analysis.


Q
What are the two things we know that are happening?


A
One is work shared letters and one is nonwork shared letters.  The nonwork shared letters cost more than the work shared letters.  So you can presume then that the difference between the cost pools is because of the ability for those letters to be work shared.


Q
Now could it also be that there are some differences in the nonwork shared letters versus the work shared letters?  Well, Valentine's Day, there are a lot of red envelopes going through the Postal Service.  Those are hard to do.  It has nothing to do with work sharing or nonwork sharing.


A
These are yearly figures.  So ‑-


Q
All right.  But what about ‑-


A
I don't see why that would be a --


Q
First class ‑- well, then there is the green ones for St. Patrick's Day, and the blue ones for July 4th.  Aren't there other things that are consistently different between single piece and work shared mail that have nothing to do with the fact that they are work shared?


A
There are other factors that affect these costs.  We have kind of called them as exogenous factors through the years.  And one of the assumptions that we make when we do this type of analysis is that the exogenous factors affect all letters equally.  In other words, it could be a totally different local/nonlocal mix between presorted letters or work shared letters and nonwork shared letters.



The implicit assumption by doing this analysis is that the local/nonlocal mix is going to be fairly close.  It's kind of like the law of large numbers.  We're talking about 50 billion pieces here.  And we have looked in the past at these exogenous factors, and generally those are not the cause of the differences because they are pretty similar.


Q
Well, what about ‑- are included in these exogenous factors things like single piece first class mail is more likely than work shared mail to have heavier, extra ounces?


A
That's a good point.  And we have removed those heavier letters or other shapes because we're only looking at letter shapes.  So that type of exogenous factor has been removed from the analysis.


Q
It's taken out of all of these pools?


A
Yes.  This is just letter shapes.


Q
Well, it can be a letter and can be heavy and be nonmachinable.


A
Interesting point.  We believe that weight has no or very little impact on processing the letter, whether it is machinable or nonmachinable.  And I have testified on that very subject before, trying to ask the Commission to reduce the additional ounce rate for that very reason, particularly between 2 ounces and 1 ounce.  The Postal Service uses the same productivities independent of weight.  So there is another reason why weight has a very low impact on the cost of handling those letters.


Q
Even when it gets to the point that it makes it so that it is nonmachinable?


A
Like a 4-ounce letter.  There are very few 4-ounce letters in there.


Q
Certainly very few 4-ounce work shared letters.


A
There are none.  But there are very few 4-ounce first class letters, single piece, and those letters might be provided ‑- might be costs in these cost pools.  But the impact is so minimal, it has very little impact.



(Pause)



BY MS. CATTER:


Q
Okay.  Now it seems to me if there is some doubt about whether the costs are correctly attributable to work sharing, it would seem to make more sense for the Postal Service to err on the side of not giving away more money than is warranted than erring on the side of possibly giving away more money that is unwarranted, and therefore that those things should be ‑- cost pools should be left out rather than put in.  Why should you be putting them in when there is no good reason to put them in?


A
Well, first of all, they were in.  Mr. Miller took them out and did not provide, as far as I'm concerned, a burden of proof as to why it should be taken out.  The fact is there are cost savings.  We know that.  So I don't understand why we would take them out.  You determine the cost savings, and if you want to be conservative, then you give a lower percentage of the discount back to the mailers.  But you certainly want to get the best estimate and most accurate estimate of what those cost savings are.


Q
On page 24 of your testimony, you mentioned the ‑‑ oh, here it is, at the top.  You mentioned the move update requirements.  Is it your testimony that mailers would not keep their mailing lists updated if the Postal Service did not require them to do so?


A
I don't know why I would ever want to testify to something like that.  What I do know is the Postal Service itself said that a new update program saved a billion and a half dollars a year in a study, which they paid for, and that savings has been enjoyed by the Postal Service, and none of it has been reflected in the discounts to mailers, and they're the ones who have to pay to implement the move update program.


Q
Okay.  Now don't the mailers derive significant benefits, direct benefits, from having their mailing lists as accurate as possible in the form of faster turnaround of their invoices, their letters actually getting where they sent them, to whom they sent them to?


A
Well, there is a cost tradeoff to the mailers, and I don't know the answer to that.  In other words, there are costs in order to perform the move update requirement.  And I believe that some of the mailers, particularly MMA mailers feel that their lists are already up to date and accurate and don't need to comply with move update because their lists are as accurate or even more accurate than the Postal Services.


Q
That's great.  Well, speaking of MMA members, your counsel suggested that some of the questions I was going to ask to Mr. Grider I should direct to you.  And this move update made me think of them.  Sorry.  You previously testified in prior rate cases as part of your case in chief that the work sharing calculations should be changed to include some credit for the move update costs.


A
I'm trying to remember exactly what I said.  I did quantify the savings in the last case, and I think it was somewhere about a penny or a penny and a half.  I did not say included in the cost savings, but included in the derivation or the determination of the discount.


Q
What is the difference?  You're going to take it off the top?


A
No.  There is a difference.  If it saved the Postal Service 10 cents, and the Commission is going to decide on a discount, and maybe they want to give an 8 cent discount, but because of the move update program, they're going to make it a 9 cent discount, that's where the difference would be.


Q
Yeah.  You're just saying put it on top, give it to them on top of it.


A
That's not part of the cost savings.  It's part of the --


Q
No.  Cost avoidance and then something added on.


A
It's the determination of a discount once you have a cost savings.  In other words, I did not add the penny and a half to my determination or estimation of cost savings.


Q
Of course.  It's not saving costs to the Postal Service.


A
It saved them a billion and a half dollars.  If you look at whether the mail has gone through the move update versus not gone through the move update program, and you kind of extend where the costs were going to be for returning and forwarding the mail, that's where the billion and a half dollar savings comes from.  I didn't make up that number.


Q
But you're not putting it in costs avoided.  You don't see that as costs avoided.  You're just putting it on top.


A
It is costs avoided.  But I have not put in my analysis in either case as part of cost savings.


Q
But you have previously testified that you believe it should be part of the discount.


A
It should be part of the analysis insofar as determining the discount, yes.


Q
Okay.  Well, let's see.  Mr. Grider also talked about participation in Postal One.  He thought he should get credit for that.  Have you testified or, to your knowledge, has MMA sponsored any testimony in the past seeking to get credit in one way, shape, or form for participating in Postal One?


A
I'm pretty sure Postal One is a new program, and maybe one the Commission has never even heard of before.  So in answer to your question, there has been no request to place any additional cost savings due to Postal One that I know of.


Q
What about ‑- he talks about sorts, bands, palletizes, shrink wraps, and loads trucks at the Postal Service's request.  You asked that to be included?


A
That should impact on platform operations, and as such is included.  This is a cost the Postal Service tried to remove from consideration in the last case.  The Commission rejected that notion.  So some of those costs are included in the determination of cost savings, given the methodology that we now are using.


Q
Okay.  So what about the next one he put on here.  He thought he should get credit for investing in Whittier (phonetic) taggers.  Have you testified in prior cases, or to your knowledge has MMA sponsored testimony in prior cases, seeking to include something related to the purchase of or use of taggers as part of the calculation of the discount for work share mail groups?


A
The short answer is no.  But this does have an impact on transportation costs.  We feel that there are transportation cost savings that are not being reflected at all in the cost savings analyses.  So that's probably an area that we would ask the Postal Service to look at in the future.


Q
What about inserters, state of the art inserters?


A
That is probably related to mail piece design in terms of what the mail piece looks like when it gets to the Postal Service.  I suppose if you have a poor inserter, and there is bumps in the mail, it may not be machinable.  So in a sense that should be reflected in the analysis in terms of whatever the cost savings turn out to be for having clean mail.


Q
But that's not a specific item that you have ever included in your testimony or in any testimony sponsored by MMA, to your knowledge ‑-


A
No.


Q
‑- as something that people should get credit for towards discounts because they buy state of the art inserters, is it?


A
No.



MS. CATTER:  Thank you.  I have no further questions at this point.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Tidwell.



BY MR. TIDWELL:


Q
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Mr. Bentley, I'd like to turn your attention to page 4 of your testimony.  And down toward the bottom of the page, lines 18 to 20 ‑- do you have that?


A
Yes.


Q
There you refer to the Postal Service's proposals to attribute costs on the assumption that labor costs do not vary 100 percent with changes in volume.  You refer to the Postal Service's proposal to attribute the costs on the assumption that labor costs don't vary 100 percent with changes in volume.  And I just want to ask, was the Postal Service proposal based on an assumption, or was it based an econometric exercise?


A
In this particular case, I never looked at it, so I don't know the answer to that.  In R-97, I think the first time it was proposed, I believe they had some ‑- I'm sure they had some support, studies, analyses.


Q
Do you generally equate econometric estimates as assumptions?


A
So you're concerned about my word "assumed"?  Maybe it should be an inherent assumption, or under the premise.


Q
So you're saying you don't know whether the Postal Service just assumed, made an assumption about volume variability, or it actually conducted --


A
Oh, I'm quite certain the Postal Service justified it in some way.


Q
But you couldn't tell us whether it was by some study or somebody just came up with a rock solid assumption.


A
Well, I'm sure there was some kind of analysis and testimony on the subject.  It is so far removed from where I am.  And as you can see, there is a lot that I had to go over.  I did not go over that particular testimony.


Q
I'd like to focus some on your delivery cost methodology.  Would you agree that there is presently no separate rate category for delivered letters?  That is, there is no separation of rate categories for letters based on whether they are delivered by a carrier or addressed to a Post Office box?


A
Yes.  There is no separate category of letters for each of those.


Q
In designing rates for first class, single piece letters, would you use the average costs per delivered letter or the average cost per letter in developing the rate?


A
I would use the average cost for delivering the letter in order to determine work share delivery cost savings, which removes the impact of delivering to a P.O. box, which should have no impact on that.


Q
Would you agree that ‑- just a general question on costing methodology.  Would you agree that when calculating a cost for any product that it is important not to mix up the units in the calculation?  I mean, for example, if you were going to calculate the total cost per day of a rental car, it would be wrong to add together the cost per week for insurance and the cost per day for gasoline, wouldn't it?  I mean, wouldn't you want to add the cost per day for rental, the cost per day for insurance, the cost per day for gasoline in order to come up with an estimate of the daily rate?


A
You would want to add up all the costs that are incurred, and then divide it by the number of days to get the cost per day.


Q
And so it would be a mistake to incorporate, let's say, a weekly charge and throw that in the mix?


A
You could amortize that.  But, you know ‑-


Q
But you'd have to amortize it in order to come up with an estimate of what the cost per day is.


A
That's one way of looking at it.  And if you were to keep the car an extra day, what would the additional cost be?  It would be your variable cost per day.


Q
Let's take a look at your page 6, table 2.


A
I'm sorry.  What page was that?


Q
Six.


A
Of the testimony?


Q
Yes.  Now that table compares the derived work share cost savings using three methodologies.  That is, the Postal Service's presentation, the PRC R2000-1 methodology, and the MMA methodology.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And is it correct to say that the USPS presentation column gives the cost savings as calculated by Postal Service witness Miller in USPS-T-22?


A
Yes.


Q
And it would be correct then to state that the cost savings presented in the PRC-R2000-1 methodology column are from library reference MMA J-3.


A
Yes.


Q
The sheet letters summary.


A
Yes.


Q
And the cost savings presented in the MMA methodology column are from MMA library reference J1, page 1, the letter summary.


A
Yes.


Q
Do you have library reference J1 in front of you?


A
I can get it.


Q
Okay.  I'd appreciate it if you could have that in front of you as well as library reference J3.


A
Okay.


Q
Okay.  You got J1?  J1, page 1.


A
Right.


Q
There is a table, and the title for the table indicates the table is the PRC version.


A
Yes.  That means PRC costing methodology.


Q
Are you sure that that's a correct label.  I'm curious because the summary tables in library reference J1 and J3 are both labeled PRC version.


A
And they both should be.


Q
They both should be?


A
They both are.  The only difference between J1 and J3 are delivery costs.  J3 uses the Commission's methodology and uses Dr. Shank's study without any corrections.  And J1 corrects for the mistake that I uncovered, and then uses metered mail as a proxy for bulk metered mail delivery costs.  So the only difference would be the delivery costs.


Q
Okay.  Let's focus on library reference J1.  I just want to make sure that I understand how the work sharing related savings are calculated.  So I'm going to try to work backwards through the library reference.



Now to calculate the work sharing related savings in column 5, you subject the rate category unit costs in column 4 from the costs for what you call BMM letters in column 4.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And the total work sharing related unit costs in column 4 are calculated by adding the unit costs in columns 2 and 3.


A
Yes.


Q
And in column 3, the delivery work sharing related unit costs are costs per delivered piece.  Is that correct?


A
In which library reference?


Q
In MMA 1.


A
Yes.  And that comes from library reference J2.


Q
Now in column 2, the mail processing work sharing related unit costs are costs per piece.  That is, the total mail processing costs divided by total volume.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
So then that means that the total work sharing related unit costs in column 4 are calculated by adding mail processing costs per total pieces and delivery costs for delivered piece.  Is that correct?


A
It's the average cost for delivering those pieces, yes.


Q
So I just want to make sure I understand.  The total in column 4 is calculated by adding mail processing costs for total pieces and delivery costs for delivered piece.


A
Yes.


Q
Then what are the units in the total work sharing unit costs in column 4 that you are measuring then?


A
Cents.


Q
Cents per what?


A
Per piece.


Q
Per delivered piece?


A
It's the sum of mail processing and delivery.


Q
For total pieces, delivered pieces?


A
Per piece, per piece that is delivered.  That is the sum of the mail processing and the delivery costs for each piece that is delivered.  And then when you make that subtraction, you come up with the cost savings.



MR. TIDWELL:  That's all we have, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there anyone else who would like to cross this witness?  If not, Mr. Hall, would you like to ‑- need some time to review?



MR. HALL:  Just another two minutes, if we may.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.  We'll take a quick five.



(Recess)



MR. HALL:  We decided we had no redirect examination.  So that would be it for Mr. Bentley.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  That's a welcome comment, Mr. Hall.  Thank you very much.  Mr. Bentley, the Commission appreciates your contribution to our record, and  we thank you, and you're now excused.



THE WITNESS:  I'm sure I'll be back very soon, though.



MR. HALL:  I would add that in the spirit of compromise ‑- I don't know if counsel for APWU noticed, but we have simplified her motion to strike by not trying to move into the record Mr. Bentley's work papers or his library reference No. 4. 



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



(Witness excused)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr Hart.



(Asides)



MS. CATTER:  Next is ‑-



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hart.



MS. CATTER:  No, no, Mr. Clifton.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Oh, well, excuse me.



(Asides)



Whereupon,


JAMES A. CLIFTON



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Be seated.



MR. HART:  Are you ready for us, Mr. Chairman?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes.


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. HART:  


Q
For the record, my name is Henry Hart, representing National Association of Presorted Mailers.  Good afternoon, Mr. Clifton, Dr. Clifton.  You have in front of you a document entitled Surrebuttal Testimony of James A. Clifton on Behalf of American Bankers Association and National Association of Presorted Mailers, ABA, and NAPM-SRT-1, dated February 20.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as Exhibit No. ABA & NAPM-SRT-1.)



Was that testimony prepared by you or under your supervision?


A
Yes, it was, Mr. Hart.


Q
Have three errata pages been prepared by you since the February 20 filing?


A
Yes.


Q
Could we just briefly explain each one?  Is the first one at the first page of the table a contents romanette No. 3?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
Would you just briefly explain the change?


A
We simply took out some extraneous underlining that is part of the Internet world.


Q
Just the underlining, not the text?


A
Yes.


Q
And at page 5, the second errata page, would you explain that change?


A
Given the length of time allotted to prepare all these, we were all made able to catch some minor and unsubstantive math errors after the filing of the testimony.  So the numbers in table 2 are small changes, from 7.92 to 7.9 and from 6.33 to 6.34.



MS. CATTER:  I'm sorry.  The testimony as submitted was 7.9.  Are you saying it should be changed to 7.92?



THE WITNESS:  Yeah.  So it should be changed to 7.92, and that changed to 6.33.



MS. CATTER:  6.33.



BY MR. HART:  


Q
And were both those errata changes filed yesterday, Dr. Clifton, to your knowledge?


A
Yes.


Q
And lastly, if you would turn to page 30.  Could you explain the errata there?


A
Yes.  This one I just caught this morning, Mr. Hart.  That one is a substantive change, but just a typo.  In the original testimony, it was a figure of 22 billion.  The correct number is 46, or approximately 46 billion work sharing pieces.  Twenty-two refers to extra ounces.



MS. CATTER:  Oh, what is a little 46 billion versus 22 billion?  That's significant.



BY MR. HART:  


Q
I'll overlook the commentary.  Dr. Clifton, the copy of the testimony you have in front of you, does it have those three errata pages in it?


A
Yes.  It contains all those errata pages, Mr. Hart.


Q
If you were to provide orally today your testimony, would it be the same as the testimony you have in front of you?


A
Yes.


Q
With the permission of the chairman, I have two copies of Dr. Clifton's testimony, ABA and NAPM-SRT-1, both of which include those three errata pages marked as revised with the date the errata was filed, and I would give them to the court reporter and ask they be entered into evidence.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  As I noted earlier, there is a pending motion to strike portions of this testimony filed by APWU.  Are there any other objections?  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of James A. Clifton.  And that testimony is received into evidence and will be transcribed into the record at this point.

//

//

//




(The document referred to, previously identified as Exhibit No. ABA & NAPM-SRT-1, was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



This now brings us to oral cross-examination.  One party has requested oral cross-examination, the American Postal Workers Union, AFL-CIO.  Is there anyone else?  Is there any other party that would like to cross-examine?



MR. TIDWELL:  We might have some on follow-up, but that would be it.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, Ms. Catter, will you please begin.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MS. CATTER:


Q
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Good afternoon, Mr. Clifton.  On page 2 of your testimony at line 33, you characterized Mr. Riley's testimony as, quote, "Proposing in the future a uniform absolute markup in cents for first class discounted and nondiscounted mail."



Do you base that on Mr. Riley's stated view that a piece of mail should provide the same contribution whether ‑- regardless ‑-irregardless of whether that specific piece of mail is mailed single piece or is part of a work shared mailing?


A
It's hard to interpret what his testimony means with regard to that, but yes, I would interpret it that way.


Q
And wait a second.  So you're saying that his testimony that identical pieces of mail ‑- that if an identical piece of mail is mailed in the single piece stream versus mailed in the work shared stream should pay the same markup.  You're interpreting that as a uniform absolute markup in cents?


A
In cents, yes.  That's my understanding of his proposal.


Q
So in your mind, those two statements are the same?


A
Witness Riley, so far as I can tell in his testimony, has proposed, as against the cost coverage methodology that is now used to mark up above all variable costs a uniform absolute markup in cents.


Q
I guess that's your understanding.  All right.  On page 3, line 13, you state that although APW witness Riley relies in his testimony on the cost avoidance models of USPS witness Miller in setting his proposed rates for first class work shared mail, he also argues at some length that these, quote unquote "should cost" estimates, which are provided to the Postal Rate Commission in rate cases are inaccurate.



So in other words, he is relying in his testimony on the cost avoided calculated by Mr. Miller.  Isn't that right?


A
He is relying on the cost avoidance model of witness Miller, yes.


Q
Yes.  And witness Robinson, the Postal Service's first class rate design witness in this case, also relied on the same testimony from witness Miller, didn't she?


A
She relied on the testimony of witness Miller, along with a whole lot of other evidence and considerations in arriving at her rate and discount recommendations.


Q
Okay.  All right.  In your table 1, which is on page 4, you seem to be comparing the difference between attributable costs of two very aggregated types of first class mail.  Is that accurate?


A
Yes.


Q
Now what is the source of these data?  Is it the Postal Service?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
Now is this from the Postal Service's CRA report?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
Okay.  Why did you start with 1997 on this table?


A
Why do I start with 1997?


Q
Yes.


A
I start with 1997 because it's simply a recent period.  There was a rate case in R97.  There was another rate case in R2000.  So it seems like a logical break point.


Q
Okay.  Did that have anything to do with the Postal Service's changes in their cost and revenue methodology in the '97 case?


A
No, it did not.


Q
Now does this comparison reflect the USPS's CRA methodology?


A
The current methodology?  The current CRA methodology?


Q
Yes.


A
Yes, it does.


Q
So it does not reflect the Postal Rate Commission's methodology.


A
It depends on what year that you're talking about insofar as the Postal Rate Commission's methodology goes.   I make reference to my rebuttal testimony in R94 in this testimony, where it is clear that over the years the Commission has relied on a variety of methodologies, including consideration of the CRA.


Q
Well, your R94 testimony is not reflected in table 1, is it?


A
My R94 testimony is not reflected in table 1.  I refer to the R94 testimony in this testimony.


Q
Okay.  Now you have something like 23 worksheets in your work papers.  Is that right?


A
I haven't counted, but subject to check.


Q
Somewhere in that vicinity?


A
Somewhere in that vicinity.


Q
All right.  And I'll admit, I haven't had time to look at those in the amount of time since I have received your testimony.  So perhaps you could answer another question about table 1.


A
Mm-hmm.


Q
Now you have mail processing, direct labor costs, and deliver cost lines in these tables.  Does the Postal Service report these numbers just like this in their report?  Or did you use their numbers to calculate these numbers by adding, subtracting, dividing, or doing something to get these numbers?


A
No.  Mail processing, direct labor costs, is cost segment 3.1.  And delivery costs is cost segments ‑- if memory serves right ‑- 6, 7, and 10.


Q
And so for the delivery costs, you added up 6, 7, and 10, and for the mail processing, direct labor costs, you just used 3.1.


A
Yes, ma'am.


Q
And if I went to the CRA cost segment where they have 3.1, I'd find that number.


A
Yes.


Q
Neat.  Okay.  Now in table 2 --


A
What you'll find is aggregate costs.  You have to divide by volume to arrive at these unit cost numbers.


Q
Okay.  And so you divide ‑‑ what are you dividing here by?


A
We're simply ‑-


Q
Total ‑- which volume numbers are you dividing by?


A
We're simply dividing by the appropriate volume numbers.  If we're talking about a single piece, we're dividing by those volumes.  If we're talking about work sharing, we're dividing by those volumes.  And all I report in this table are the unit cost differences between what witness Riley described as a discounted versus nondiscounted mail.


Q
So wait a second.  So you calculated this ‑- you took the mail processing, direct labor costs.


A
Mm-hmm.


Q
You added those up.  Are you able to add them up for work sharing and then add them up for nonwork sharing?


A
We don't really have to add them up.  They are presented at those aggregate levels, discounted and nondiscounted mail.  In the CRA, it is referred to a single piece and then presort.


Q
Okay.  So then you ‑- so you had those two numbers for each year.


A
Right.


Q
And you had the volume for each year.


A
Right.


Q
And so you divided it.


A
Right.  And the difference between those two are the numbers in table 1.


Q
Okay.  Neat.  All right.  Moving on to table 2, in table 2, you used the numbers you've calculated in table 1, and then say apply Mr. Riley's 100 percent and 80 percent boundaries to those numbers.  Is that right?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Now what year is this?  Is this only for 2000?


A
The table is labeled base year 2000, and that's what it is, a TR2000, which is the base year for this rate case.


Q
All right.  Now this is your theory about how if Mr. Riley had actually provided numbers of what he was talking about, that this would be ‑- Mr. Riley didn't present any of this stuff in his testimony, did he?


A
Mr. Riley did not present any CRA numbers in his testimony.  He simply expressed a strong preference for the use of CRA at what he refers to as actual CRA data over witness Miller's model cost approach.


Q
Well, when he produced numbers, the rates he proposed, he proposed them based on Mr. Miller's figures, didn't he?


A
Yes.  I think we already established that here.


Q
Right.  He may have said that for certain purposes, like CRA numbers, but when it came to proposing rates, he didn't use the CRA numbers for that.


A
Oh, no.  He was very specific, ma'am.  He said he would prefer the use of actual CRA numbers in setting discounts.  And what we have done here is to provide him with those numbers.


Q
Okay.  Now did Mr. Riley in his testimony propose using your methodology to calculate cost avoided in this case?


A
No, he did not.


Q
Now were you present during the oral testimony of Mr. Riley?


A
No, I was not.  I have the transcript, but I was not present.


Q
And you read the transcript?


A
I read portions of the transcript.


Q
Okay.  Did you read the portion of the transcript where Mr. Riley stated that the numbers you're using here are relevant to his testimony?


A
Which numbers?


Q
The numbers you're using here, these CRA numbers.  I guess you must have missed that.  We'll point that out in the brief.  All right.  Now these numbers you're using in tables 1, 2, and 3, and a couple of figures, are these all single-piece, first class letters, flats, and sealed parcels compared to presorted letters, flats, and sealed parcels?  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  So these two mail groupings have very different mixes of mail in them, don't they?


A
Their volumes for the nonletter mail are so mail that they don't make material differences, ma'am.


Q
All right.  So you're saying as far as flats and parcels, because there really are no flats and parcels in the presorted stuff, is there?


A
No.


Q
And so ‑- but there are flats and parcels in the first class.  But you're saying they don't really make a big difference.


A
No.  The volume mix issue has always been an issue with data as the Postal Service presents it.  But for all practical purposes, when you're in these proceedings, the volumes of sealed parcels are so small relative to letters that they don't materially alter results.


Q
Okay.  So that's something that we don't have to worry about.  Well, what about that the heavier pieces are all in the single piece.  They're not in the presorted, prebarcoded, the discount work share mail?


A
There is a lot of extra ounces in work sharing mail.


Q
Right.  But it's all extra first ounce, and a few of them extra second ounce -‑ I mean extra second ounce and extra third ounce, but none of the stuff going up to 10, 11, 12 extra ounces.


A
That's correct.


Q
And there is that in the single piece mail.  Some 8, 9 percent of single piece has significant ‑- has weights over ‑- you know, more than just one additional ounce.  Isn't that right?


A
Well, I do not know.  I do not know the percentages in single piece.  There is more heavy weight mail going out several ounce in single piece than there is in presort, yes.


Q
Okay.  But we don't have to worry about that distinction when we're comparing these things.  Is that right?


A
Well, we do later on in the testimony, but not in these basic CRA cost differences.


Q
Okay.  Now what about the fact that sort of all the handwritten pieces, all of them are in the single piece.  There isn't any handwritten pieces in the discounted mail stream, is there?


A
Oh, I sometimes get handwritten ‑- you know, clever handwritten advertising pieces in my --


Q
Yeah, but those are standard.  We're not talking standard mail here.  We're talking first class mail here today.


A
That was advertising stuffers with, you know, handwriting on them in first class mail.  But I don't disagree with what you're saying.


Q
Okay.  And I don't think you can get away with having dark colored envelopes like red for Valentine's Day or anything like that in the discounted mail stream, can you?  And there, of course, are a few of them in the single piece mail stream, aren't there?


A
You probably cannot get away with that, but just for the record, I've also represented the Greeting Card Association numerous times over the years.  They have worked hard to conform with the Postal Service's automation requirements.  And as you are probably aware, different types of automation equipment have gotten to the point where they can read colors better than some other types.  Sieman's (phonetic) is one of them.  I forget whether Sieman's is better or worse at reading red or green, but --


Q
I have noticed over the years that when I go to get cards at certain seasons of the year, that ‑- certainly, for instance, at St. Patrick's Day, the green of the envelopes is getting lighter each year.  I have noticed that one, though the Valentine reds, they're still using a real bright red for that.



But anyway, but those colored envelopes, those are all in the single piece stream.  None of them are in the discount mail stream, are they?


A
If you're talking about the discount stream including standard, I'd think the answer would be no.


Q
I'm not talking about standard.  We're only talking about first class here.


A
I think that's probably right.


Q
Okay.  Now over the time period shown on your tables and figures, there may be mail moving from nondiscounted into discounted mail, too.  Isn't that possible?


A
Yes.


Q
So the mix of mail is changing.  Could that alone cause some of the average costs to change?


A
If you take a long enough time period, yes.  But I think year to year not very much.  The variation that you see in the numbers would be due to changes in mailments.  But certainly, if you wanted to look at one year and five years later and compare the first to the fifth year, yeah, that sure.


Q
Okay.  Now the presort group, that also has a mix difference over time, does it not?


A
Not as much as the Postal Service would like.  I think it's become fairly stable.


Q
Okay.  During the '97 to 2000 time period, there has been a change toward larger proportion of five-digit, prebarcoded, hasn't there?


A
A little bit, yeah.


Q
And also the share of presorted but nonbarcoded mail has been reduced over this time period, too, has it not?


A
Starting from an already low level, yes.


Q
So this average cost change over time could be reflecting a change in the mix of mail in this group, too, couldn't it?


A
Again, my answer would be what kind of time period are you talking about?  And I don't think that would fundamentally drive the numbers that we see here now.


Q
Okay.  But basically, there is a lot of stuff going on --


A
Yes, there is.


Q
-‑ in these two.  There are differences between what is in the two groups.  There is migration from one group to the other group.  Presumably the cheapest to process mail from the single piece group is the only thing that is going to make it across the line and migrate to discount mail.  I don't think Valentines are going across.


A
Yes.  But remember, over the same time period that you're talking about, you're talking about factors that would raise the cost of single piece mail.  For the first time, most of that first class mail became machine readable, and that has attenuated what would otherwise be much higher costs for that single piece mail.  Despite that, in the single piece mail stream, you still see these basic costs differences going up from the actual CRA data.


Q
Sure.  But also, again, the handwriting may be more readable now than it was a few years ago --


A
No.  The handwriting isn't any more readable.  The machines can read it.  The machines have improved.


Q
That's what I mean, is that the machines are able to --


A
When it comes to my handwriting, I can guarantee you that it is the machines that have improved, not my handwriting.


Q
No.  Excuse me.  If you heard me saying that people's handwriting has improved, I did not mean that.  But the ability of the Postal Service machines to read the handwriting has improved.


A
Yes.


Q
But there are still, you know, lumpy pieces and large pieces of mail, and things that have odd shapes and stuff that cannot be machined.  And that is all left in the first class, single piece mail stream.  And when you're having migration of the machinable mail from the first class single piece over to the discount categories, and you're having ‑- going ‑- shifts within the discount piece, how can you look at just the average for each of these two categories and say anything about it?


A
People do it all the time.


Q
Yeah, I know they do.


A
And the main reason is because when you're talking about 100 billion pieces of mail, the factors that you are considering are just not that important in the numbers as they come out.  They're all true points.  Every single point you're making is true.  Does it affect the numbers fundamentally, particularly between consecutive years?  No, it doesn't.


Q
How do you know it doesn't affect the numbers?


A
Because I've gone back, and we have tried to isolate these things over the years from time to time, as has the Postal Service.  You'd have to go back through scores of library references.


Q
Okay.  Gee, when I studied multivariant regression analysis, it was different than this.  All right.  Okay.  But in any case, the difference between these two numbers doesn't really tell us much of anything except that there has been a changing mix of mail in each of these groups.  Isn't that right?


A
I wouldn't agree with that at all.  I think fundamentally what the CRA aggregate numbers show is actual cost differences as opposed to the modeled cost differences, which witness Riley took exception to as being ‑- I think his derogatory term for it was should cost estimates.  I actually have adopted his term because I think it raises a good question mark about the whole legitimacy of USPS cost modeling.


Q
Thank you for that.  Has the Postal Rate Commission endorsed the cost avoidance methodology that you have put forward in these tables in the past two rate cases?


A
No.


Q
In fact, hasn't the Commission agreed with the Postal Service that there should be a benchmark mail type used to calculate costs avoided for automated presort mail rather than this general average of all nondiscounted mixture of letters, flats, and parcels that you have shown in these tables?


A
Yes.  The Commission has agreed that instead of using an average, a mixing post of all single piece letters, we should use something called a bulk metered mail piece, which is very hard to find in the real world.


Q
Okay.  If you had had an opportunity to file a case in chief in this rate case, would the CRA differential analysis have been part of it?



MR. HART:  I object.  What is the relevance of that to this?  This is not a motion to strike.  This is rebuttal testimony in cross-examination.  And I'm not going to allow ‑- I don't think we should allow counsel for the union to argue her motion to strike, as she tried to do with Mr. Bentley.  This is not a motion to strike.  I object.



MS. CATTER:  I'm not trying to argue the motion to strike.  I'm just trying to go and find out what this testimony is.



MR. HART:  What is the relevance of the question whether or not he would have said this in a case in chief?  He didn't file a case in chief?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I think I agree with Mr. Hart.  Continue, please.



BY MS. CATTER:


Q
In prior rate cases, where you have filed ‑- have you filed cases in chief in prior rate cases?


A
Yes.


Q
Have you filed a case in chief on behalf of the major mailers on this issue in a prior ‑- excuse me, on behalf of either the American Bankers Association or the National Association of Presort Mailers in prior cases?


A
Yes.


Q
Did it involve any of the issues that are covered in your rebuttal testimony today?


A
My rebuttal testimony today is solely based on refuting Mr. Riley's testimony.  It is Mr. Riley, not I, who raised the issue of the cost and revenue analysis and actual data, actual CRA data, as against the Post Service's should cost models.  The only reason that the CRA data is in this testimony today, this surrebuttal testimony, is because of Mr. Riley's affirmative statements in his testimony.


Q
Okay.  So are you saying that in prior testimony you filed on behalf of the American Bankers or the National Association of Presort Mailers, you didn't do any of this sort of CRA analysis?


A
I'm not saying that.


Q
Well, I'm asking that.  Did you go and do the CRA analysis in prior testimony?


A
Yes.  In every testimony I have filed, I have begun my analysis by looking at something that is actual, tangible, and measurable, like I can touch this table.  And in the case of Postal Service data, that always begins with an audited CRA.  I then go from that point.


Q
Well, I don't think I need an answer to my question.  Had he filed a case a chief, we would have begun with the CRA testimony.  I think that's pretty clear that he would have.



MR. HART:  Mr. Chairman, I would ask counsel for APWU not to argue to this Commission or to me about her point.  She can direct her questions to the witness, and I would ask her to leave it at that.



MS. CATTER:  Thank you, Mr. Hart.



In section B, on page 10, you seem to be moving on to a totally different alternative method of calculating costs avoided based on Postal Service's library reference J84.  Is this the methodology used by Ms. Robinson in her calculation of the proposed first class rates?



THE WITNESS:  No, it is not.



BY MS. CATTER:


Q
Has this library referenced been sponsored by any Postal Service witness?


A
Not to my knowledge.


Q
Okay.  Now the cost methodology in table 4 at the top of page 11, is that consistent with the cost methodology numbers you presented in tables 1 through 3?


A
Is it consistent?


Q
Yes.


A
It is a refinement based on trying to disaggregate CRA data into rate category cost data.  So in that sense, yes, it is consistent.  All of the models are based on and have reconciliations with the CRA aggregates, whether it is Postal Service methodology or witness Miller's methodology.


Q
Okay.  Does this -- this table, this Table 4, use the Postal Service's cost attribution methodology, the one that's reflected in -- I believe it's library reference 60, isn't it?  Or does it use the one in library reference 84?


A
If I understood you correctly, this is not the Postal Service's methodology.  Perhaps I could have spelled out the acronym PRC in the -- that refers to a Postal Rate Commission's methodology.


Q
Ah, I see.  Okay.  Where does he say that?



(Pause.)



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
Now, you -- now, do these numbers on -- in Table 4 comes straight out of library reference J-84 someplace?


A
They come straight out of the exact source that I have in the table, response by the Postal Service to MMA question -- MMA interrogatory T22-76.


Q
And that had numbers in it that were straight out of library reference J-84, right?


A
I don't have that -- I don't have the answer to MMA there.  What I do know is that this is the Postal Service's formal calculation --


Q
Okay.


A
-- of cost savings, using the PRC's -- the Commission's methodology from the last rate case.  That, I do know.


Q
Okay; all right.  So that -- okay.


A
And I believe it is in the record.


Q
Okay.  On page 14 in your Table 6, can you explain how you arrived at the markup that you have on this table?


A
Well, we began with, Mr. Reilly stated, desire to have a uniform markup, in sense, as opposed to a percentage markup based on differing cost coverages.  And we took the Postal Service's revenue requirement for test year 2003 and for first class institutional cost contribution for the letter subclass, instead of distributing it according to cost coverages, as between single piece and work sharing, we distributed using, for want of a better word, the Reilly metric, the idea of a uniform absolute markup.



And as with witness Moeller's testimony, we -- we came up with a uniform number.  His numbers are different than mine.  He actually used the settlement numbers, but interpreted witness Reilly the same way I did.  Our markups for single piece and work sharing would be 16.3 cents, were you to adopt this metric.


Q
But, of course, that is nowhere near the rates that Mr. Reilly proposed, is it?


A
No, it's not.


Q
Okay.  This is -- all right.  And, in fact, the rates that Mr. Reilly proposed has different contributions for different wades and shapes, etc., don't they?


A
It's not clear to me that Mr. Reilly's proposed rates have any foundation whatsoever.


Q
Okay.  Let's see, have you looked at Mr. Reilly's rate tables in APWT-1?


A
In the appendix, yes.  At the end of his testimony?


Q
Yes.


A
Yes, I have.


Q
Now, Mr. Reilly, in his testimony, indicates that he believes that his tables are consistent with his theory of a same contribution per piece.  Are you, in any way, suggesting that Mr. Reilly is recommending what you have calculated in Table 6?


A
I respectfully disagree with you interpretation f your witness's testimony.  I don't think that Mr. Reilly, in his proposed rates, relied on his concept of an absolute uniform markup.  It was clear to me from reading witness Reilly's testimony that he based his rates on proposed discounts from Mr. Miller's estimation of cost avoidance.  Witness Reilly was also concerned to talk about something that was longer term in nature and he threw out the concept and he left it as a concept, as to what a uniform absolute markup is.



He -- in my judgement, he never operationalized that concept in his testimony, in his proposed rates or anywhere else.  As with his reliance on the CRA actual numbers, I think this concept backfires on him, because once one actually goes through and calculates what the implications of a uniform markup are, I think the numbers really don't work out in the way that witness Reilly would have thought a priori that they might.


Q
Okay.  But -- so, you've taken language in Mr. Reilly's testimony, interpreted it the way you believe he must have meant it, come up with a totally different series of rates that are implied from that, totally different from what he actually endorsed in his testimony, and said, yep, that's what he's endorsing.  Is that what you're saying with your Table 6?


A
No.  In fact, I go to great trouble, as even a cursory reading of my testimony will make clear, that the rates that I have run on models, based on Mr. Reilly's concept, are illustrative only.  That is the best one can do.  It is actually very difficult to operationalize witness Reilly's concept.



Postal Service data is just not presented, even in the most disaggregated form that you would like to see it.  It is not presented in a way, in which one can easily estimate the implications of witness Reilly's theory, I guess you called it.  We, nonetheless, tried to do that under a variety of assumptions, but -- because I think we have to make some assumptions of our own, just to go from a concept of the numbers.  I'm very careful to use the word "illustrative" here.  I'm aware of the rates that Mr. Reilly proposed and I'm aware that they aren't these rates.


Q
And those are the ones that he endorses in his testimony and they are not the ones that you have in this table here, Table 6; is that correct?


A
He endorses a different set of rates in his testimony; but the rates in his testimony, Ms. Catler, are not the result of applying his concept of a uniform absolute markup.


Q
That may be, because that may not be what he interpreted those comments to mean.



Why don't we turn to Table 7, which is on page 16.  Can you explain how you calculated the markup in this one?


A
Yes.  It -- we really follow the same procedure as we did in Table 6.  But, it struck me that witness Reilly, if one were to adopt his uniform absolute dollar markup concept at all, certainly should apply it across similar letter mail pieces and certainly should not be limited to applying it between discounted and non-discounted mail and first class.



So, I simply extended his concept throughout the service.  And as a practical matter, what that means is extending the uniform markup into the large volumes of advertising mail and standard A.  And this table is a result of doing that.


Q
Okay.  Now, when you do this, are you assuming that every single piece within each one of these groups is exactly the same?


A
I am assuming the same assumption that he made in first class.


Q
Well, I want you to --


A
The letter pieces -- that it's basically letter mail.


Q
Wait a second, I want you to articulate your assumption, because I want to be able to go and compare it to his assumption.  Are you assuming, when we talk about a uniform markup, that we're talking about a uniform markup on identical pieces of mail?  So, are you assuming that everything in this group is basically identical?


A
Physical letter mail being processed and then being delivered, essentially, yes.


Q
Okay.  Now, in Table 7, you're going beyond just the first class mail to all the different rate categories.  Doesn't witness Reilly say that the contribution for each class should be set before figuring the individual rates for various rate categories?


A
Yes, he does.


Q
Okay.  And aren't you suggesting -- you aren't suggesting that witness Reilly would support the rates you have in Table 7, are you?


A
I don't know what he would support.  He did state, under oral cross examination, that it was his client that asked him to limit his testimony to first class mail and that, to paraphrase, he didn't really have much of a problem extending some of these notions to other classes.  I've simply done that for him.


Q
Okay.  Now, at lines 34 through 35 of your testimony, you say, "One can interpret witness Reilly's proposal as being a uniform markup for a piece of first class mail -- letter mail, regardless of how much it weighs."  Now, isn't it true that Reilly clearly talks about similar pieces?  Are you suggesting that a four-ounce letter that's not automatable because it is too fat and heavy is the same as a half-ounce machinable letter?


A
Certainly, I'm not.  And, indeed, the issue of how to treat extra ounces and trying to ascertain how to operationalize witness Reilly's metric prove one of the more daunting tasks, in trying to operationalize it at all.  And in one set of model runs, we included the extra ounces.  In another set of model runs, we excluded them.



MS. CATLER:  Okay.



(Pause.)



MS. CATLER:  I have no further questions, at this point.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Tidwell -- Mr. Hart, do you need some time with your witness?



MS. TIDWELL:  No more than five minutes, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  We'll take a five-minute break.



(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hart?



MR. HART:  Thank you.


REDIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. HART:


Q
Dr. Clifton, counsel for APWU, during the cross examination, asked you about your Table 4, at page 11, on your testimony.  It seemed to be concerned about the derivation of that table.  That -- am I correct that that table uses the Commission -- methodology that the Commission used in R2000?


A
Yes, that is correct.


Q
That would include the delivery proxy that they used in that case?


A
Yes.


Q
And the same cost pools that they used in that case?


A
Yes.


Q
Including -- so, you included the two cost pools that they included in the last case, but that Mr. Miller felt should be excluded in this case?


A
Yes.


Q
Am I correct that that's the same exercise, essentially, that is reflected in Major Moeller's library reference MMALRJ-3?


A
Yes.


Q
On the CRA -- on your use of the CRA as a witness in prior cases, counsel for APWU was interested in that issue.  Would you tell me specifically what piece of testimony it was the first time that you introduced this issue with the CRA differential between single piece and presort?


A
It was rebuttal testimony, not direct testimony, for the American Banker's Association in R-94.  We were rebutting an OCA witness.


Q
Last question, counsel for APWU asked you whether there was any relevance -- or whether the Commission might make any use of this CRA cost differential, in light of the fact that they had used the bulk meter mail as a benchmark to measure cost avoidance.  Even if the Commission, in this case, were to use the bulk metered mail -- bulk metered mail as a benchmark to measure cost avoidance, could you see any uses they might make of this CRA cost differential between the more aggregated rate categories of single piece and presort?


A
Well, I think all roads lead to the CRA.  No matter what modeled cost approach is being used, you have to relate it to something in reality.  All that we have in reality is the CRA.  I've expressed a preference in this testimony, as well as R2000, that the modeled cost approach is getting so out of whack, that we need actual CRA data by rate category for first class work shared mail.  It would be a vast improvement.  It would greatly reduce the cost that I charge my clients.  I think it would give the Commission a lot of comfort and everyone a lot of comfort, if we eliminated these modeled cost approaches and had direct CRA estimates of the major volume drivers for the Postal Service.



MR. HART:  Thank you.  That's all I have, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Clifton, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your contribution to our record and you are now excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



(Witness excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hall, can you spare energy, would you please call your next witness?



MR. HALL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We'd like to call Richard E. Bentley, on behalf of Key Span Energy, at this time.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Bentley is already under oath in this case, so you may proceed to enter his testimony.


CROSS EXAMINATION



BY MR. HALL:


Q
Mr. Bentley, do you have before you a copy of a document that is identified as Exhibit KE-SRT-1 and is entitled "Surebuttal testimony of Richard E. Bentley, on behalf of Key Span Energy?"




(The document referred to was marked for identification as Exhibit No. KE-SRT-1.)



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I do.



BY MR. HALL:



Q
Should any changes or corrections be made to that document?


A
No.


Q
Was this testimony prepared by you or under your direction and supervision?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
And do you adopt it as your sworn testimony in this proceeding?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Now, do you, also, present another analysis that is identified as Exhibit KE-1A?




(The document referred to was marked for identification as KE-1A.)



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



BY MR. HALL:


Q
Any changes or corrections to that?


A
No changes.


Q
No.  Was that prepared by you or under your direction and supervision?


A
Yes.


Q
And you adopt that as your sworn testimony, as well?


A
Yes, I do.



MR. HALL:  At this time, Mr. Chairman, I'd like to move admission of Exhibits KE-SRT-1 and 1A.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  As I noted earlier, there is a pending motion to strike a portion of this testimony, filed by APWU.  Are there any other objections?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Richard E. Bentley.  That testimony is received into evidence and will transcribed into the record, at this time.




(The documents previously marked for identification as KE-SRT-1 and KE-SRT-1A were received into evidence.) 

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This brings us now to --



MR. HALL:  We have -- I'm sorry, we have one more thing.  We have some library references.  If I could just run through those with the witness.


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. HALL:


Q
Mr. Bentley, do you have before you library references that you are sponsoring in this case, that are identified as library reference KE-J-1, 2, and 3 -- I think there's a 4 -- and 4?




(The documents referred to were marked for identification as Library Reference KE-J-1, KE-J-2, KE-J-3, and KE-J-4.)



THE WITNESS:  Yes; yes, I do.



BY MR. HALL:


Q
And were those prepared by you or under your direction and supervision?


A
Yes, they were.



MR. HALL:  Mr. Chairman, I would like to also have those moved into evidence, at this time, and have the rule against copying them into the transcript waived, if we could, since they are on file with the Commission.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.

//




(The documents previously marked as Library Reference KE-J-1, KE-J-2, KE-J-3, and KE-J-4 were received into evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This now brings us to oral cross examination.  One party has requested oral cross examination, American Postal Worker's Union, AFL-CIO.  Is there any other party, who wants to cross examine this witness?



MR. TIDWELL:  The Postal Service will have some brief cross examination, as well, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Well, fine.  So, at this point, Ms. Catler, the floor is yours again.  You may begin.



MS. CATLER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS EXAMINATION



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
Mr. Bentley, I have admitted in cross examining some of the witnesses earlier today, and probably you, that in the time permitted to examine this testimony, I can't say that I have become fully -- full into -- or understanding of the testimony.  And I think that goes -- doubles for this one.



I want to start off by asking you, this is -- you've previously testified for Key Span or its predecessor --


A
Brookland Union.


Q
-- Brookland Union Gas.


A
Yes.


Q
-- I love their -- it being bug on this, I really did miss that -- on this issue in numerous prior cases, isn't that right?  What other times have you testified on the QBRM rate?


A
I think the first time was R90, so that would be R90, R94, R97, R2000.


Q
Okay.


A
And I'm trying to think if it's R87, as well.  Maybe counsel can help me.



MR. HALL:  Perhaps I could ask counsel for APWR, if she's referring to simply the subject of his surebuttal testimony, in this case, or also the per piece rate or other issues that were --



MS. CATLER:  Just the --



MR. HALL:  -- identified --



MS. CATLER: -- topic in this case.  But, that's fine.  Going back to 1990 is fine.



MR. HALL:  If you could please start 90.



MS. CATLER:  If it's really 87, that's okay, too.



MR. HALL:  Okay.



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
So, I take it that over time, you have been building and refining your views on the appropriate methodology for measuring QRBM cost savings; is that correct?


A
Well, not really.  QBRM is a concept that really just evolved in R97.  So for those 10 years prior to then, there was no such thing as QBRM and there was nothing to refine.


Q
Okay; all right.  But in 97 and then 2000, did you, also, talk -- did you talk about this --


A
I did --


Q
-- QBRM?


A
I did in R2000.  I did not in R97.  That was the time, in which the Postal Service proposed a PRN discount and, at that time, I wrote testimony, which was basically in favor of the Postal Service's
 proposal, with minor changes to it.


Q
Okay.  So, let's talk about your testimony in R2000 and its relation to this testimony.  That was case-in-chief testimony for -- it was Key Span by then, wasn't it?


A
I filed two pieces of testimony:  one was case-in-chief and one was rebuttal.


Q
Okay.  But your methodology for measuring QBRM cost savings was initially in your case-in-chief, wasn't it?



MR. HALL:  Objection, Your Honor.  Once again, I think you've already ruled on this, that Ms. Catler would not have an opportunity to argue --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Catler -- I -- yes, would you --



MS. CATLER:  You ruled on me not asking questions about whether he would have put it in his case-in-chief, in this case.  You allowed me to question the other gentleman about whether this testimony of this sort was in prior case-in-chief testimony.  So, this is not -- you did not go in and withstand an objection on that.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Bentley, try to answer the question.



MR. HALL:  Well, can I then make a separate objection?  I still don't see the relevance to the testimony he's presenting in this case.



MS. CATLER:  Well, I'm trying to understand his testimony here and I'm trying to see where the source of it is.  And I'm trying to find out whether his -- the methodology that has -- he has put into this testimony here is brand new or when it was first revealed.  And so, I'm asking him -- he said it didn't come in, in 97, because in that case, he was supporting a new concept put out by the Postal Service.  I'm asking -- the next time he testified was in 2000 and -- in case-in-chief and so I'm asking him is that when you came up with the methodology.  I think it's perfectly relevant.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Bentley?



THE WITNESS:  Actually, in Docket 2001, as far as QBRM savings was concerned, it was not really a controversial issue.  Most of my testimony was concerned on the per piece rate and cost for QBRM.  And I, basically, followed the methodology that USPS witness Campbell used and it was a very small part of my testimony, in that case.



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
Okay.  So is the methodology for measuring QBRM cost savings that you're using in this testimony the same methodology that you used in R2000-1?


A
The methodology is the same.  The application of the methodology is slightly different.


Q
Okay.  Can you explain how the application of the methodology is different in this case from what you've previously presented to the Commission?


A
In this case, there were differences in the overall model that we used to compute the unit cost for hand letters and for QBRM letters separately, hand being letters with a handwritten address.  And because of the problem in the model, which I discussed in my testimony, when I am done with the model derived unit cost, in order to reconcile those costs to the CRA, I used a slightly different methodology than was used in the last case.


Q
Could you explain how the two methodologies differ?


A
In the last case, we came up with whatever the unit model derived cost was and applied a -- it's called a CRA adjustment factor and in the last case, I used the automation CRA adjustment factor.  The Commission used non-automation adjustment factor in that case, for both hand letters and QBRM.



In this case, there is such a difference in the model, based on whether a letter is run through the RBCS -- that's the Remote Bar Code System -- versus a letter that bypasses the RBCS, such as QBRM.  That was necessary and very reasonable to use different CRA adjustment factors, based on the type of model that was in question here.



So, in the case of hand letters, which are very similar to BMM, bulk meter mail, for which we have modeled and CRA data, I used the CRA adjustment factor for BMM.  For QBRM, letters that bypass the RBCS, I used a model that also -- where the letters bypass the RBCS and that was for automation mail.  So, I used the automation mail CRA adjustment factor.


Q
All right.  So, let me see if I understand this.  In the last case, the -- the Postal Service used an automation adjustment factor --


A
Non-automation.


Q
A non-automation adjustment factor and the Rate Commission used a non-automation adjustment factor.  You used an automation adjustment factor?


A
Yes.  It really didn't matter that much either.  In fact, our results were very similar.


Q
Okay.  But, you used a different factor and the Postal Service and the Rate Commission used -- than they used.


A
Yes.


Q
And they used the same factor?


A
Yes.


Q
Oh, okay.  And in this case, the Postal Service is -- you're again differing from what the Postal Service has proposed and this time, you're using an automation adjustment for one part of it and a non-automation adjustment for another part?


A
It depends on the type of model that is the basis.  In other words, if the letters are run through the RBCS operation, which, in the models, terribly understate the real costs, causes the model -- the result to be way too low, in the case of letters that are going through the RBCS operation, because the operation understates costs by so much.  So, in order to reconcile that result to the CRA, you have to reason.  So, you apply the BMM adjustment factor.  And just the opposite happens with QBRM.



There is something else, too.  The Postal Service modified the models in this case, compared to the last case, by going back to the R97 methodology and that has to do with some of the problems that we had uncovered with Mr. Miller's original estimates of QBRM savings.  So, not only do we apply different factors to reconcile to the CRA, I am utilizing the Commission's and the methodology that I used in the last case, whereas the Postal Service removes from the analysis all operations after the outgoing primary, as we all did in R97.  So, there's a couple of problems there.


Q
All right.  And this is what you've done to go and then figure out what the cost avoided by QBRM is, right?  This is -- the point of all this modeling is to figure out --


A
The objective is to find out the cost difference between a hand letter --


Q
A hand letter.


A
-- and a QBRM letter.


Q
Okay.  And that's where you've come up with a savings of 5.03 cents, is that right?


A
That's correct.



MS. CATLER:  I'm sorry, I just -- I don't think I can ask anymore questions about this.  This is -- this is really complicated and I'm afraid that I -- given the constraints of time that -- in trying to go and understand where you're coming from and what this issue is all about, I just can't ask anymore about it.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Well, we don't want to constrain your time.



MS. CATLER:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If you want to continue --



MS. CATLER:  No, no, no.  That's not the time I meant.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.  I just didn't want you to think that I was putting --



MS. CATLER:  No, no, no, no, no.  I understand.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hall?



MR. HALL:  We're certainly willing to wait around until Ms. Catler studies it a little more here and formulates the questions --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Well, I think she just said that --



MR. HALL:  -- because, you know, we want her to have an adequate opportunity to ask questions and receive answers.



MS. CATLER:  No, my point --



MR. HALL:  If I could have just a few minutes.  Well, I'm sorry.



MS. CATLER:  Wait a second, wait a second.  Mr. Tidwell has a few questions and I want to make it clear that it's not that I don't have the minutes I need here.  It's that having gotten six pieces of testimony six days ago and the complexity of this particular one, it has been impossible for me to really get to the depth of understanding that I would need, to go and ask further questions on this.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Tidwell?



BY MR. TIDWELL:  


Q
Good afternoon, Mr. Bentley.  I'd like to direct your attention to page 16 of your testimony, lines 23 and 24.  You've got a statement, in which you assert that as shown in your Table 9, hand letters logically have a higher reject rate than QBRM letters in the outgoing primary.  You're talking about the automated outgoing primary operation there, aren't you?


A
Yes.  For hand letters, it's the entire RBCS operation and for QBRM, it's the outgoing primary.


Q
Now, hand letters, as they enter the outgoing primary, are bar coded, are they -- are they not?


A
They'll be bar coded, if possible, within the RBCS, which includes the outgoing primary.  The point is, the hand letters, in Mr. Miller's model, has a lower reject rate than QBRM letters; yet, in R2000, in the last case, as shown by the Commission's model, it's just the opposite.  QBRM has a lower reject rate.


Q
And the hand letters have a bar code applied by the Postal Service?


A
Yes.


Q
And the QBRM letters are prepared by the recipient and --


A
No, no -- oh, yes.  They're pre-bar coded by the recipient, yes.


Q
And you say that it's logical that hand letters with bar codes applied by the Postal Service will have a higher reject rate than QBRM letters.  Why is that logically the case?


A
Because not all of those hand letters are going to be able to have a bar code applied to them.


Q
So, you're not making a bar coded piece to bar coded piece comparison?


A
That's correct.


Q
I'd like to turn your attention to one final point and that's simply on -- in your Exhibit 1A, at page one, and particularly the sentence that begins on line 13, where you state the Mr. Miller's analysis omits QBRM savings that accrue downstream, since after the outgoing primary, the portion sorted by automation will be greater for QBRM letters than for hand letters.  Now, what's the basis for this assertion?


A
It's the same point, not all hand letters are going to be able to be bar coded within the RBCS.  As I've stated in my testimony, at least from the figures that have been provided to me by USPS witness Kingsley, the Postal Service bar codes are only about 80 to 85 percent of all machinable letters.  So, there's got to be some sort of reject factor within the RBCS, which is -- got to be less than, you know, what Mr. Miller shows as 99 percent.



And I'm kind of guessing.  There's several reasons why the RBCS operation in the models understate cost.  We know that they understate cost and the reject rate is one reason.  The productivities might be too high is another reason.  The densities come out of there might be another reason.  But, I've mentioned all of these, but I don't know which one it is, because it's the Postal Service that provides the data.


Q
When you say "we know that it understates cost," who is the "we?"


A
Myself.  I know that it is and the people I discuss this with, at least counsel.  And that's shown -- very objective, but that's shown in the table, which compares the CRA cost to the actual cost.



MR. TIDWELL:  Okay.  So, you've got your counsel to agree with you.  That's all I have.



THE WITNESS:  I don't have much of a staff.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is that it, Mr. Tidwell?



MR. TIDWELL:  That's it.  Before we conclude, I have one minor little housekeeping matter.  I'll wait until we wrap everything else up, though.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right, fine.  Mr. Hall?



MR. HALL:  If I could just go over and consult with my witness for a second?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I would appreciate that.



(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)



MR. HALL:  Mr. Chairman, he's talked me out of any redirect.  So --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  At that, Mr. Bentley, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record.  And we thank you and you are excused.



(The witness is excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Tidwell?



MR. TIDWELL:  Mr. Chairman, on February 22nd, presiding officer issued ruling number 51, directing the Postal Service that if it wished to include into the record the institutional response filed by APWU, in response to a hearing room question, that we should format the question and answer accordingly and be prepared to present it for entry into the transcript in evidence today.  And I have two copies of a paraphrase of the question that I have just shown to APWU counsel and the chart that they filed last week and I'd like to put this -- move this into evidence, at this time.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection, so ordered.




(Whereupon, the institutional response by APWU was received into evidence.)
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//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ladies and gentlemen, this concludes our hearing today.  I want to thank everybody for their patience.  It's been a long day.  Ms. Catler, I'm sure it's been a trying day for you.  You did a yeoman's job, and to everyone else here today.  Thank you, very much.  This meeting -- the hearing is adjourned.



(Whereupon, at 5:45 p.m., the hearing was concluded.)
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